#### DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 132 656	95 <i>·</i>	EA 008 940
AUTHOR TITLE	Cohen, Elizabeth G.; And C Organization and Instructi First Results, 1973. Techn	others on in Elementary Schools: Nical Report No. 50.
INSTITUTION	Stanford Univ., Calif. Sta and Development in Teachin	nford Center for Research
SPONS AGENCY	National Inst. of Educatio	on (DHEW), Washington,
PUB DATE	Oct 76	
CONTRACT NOTE	NE-C-00-3-0062 317p.; Appendix may not re	produce clearly due to
	small print	
EDRS PRICE	MF-\$0.83 HC-\$16.73 Plus Pc	stage.
DESCRIPTORS	Administrative Organization Elementary Education; *Ins Climate; School Districts; *School Surveys; Staff Uti Attitudes; Tables (Data);	n; Administrator Attitudes; struction; Organizational *School Organization; lization; *Student *Teacher Attitudes
TDENTIFIERS	California (San Francisco)	

#### ABSTRACT

This publication is an interim report on a two-year longitudinal study of the relationship of school organization to classroom teaching. It examines patterns of instruction and staff utilization at the school and district levels, with special concentration on the linkages between those levels. The report describes the variety and complexity of organization and instruction found in San Francisco-area schools in 1973, based on data from a stratified random sample of elementary schools in six counties. Superintendents, principals, and teachers in 188 schools from 34 districts filled out questionnaires and were interviewed about organizational patterns at their respective levels. A number of classrooms were also observed, and third-grade students completed questionnaires. Separate chapters analyze the effects of organizational features on classroom complexity, the connection between classroom staffing patterns and instructional technology, the weak links among different organizational levels, the relationship between organizational patterns and teacher satisfaction, and the effect of the organization on children's satisfaction with school. (Author/JG)

Documents acquired by ERIC include many informal unpublished \* \* materials not available from other sources. ERIC makes every effort \* \* to obtain the best copy available. Nevertheless, items of marginal \* \* reproducibility are often encountered and this affects the quality \* \* \* of the microfiche and hardcopy reproductions ERIC makes available \* via the ERIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS). EDRS is not \* \* responsible for the quality of the original document. Reproductions \* \* supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made from the original. \* \*\*\*\*\*



#### Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching School of Education, Stanford University Stanford, California

U S DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH. EDUCATION & WELFARE NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF EDUCATION

#### Technical Report No. 50

THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN REPRO-DUCED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED FROM THE PERSON OR ORGANIZATION OPIGIN-ATING IT POINTS OF VIEW OR OPINIONS STATEO DO NOT NECESSARILY REPRE-SENT OFFICIAL NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF EDUCATION POSITION OR POLICY

ORGANIZATION AND INSTRUCTION IN ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS First Results, 1973

Elizabeth G. Cohen, Terrence E. Deal, John W. Meyer, and W. Richard Scott

With Anneke Bredo, Eric Bredo, Kenneth Duckworth, Jo-Ann Intili, Sally Main, Susan Robbins, and Carl Simpson

October 1976

LU

Published by the Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, supported in part as a research and development center by funds from the National Institute of Education, U. S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. The opinions expressed in this publication do not necessarily reflect the position, policy, or endorsement of the National Institute of Education. (Contract No. NE-C-00-3-0062.)

## Introductory Statement

The mission of the Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching is to improve teaching in American schools. Current major operations include three research and development programs--Teaching Effectiveness, The Environment for Teaching, and Teaching and Linguistic Pluralism--and two programs combining research and technical assistance, the Stanford Urban/Rural Leadership Training Institute and the Hoover/ Stanford Teacher Corps Project. The ERIC Clearinghouse on Information Resources is also a part of the Center. A program of exploratory and related studies provides for smaller studies not part of the major programs.

This report presents the results of the first wave of a longitudinal study of Bay Area schools by the Environment for Teaching Program.



#### Acknowledgments

We wish to recognize the foremost contributors to this study: the individuals in school districts and schools in the San Francisco Bay Area. Thirty-four school superintendents, nearly 200 principals, 232 teachers, and 300 students took time from their already overtaxed schedule: to be interviewed and to complete questionnaires.

While our pledge of confidentiality precludes recognition of these participants (districts, schools, or individuals), we do wish generally to extend our appreciation for their efforts. In one respect, at least, we are able to offer some concrete return for their assistance: we believe that our results will provide helpful insights for teachers and administrators as they labor to strengthen and improve learning environments.

In addition, the contributions of individuals within the Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching must be recognized. Dr. Stanley Zehm and Dr. Jon Schaffarzick, former research assistants, made valuable intellectual contributions. Larry Brillson, Barbara Wigton, Shirley Weitz, Jackie Kennard, and Mary Kugland provided administrative and clerical support. Penney Jordan, Rick Wilson, and Silvia Solotar provided methodological assistance. Bruce Harlow, Betty Smith, and Sumi Kawasaki of the Center's Publications and Dissemination unit combined their efforts to make our prose readable and bring this report to its readers.



iii

#### Abstract

This interim report on a two-year longitudinal study addresses the relationship of school organization to classroom teaching. It examines patterns of instruction and staff utilization in the context of school and district, with special concentration on the linkages between these levels.

A stratified random sample of elementary schools in six San Francisco Bay Area counties was drawn. Superintendents, principals, and teachers in 188 schools from 34 districts filled out questionnaires and were interviewed about organizational patterns at their respective levels. A number of classrooms were also observed; and third-grade students completed questionnaires.

The report describes the variety and complexity in organization and instruction found in Bay Area schools in 1973; it shows that past characterizations of elementary schools as tradition-bound and uniform today apply to few schools.

Chapters analyze the effects of organizational features of districts and schools on classroom complexity; the connection between classroom staffing patterns and instructional "technology"; the weak links among districts, schools, and classrooms; the relationship between organizational patterns and teachers' satisfaction; and the effect of the organization on children's satisfaction with school.



1.

# Contents

,

1.	INTRODUCTION	1
	Two Tributary Studies	2 5 10 16 19
2.	VARIETY AND COMPLEXITY IN BAY AREA SCHOOLS	21
	Districts	22 26 33
3.	ORGANIZATIONAL SUPPORT FOR CLASSROOM COMPLEXITY FROM DISTRICTS AND SCHOOLS	35
	Independent Variables	37 38 39 43 50 54 59
4.	ORGANIZATIONAL SUPPORT FOR INSTRUCTION AT THE CLASSROOM LEVEL	61
	Conceptualization	63 67 68 72 73 86 92
5.	THE STAFFING STRUCTURE OF DISTRICTS AND SCHOOLS	93
	District Organization	94 04
	District and School	08 12



6.	THE DEGREE OF LINKAGE BETWEEN DISTRICT, SCHOOL, AND CLAS NOOM
	Schools as Organizations113Measures of Coordination and Consensus116Conclusions137Reference142
7.	ORGANIZATIONAL SUPPORT FOR THE TEACHER'S ROLE
	Introduction
8.	STUDENT JOB SATISFACTION
	Introduction 175   Methods 180   Results 181   Conclusions 181   References 181
	APPENDIX

•

en la 

\*

7



4

• • •

. \*

### CHAPTER 1

#### INTRODUCTION

How does the organization of school districts, schools, and classrooms affect instruction? The current efforts of the Environment for Teaching Program are focused on this question, and in this interim report we present our analyses of the first wave of a two-year longitudinal study of school organization and its relationship to instruction. The scope of our study has necessarily broadened as we have analyzed and interpreted the first wave's results. We are now as interested in the ways the organizational characteristics of districts, schools, and classrooms relate to each other as we are in their relationship to instruction. We suspect that the linkage (or lack of linkage) between the levels of school organization has many implications for the instructional work of schools.

Our original intention was to focus on the links between the staff organization of the school and its curriculum. We observed that schools vary in the complexity with which their staffs are organized and in the complexity of their curricular organization, which we conceived to be their work "technology." In the tradition of organizational research, we supposed that more complex school staffing patterns would produce more complex curricular arrangements. We also supposed that schools which adopted more complex curricular or instructional patterns would tend to evolve more complex and elaborate staffing patterns. To test these reciprocal hypotheses, longitudinal data are obviously required, but in this report we present some preliminary information bearing on them.

The purpose of this introduction is to provide the background needed to understand and interpret the results of the first stage of our two-year study. We begin by summarizing the five years of intellectual history that led to our current effort. We then describe (a)



This chapter was written by Terrence E. Deal and John W. Meyer.

the nature of the educational problem that influenced our direction; (b) the way this problem has been redefined by the theoretical framework guiding our research; (c) the research design, the sample, and the methods we used to obtain information from our respondents; and (d) the scope and structure of this report.

## Two Tributary Studies

For the past five years, the Environment for Teaching Program has studied the organizational features of schools. Two studies, in particular, are important, because they laid the foundation for the present research. The first, conducted by John Meyer, Elizabeth Cohen, and others (Meyer & Cohen, 1971), looked at the impact of open space school architecture on aspects of teachers' work arrangements. The primary question was how team teaching in open space schools affected teachers' satisfaction and their perceptions of influence, interaction autonomy, and evaluation processes within the schools. Meyer and Cohen were able to provide evidence that open space was related to alterations in the organization of work in schools. Teamed teachers in open space were, indeed, more satisfied and had more task-related interaction, more influence, and a greater willingness to legitimize the evaluation of their colleagues than teachers in conventional classrooms. Several affiliated studies went on to show: (a) that students in open space were more autonomous than students in conventional schools (Lueders-Salmon, 1972); (b) that open space had a significant effect on the organization of teachers, even with teaming held constant (Schiller, 1972); and (c) that, from the principal's perspective, open space and teaming both contributed to new work patterns among teachers and new relationships between teachers and principals (House, unpublished).

While Meyer and Cohen were investigating the impact of open space, Sanford Dornbusch and Richard Scott studied evaluation processes in schools and school districts, as part of a larger study testing propositions derived from a theory of evaluation in schools and other organizations (Dornbusch & Scott, 1975). The conclusion was that

9



- \_ -

compared to other organizations, schools do not have an adequate evaluation system, either hierarchical or professional. As a result, instruction in schools is virtually uncontrolled through formal organizational means. Again several affiliated studies were conducted. These looked specifically at evaluation processes in universities and colleges (Hind, 1970), alternative schools (McCauley, Dornbusch, & Scott, 1972), teacher teams (Marram, Dornbusch, & Scott, 1972), and public schools and school districts (Thompson, Dornbusch, & Scott, 1975).

As these two sets of studies were concluding, it became apparent that there were important overlaps between them, particularly in the area of evaluation. In fact, despite different conceptual formulations and different samples, the findings of one confirmed those of the other. The present study was designed to replicate parts of the earlier studies and to extend the areas investigated to include the "technology," or curricular and instructional aspects of teaching. The basis for this new direction was a theoretical paper by Scott and others (1972) entitled "Task Conceptions and Work Arrangements." The conceptualization we chose stems from the tradition in organization theory relating organizational structure to technology (Thompson, 1957; Perrow, 1967).

# The Educational Problem

With the development of the theoretical link between organization and technology, we began to look even more carefully at classrooms, schools, and school districts. Would a study linking structure and technology in educational organizations address itself to problems that teachers and administrators themselves regarded as critical? Here we were especially concerned, since the location of the Environment for Teaching Program in a federally funded R&D center encourages us to use basic intellectual resources to provide solutions to contemporary educational problems. As we talked with field professionals, visited schools, and called upon our own internal resources, we became convinced that the theoretical link between structure and technology was,



- 3-

in fact, related to an important educational issue. Why do so many instructional innovations fall quickly by the wayside?

-4

Many explanations locate the problem in the instructional materials, practices, and methods themselves, with the organization of teachers, administrators, specialists, and other human resources as an unalterable given. Owing to our prior studies of some basic structural problems of schools and school districts, however, we were led to suck explanations for the failure of complex instructional techniques and methods in organizational patterns. Using the structure-technology perspective as a guide, we redefined the problem of failure to implement and support instructional innovations in schools as a problem of failure to develop an organizational structure that could meet the domands of an increasingly complex technology. Our early work and theories l.d us to believe, and thus to hypothesize, that the key to instructional problems in schools could be found in the patterns of work arrangements within classrooms, schools, and districts or in the linkage among these three levels. The importance of instruction or technology is not played down, but an equal\*emphasis is placed on the formal work setting in which instruction takes place. In sum, we believed that complex structures are needed to support complex instructional approaches, and that increasing structural complexity may produce more sophisticated approaches to classroom instruction.

Why is the relationship between organization and instruction of practical significance? At present, there is great disatisfaction with established methods and materials in elementary instruction. It is no longer sufficient for schools to establish a list of subjects to be taught, a set of books and materials for each one, and a set of rules for mechanically applying these materials to p pils classified by grade (essentially, age). There is general agreement among many professionals and parents that this tradition of a stylized and simple curricular and instructional approach has failed, though there is little evidence on the success of alternative ways of teaching. The social agreement on the failure of traditional methods has produced a whole range of what are called in education "innovations." Nearly all educational



innovations being advocated increase the complexity of the work of the classroom. Consider a short list:

- 1. The open classroom
- 2. Open space facilities
- 3. Team teaching
- 4. Differentiated staffing
- 5. Individually programmed instruction
- 6. Instructional materials with built-in diagnosis,
  - prescription, and evaluation
- Materials differentiated by general or specific pupil ability characteristics
- Special education for the educationally deprived student
- 9. Special education for the gifted student
- 10. Flexible grouping and other tracking ideas
- 11. The voucher plan

All of these fashionable educational ideas involve increasing the complexity of what is understood to be the traditional school, in which the students are sorted into classes, each class pursuing a relatively standardized instructional program. (In the one-room school, the predecessor of today's "traditional" school, considerable complexity may have been present.) Some of the changes involve increasing the complexity of traditional staffing of the classroom by replacing the single teacher (#2, 3, 4 above); others do it by using more complex materials systems (#1, 5, 6, 7); still others create complexity by reclassifying pupils into more complex categories than the traditional age-linked grading system (#5 - 11). All of these innovations, with the possible exceptions of special education and voucher plans (which increase complexity between classrooms), increase the complexity within classrooms.

But increasing the complexity of the classroom is not a change that can simply be made while leaving the social organization of the classroom, the school, or the district intact. In some respects, classroom complexity is itself a considerable social change. In other



respects, it forces or requires basic social changes. Consider the following examples:

- 1. More complex staffing patterns create many new relationships between roles and interdependencies in work patterns. New patterns of coordination are absolutely required. Someone must work out the rights and duties--and the rules of cooperation-within the teaching team or the differentiated staff. These are working relationships that literally did not exist earlier.
- 2. More complex sets of materials or instructional procedures require a host of new decisions: Which materials or procedures will be applied to which children? Who will decide, and how?
- 3. More complex subdivisions of students raise problems of coordination: Who will assign students to their appropriate categories? When will a pupil be reassigned, and who will make sure that the reassignment does not create great discontinuity?

To deal with these changes, teachers must be equipped with more complex rules for decision making than formerly and must have some legitimation for their new responsibilities.

We could approach educational innovation as if it were a theoretical problem. But the wave of educational change has already passed. As we show in Chapter 2, very few elementary schools in our Bay Area sample simply and straightforwardly conform to what we have called the traditional model. Most of them incorporate, in some measure, some of the innovations we described. So in many respects our problem is not theoretical--it is empirical. How do the new instructional complexities we have described get absorbed by the school? What organizational changes do they produce? What organizational changes are required to support and maintain the complexity that has already been introduced into classrooms and schools?

### Theoretical Foundation of the Study

We approach this educational problem with propositions drawn from the sociology of formal organizations and of education. This formulation suggests that the structure of organizations is highly contingent



on the nature of the technology employed. Put simply, technology is the set of materials, procedures, and activities through which the organization tries to accomplish its central purpose. In school classrooms the technology is the curriculum, instructional methods, teaching techniques, and materials--all of which are aimed at producing cognitive or affective changes in students. Technologies range from simple to complex, but as we have suggested, the trend in education has been to increase the complexity of instructional technology and of other classroom characteristics.

# Definitions of Complexity

We are interested in the relationships between school structure and instructional technology. Both of these aspects of school organization vary in their complexity. Thus, the terms school <u>structural (or</u> <u>organizational) complexity</u> and <u>technological (or instructional) com-</u> <u>plexity</u> run through this report. We define them here, and further on propose specific empirical indicators.

By the structural complexity of a school or classroom we mean the number of different hierarchical or collaborative relationships among the staff that are built into the organization. The simplest school organization ordinarily found consists of a principal and some teachers who work separately. Greater complexity is found when teachers work together on committees to make some collective decisions. Still greater complexity is found when collaborative work relationships exist: (a) when teachers plan instruction and teach groups of students jointly, (b) when teachers work routinely and regularly with specialists from the school or district office, or (c) when teachers regularly teach with aides or volunteers. The greater the degree of organizational interdependence found within a staff, the greater the complexity. In the most complex school organization, teachers are in daily (or even hourly) interdependent relationships with each other, the principal, specialists, and aides or volunteers. In such a situation, the number of regular, formal work relationships in the school can become astronomical.



By technological complexity we mean the number of structured teaching decisions that are routinely made about the work and progress of the students. In technologically simple schools the children are grouped by age into classes. The students in each class cover a standard series of topics, each working on the same materials at the same time in the same sequence and at the same pace. Relatively few teaching decisions need to be made in such a work system. Greater complexity is found (a) when children are grouped differently in different subjects and can be shifted among groups; (b) when different groups or individual students work on different subjects or study subjects at different times; (c) when different groups or individuals work with different materials, or with materials or topics in different sequences or at different rates; or (d) when the materials or tasks the students work on themselves provide choices about which lines of activity are to be followed. All of these kinds of situations involve more complexity in teaching work: decisions must be made about who is to do what next. For better or worse, different students will be assigned to different activities. The decisions involved may or may not be good ones, but someone must make, and coordinate, them.

The reading program in grades 1-3 was chosen as a focal point for our inquiries about instructional complexity. The main reason for sclecting, reading was that it is a core subject to which much attention is devoted both inside and outside the school: reading test scores are used in evaluating schools, principals, teachers, and students. Reading competence is also the target of many professionally and commercially sponsored curricular programs and technical innovations.

#### Hypotheses

If staffing arrangements are more differentiated and complex, it should, we assumed, be easier for a school to arrange and support more complex instruction. It seems obvious that complexity should generate complexity. The kinds of schools and classrooms which generate or adopt complex methods of instruction and complex sets of materials should be structures which are themselves complex. Further, if complex



curricula are adopted, they seem more likely to survive in classrooms and schools which organize their staffing in ways that are complex enough to do the work successfully. Thus,

-9-

Proposition 1: More complex structures in schools and classrooms lead to the adoption and retention of more complex curricula, materials, and methods.

Theoretically, this relationship goes both ways. Thus,

Proposition 2: More complex classroom curricula, materials, and methods produce more complex and differentiated patterns of school and classroom organization.

But the classroom is not an isolated unit. It acquires capacities and limitations because of its location in the larger structure of the school. The organization of the school may limit the possibilities for development in particular classrooms, or may force changes in classrooms. Such contingencies were noted in Propositions 1 and 2, but they can be stated explicitly:

Proposition 3A: The complexity and resources of the school affect the complexity of the staffing and work of the classroom.

This idea captures simply the "ladder" property of school systems. The classroom derives some of its capacities from the larger unit of which it is a part. For instance, put concretely, a school principal with greater capacity for organizational integration and support creates more possible lines of action and decision for the teachers than might otherwise be the case.

The same point can be made about the relation the next step up the ladder--between the district and the school:

Proposition 3B: Districts with more complexity and resources increase the complexity of their schools and classrooms.

Resources may mean money or organizational capacity to encourage and sustain innovations of various kinds.



# Method

-10-

The nature of the problem we are studying demands a complex research design, a large sample of school districts, schools, and classrooms (with respondents from each of the three levels), diverse methods, including questionnaires, interviews, observations, and highly sophisticated field procedures. Each of these is described fully in this section.

the second se

#### The Research Design

Our study is a panel study. The theoretically possible two-way causal relationships between organization and instruction, and our interest in going beyond correlational evidence, encouraged us to gather data twice and compare them. Consequently, we obtained information from schools in the spring of 1973; and we are presently analyzing data from the second cycle, completed in the spring of 1975.

Our design required information from each stratum of school organization. Superintendents, principals, and teachers completed questionnaires asking them to describe organizational patterns at their respective levels and to describe various instructional practices in mathematics, social studies, and, particularly, reading. At the district and school levels, the instructional queries were more general. For example, whereas we asked teachers to describe their own approaches to instruction, we asked the principal to describe typical practices in the school and narrowed the focus to instruction in reading. The superintendent was asked to provide information about district curriculum and instructional policies. At the classroom level the teacher questionnaire was supplemented by actual observations in a subset of classrooms.

This report is based on a preliminary analysis of information obtained in the first wave of the longitudinal study. As a result of this analysis, the scope of our research has widened, and we have identified areas where our study probes more deeply. Specifically, we are exploring in the second wave analysis (a) the structural looseness



of schools in the area of instruction as well as other areas where the levels of school organizations may be more tightly coupled, (b) the relationship between schools and their community environments, and (c) the ways in which individual teachers manage and coordinate instructional activities within the classroom.

The second wave of the study mainly replicates the research activities of the first with the same sample of schools. Comparing the two sets of information will help us identify the direction of causality between organizational patterns in schools and the instructional activities of the classroom.

#### The Sample

Our research design required a sample consisting of randomly selected school districts and schools. We obtained a stratified random sample of school districts in six counties of the San Francisco Bay Area. The districts were selected from four size categories: large (25 or more elementary schools), medium-large (15 to 24 elementary schools), medium (7 to 14 elementary schools), and small (1 to 6.elementary schools). From each of the size categories a different proportion of districts was drawn. In the large districts category, for example, all the districts in the six-county region were selected; whereas, in the small districts category only 19 percent were selected.

Within districts, elementary schools were also randomly selected. The proportion of schools selected varied with district size. In small districts, for example, all the elementary schools were selected; in large districts, 19 percent of the district's elementary schools were selected.

The sampling procedure originally yielded 35 school districts and 200 elementary schools. All but one district agreed to participate in the two-year study. Within districts, 10 percent of the schools selected initially refused to participate, but these were replaced by selecting randomly identified alternate schools from the same district. The final sample consists of 34 school districts and 188 elementary schools. The distribution of these by size is shown in Table 1.1.



- 11 -

# TABLE 1.1

Number	of	Districts	and	Schools	in	Sample
		by Dist:	rict	Si ze		-

	Small	Medium	Medium-Large	Large
Districts	10	11	6	7
Schools	22	57	38	71

Other characteristics of the districts and schools are discussed in Chapter 2.

,

The subset of schools selected from the larger sample for more intensive study was not selected randomly. Here our intent was to look at the various combinations of the two research categories--organization and instruction. Therefore, on the basis of an initial analysis of the organizational and instructional patterns in the 188 schools, we selected 16 schools that represented various organizational and instructional types. Some of these were schools with a large number of teacher teams; some had both specialists and teams; some had neither. For each of these organizational types, we selected schools that had either highly complex or quite traditional patterns of instruction. Because of our special interest in teaching teams, we included more team schools than non-team schools. The distribution of the 16 schools selected for intensive study can be seen in Table 1.2.

Subsamples of schools for two additional studies were selected from these 16 schools. One of these studies looked at the relationship between classroom organization and students' perceptions of their academic abilities and their satisfaction with school. The other study focused on actual grouping and instructional practices in classrooms; observers scored classroom sessions in reading, math, and social studies. (The results of the student study and observations are discussed in Chapter 8.) The seven schools in which classrooms were



	Instructional Pattern		
Organizational Pattern	Complex	Simple	
Team and specialists	3	a	
Teams	3	2	
Specialists	2	2	
Conventional	2	2	

# Distribution of Schools Selected for Intensive Study, by Organizational and Instructional Type

TABLE 1.2

<sup>a</sup>We were unable to find schools with both teams and specialists that reported simple instructional programs.

observed were selected because they were the purest example of each possible organizational and instructional type. The six schools in the student study were chosen on the basis of type and urban location.

<u>Respondents</u>. We selected respondents from among superintendents, principals, and teachers. And, in an exploratory attempt to link classroom organization to student outcomes, we also gathered information from students.

In each of the 34 school districts, the superintendent, the associate superintendent, or the top line officer for elementary education in the district completed a questionnaire and was interviewed by a member of our research staff.

In each of the 188 elementary schools, the principal completed a questionnaire and was interviewed by a member of the research staff.

In each of the 16 schools chosen for intensive study, every teacher completed a questionnaire. Two hundred and thirty-two questionnaires were returned (the refusal rate was less than five percent). In seven of the schools, 50 classrooms were observed three times, one observation each for reading, math, and social studies. In 17 classrooms selected from six of the schools, 334 third graders completed questionnaires. Teachers from these classrooms provided additional information about their ratings of students. Additional information for students was obtained from school records.

### The Instruments

The instruments used in the study were developed by the staff of the Environment for Teaching Program. All underwent extensive field testing prior to their use. The instruments are listed and described briefly below. At each level, comparable items were included, both for validity purposes and for various interlevel comparisons.

District Level Superintendent Questionnaire: Obtains basic data about district finances and personnel, and other descriptive information Focused Interview: Taps superintendent's perceptions of district's organizational and instructional patterns School Level Principal Questionnaire: Obtains information about school finances and personnel, and other descriptive information Focused Interview: Taps principal's perceptions of various organizational and instructional patterns and processes in the school Classroom Level Teacher Questionnaire: Taps teacher's perceptions of organization at the school and classroom level, and inquires extensively into specific classroom practices Classroom Observation: Measures instructional differentiation, grouping, and aspects of student and teacher behavior in the classroom

21

-14-

Student Questionnaire:

Measures student's perceptions of ability and attitudes toward school

## Field Procedures

Schools are becoming more reluctant than ever to cooperate with researchers. Consequently, we were forced to use more highly sophisticated procedures than are normally employed in studies of this type. Our high response rates, we think, confirm the success of these vigorous efforts.

At the district level, we visited each superintendent to describe the study and to ask personally for the district's cooperation in the study. Our visit was preceded by a letter from the Association of California School Administrators (ACSA) endorsing the study and asking for cooperation. In some districts we were asked to write a letter to the board of education; in others we were asked to make our request directly to the superintendent's council or cabinet.

At the school level, we wrote a personal letter to each principal requesting his or her cooperation. This letter was preceded by a letter from ACSA. In some cases, a presentation to the council of district principals occurred prior to the letter. A member of our research staff followed the letter with a telephone call requesting cooperation and setting an interview time. If a principal refused to participate, one additional call was made by the project coordinators to ask the reason.

After selecting schools for intensive study, we asked the principal to identify a teacher to come to the Stanford Center. The purpose of this visit was to outline the study, and to establish tentative field procedures for the site. The group of teachers was formally designated an Advisory Group; each teacher was designated a liaison. The liaison teacher worked closely with a research assistant from the Environment for Teaching Program, one of whom was assigned to each school. The teachers returned to the school to confirm the research plans with the staff and principal. These plans varied from school to school. In some, the liaison teacher took total responsibility for

 $\mathbf{22}$ 



-15-

explaining the study and distributing and collecting the teacher questionnaire. In others, the research assistant and teacher shared these responsibilities. The observations and student research were also coordinated by the liaison teacher.

The liaison teachers and the administrators in the sample have returned to Stanford from time to time to assist us with interpreting information not connected with the central hypothesis, which is being tested longitudinally. Our field procedures have thus become an integral part of our research, a technique we feel has contributed to the substance of our inquiry.

## Scope and Structure of the Report

This report is more tentative than most reports of field studies. We report now on the first wave of a panel study designed to study the causal interrelations among some of the variables discussed above. However, this first wave provided a great deal of information on the issues with which we are concerned.

The report addresses four major questions. First, to what extent do more complex organizational structures in schools and classrooms create (or maintain) more complex instructional processes? Second, to what extent do the adoption and retention of more complex curricula and instructional methods tend to produce more complex structures of staff organization in schools and classrooms? Third, to what extent does the maintenance of curricular and staffing complexity in the classroom depend on organizational characteristics of the larger units --schools and districts--of which the classroom is a part?

The fourth question is a more general one: What is the nature of the overall links between classrooms, schools, and districts as organizational structures? There is a consensus in the literature on the sociology of educational organizations that educational systems are odd kinds of formal organizations--in part bureaucratic, in part professional, and in very large part so decentralized as to be barely organized at all. In our attempts to answer the first three questions



 $\mathbf{23}$ 

above, the fourth, or metaquestion continually arises: What is the nature of the kind of organization we are studying?

-17-

This report does not attempt a high level of integration. The four questions guided most of our work, but we proceeded in our several directions in the peculiar interdependent fashion of the Environment for Teaching Program. Consequently, our guiding questions do not constitute a rigorous conceptualization, but they do provide a framework for the remainder of the report.

Chapter 2, "Variety and Complexity in Bay Area Schools," is a descriptive chapter. It describes the organizational and instructional characteristics of the school districts, schools, and classrooms in our sample. Its main intent is to show that, in our sample at least, the past characterization of schools as tradition-bound and uniform applies today to only a small number of schools.

Chapter 3, "Organizational Support for Classroom Complexity from Districts and Schools," attempts to show our findings on Proposition 3--the effects of organizational features of district and school on classroom complexity. A number of findings are described, but more questions are raised than answered.

Chapter 4, "Organizational Support for Instruction at the Classroom Level," describes the connections between classroom structure and instructional technology. We attempt to see the extent to which Propositions 1 and 2, which suggest close linkages, merit support and further research.

Chapter 5, "The Staffing Structure of Districts and Schools," describes particularly the structural characteristics of schools and school districts in the sample. It further relates and compares some distinctive features of these organizations to findings in other types of formal organizational structures.

Chapter 6, "The Degree of Linkage between District, School, and Classroom," attacks directly the idea we formulated later in our research--the assertion (as Proposition 4) that linkages between district, school, and classroom are extremely weak. We present this idea,



 $\mathbf{24}$ 

not as an attempt to criticize the organization of school systems, but in an attempt to understand it.

-18- .

Chapter 7, "Organizational Support for the Teacher's Role," explores the relationship between organizational patterns and the teacher's satisfaction with the school, paying special attention to the effects of school and classroom structure on this variable.

Finally, Chapter 8, "Student Job Satisfaction," takes an approach comparable to that in Chapter 7, but instead of focusing on teacher morale, looks at pupil satisfaction with the school. In an interesting switch from other student outcome studies, the student's role in school is treated as that of a "worker." The central question is, How is the job of student affected by individual and organizational circumstances?



# References

Dornbusch, S. M., and Scott, W. R. <u>Evaluation and the Exercise of</u> Authority. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1975.

- Hind, R. R., Dornbusch, S. M., and Scott, W. R. The Evaluation of University Teachers: An Application of a Theory of Evaluation and Authority. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 32), Stanford University, December 1972. ED 071 618.
- House, R. J. "Principals' Perceptions of Authority Relationships in Open-Space and Traditional Elementary Schools: A Study of Team Teaching and Self-contained Classrooms." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stanford University, 1975.
- Lueders-Salmon, E. The Active Classroom: A Comparison of Team-Teaching and Self-contained Classroom Schools. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 31), Stanford University, 1972. ED 074 069.
- McCauley, B. L., Dornbusch, S. M., and Scott, W. R. Evaluation and Authority in Alternative Schools and Public Schools. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 23), Stanford University, June 1972. ED 064 787.
- Marram, G. D., Dornbusch, S. M., and Scott, W. R. The Impact of Teaming and the Visibility of Teaching on the Professionalism of Elementary School Teachers. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 33), Stanford University, December 1972. ED 072 040.
- Meyer, J., and Cohen, E. The Impact of the Open-Space School upon Teacher Influence and Autonomy: The Effects of an Organizational Innovation. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 21), Stanford University, October 1971. ED 062 291.
- Perrow, C. "Hospitals: Technology, Structure, and Goals," in J. G. March, ed., <u>The Handbook of Organizations</u>. Chicago: Rand McNally, 1965.
- Schiller, C. E. "A Comparative Study of Collegial Authority Structure and Visibility in Elementary School Teaching Teams." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stanford University, 1972.





-19-

- Scott, W. R., Dornbusch, S. M., Evashwick, C. J., Magnani, L., and Sagatun, I. Task Conceptions and Work Arrangements. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, R&D Memorandum No. 97), Stanford University, October 1972. ED 070 189.
- Thompson, J. D. Organizations in Action. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1967.

27

Thompson, J. E., Dornbusch, S. M., and Scott, W. R. Failures of Communication in the Evaluation of Teachers by Principals. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 43), Stanford University, April 1975. ED 105 637.



## CHAPTER 2

-21-

# VARIETY AND COMPLEXITY IN BAY AREA SCHOOLS

In Chapter 1 we outlined the intention of this study to focus on the linkage between school structure and instructional programs. Inherent in this choice is the assumption that schools and districts vary in structure and instructional practice. This assumption is what we examine in this chapter. Specifically, we attempt to address two questions: How are schools and districts organized in the Bay Area?, and How different is one school from another? We focus on selected variables in the external context of schools (the influence of teachers' organizations, school design, and external funding), in school structure (staffing), and in instructional practice (technological indicators as reported by principals). Some of these variables will recur in other chapters of this report, discussed in more detail; the main purpose of this chapter is to paint the background of a picture of the schools in the Bay Area that were in our sample.

The question whether schools vary in organization and instructional practice can be easily answered: they do vary. Half of the principals in our sample (total N=188) reported the presence of one or more open space pods or other instructional spaces where two or more teachers regularly work at the same time; 15 percent reported three or more such areas; and 39 percent reported that the amount of such space increased between 1971 and 1973. Expenditure-per-student ranged from \$719 to \$1,517. Seventy-nine percent of the principals reported that some of their teachers were engaged in some form of collaborative teaching activity; the proportion and type of collaboration varied. Four percent of the principals reported that reading instruction in grades 1-3 (the area we have emphasized) is generally carried out in the traditional manner, i.e., all students use the same materials; at the other extreme, seven percent reported at least some individualized reading instruction.

This chapter was written by Jo-Ann K. Intili.



These findings seem to contradict Adams and Biddle (1970)--that is, all schools do not look alike. Furthermore, in the typical classroom of the Bay Area, children are engaged in different activities rather than attending uniformly to a teacher-dominated discourse. Clearly Mort's prediction of slow innovation in education has not been borne out (Mort, 1941). School superintendents, principals, and teachers find themselves in a climate that favors organizational and instructional change. This chapter depicts some of the characteristics of schools as we found them.

#### Districts

The districts in our sample vary widely in size, financial status, and staffing characteristics. We surveyed 34 districts in six counties. Eleven percent of these districts are in city centers; they include 23 percent of the 188 schools in the sample. The size of the districts ranges from one school to 133 schools.

# Financial Condition of Districts

Even in the small region encompassed by our research, we found wide variability in expenditures per student and in other measures of district wealth. The average expenditure was \$986 per student<sup>1</sup> (compared with the national average of \$858 reported in the <u>1972 Statistical</u> <u>Abstract of the United States</u>); the lowest figure in our sample, \$719, is substantially lower, and the highest, \$1,517, is among the highest in the nation. Financial status was related to district size in our sample. Districts with 25 or more schools were especially likely to be in the highest budget category: 55 percent of these larger districts budgeted \$971 or more per average daily attendance, compared with 27 percent of the medium-sized districts and 27 percent of the smaller districts (six or fewer schools).

<sup>1</sup>Measured in average daily attendance (ADA).

ERIC Arull Text Provided by ERIC The median district in our sample had between 15 and 25 percent nonwhite students; the range was from less than five percent to more than 75 percent. Surprisingly, districts with a higher percentage of nonwhite pupils in the population served were characterized by higher levels of expenditure per student. This relation is apparently due to the compensatory effect of federal and state funding, which is directed disproportionately to urban districts serving large minority populations. External funding was found to correlate .78 with district size, .60 with district minority population, and .54 with urban location. Some notion of the variation in the amounts of federal and state funding for reading programs may be of interest because of the implications for external pressures on the school. Table 2.1 shows external funds for reading reported by schools in small, medium, and large districts. The average amount of outside funds was \$47,000. The range was from nothing to more than a million dollars.

#### TABLE 2.1

		_	
	Sma11	Medium	Large (25 or more
External Reading Funds	(l-6 schools)	(7-24 schools)	schools)
\$0 - \$ 49,999	5	1	1
\$50,000 - \$199,999	1	7	1
\$200,000 and over	1	3	9

# External Funding for Reading, by District Size

From the superintendents' reports of the number of schools directly benefiting from state or federal funds, we calculated the percentage of schools benefiting from these external funds in relation to size of district. As shown in Table 2.2, in the large districts

30



-23-

the benefits tended to be concentrated in a few schools, and in the small districts they tended to be dispersed to more schools. Thus, half of the small districts, but less than one-fifth of the large districts, distributed funds to more than 45 percent of their schools.

	ΤA	BL	Æ	2		2
--	----	----	---	---	--	---

# Percentage of Schools Receiving External Funding for Reading, by District Size

Schools	Districts					
Benefiting from External Funds	Small (1-6 schools)	Medium (7-24 schools)	Large (25 or more schools)			
Less than 20%	0	2	6			
20% - 30%	2	2	3			
31% - 45%	1	5	0			
More than 45%	3	2 57	2			

### District Staffing Characteristics of Districts

The median number of full-time district staff members who were involved in any w = v with elementary education typically was around 18,<sup>2</sup> with a range of two to more than 170. The composition of the staff is perhaps of equal interest.

We distinguished among the following categories of persons working at the district level:

General administration. The chief administrative officers of the district--the superintendent and his/her chief assistants or associates in charge of elementary teaching personnel or business.

Special administration. Other district level administrators who have supervisory responsibility for such areas as guidance, multicultural education, curriculum, community relations, coordination of personnel in subject matter areas, etc.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ Full-time-equivalent positions (FTEs) are computations based on the proportion of one person working 40 hours a week on tasks related in some way to elementary education.



Specialists working directly with students. Counselors, attendance personnel.

Specialists who do not work directly with students. Psychometrists, accountants, curriculum specialists, etc.

District teachers. Music or special education teachers who provide services to more than one school.

All districts had general administrators, but two had less than one full-time general administrator concerned with elementary instruction. About half (16) did not have a full-time nonsupervisory, non-instructional staff concerned with elementary education. Twenty-seven percent did not have a full-time special teacher at the district level involved in elementary education. These figures vary with size of district, wealth, and other factors (see Chapter 5).

#### Teachers' Organizations

School district decision making is affected not only by financial and staffing pressures. There is also the pressure from teachers' organizations. Superintendents were asked to indicate the extent of influence of teachers' organizations in their districts. As Table 2.3 shows, their influence varies by issue.

#### TABLE 2.3

# Influence of Teachers' Organizations, as Reported by Superintendents (Percentage of Superintendents Reporting)

Areas of Influence	None	Slight	Moderate	High	Extensive
Salary and benefits	9 (3)	3 (1)	24 (8)	44 (15)	21 (7)
Teaching conditions	21 (7)	24 (8)	29 (10)	24 (8)	- 0 -
Curriculum activities	29 (10)	21 (7)	32 (11)	18 (6)	-0-
Staffing as <b>s</b> ignments	41 (14)	29 (10)	18 (6)	12 (4)	- 0-
Pupil grouping	53 (18)	24 (8)	12 (4)	12 (4)	-0-

Note: Numbers in parentheses = N.



Not surprisingly, teachers' organizations exert the most pressure on salaries and benefits. Teaching conditions and curriculum come next; only 29 percent of the superintendents reported at least moderate pressure on staffing assignments. (We also asked superintendents about the influence of parent groups on decision making. Most said there was little. Twenty superintendents reported that parents had moderate or less influence on decision making and planning.)

Thus, in size, finances, and staffing (as well as in the interrelationships among these variables), there was a great deal of variation among districts. Schools likewise show tremendous variation.

### Schools and Classrooms

# Variation in School Staffing

School size in our sample ranged from schools with fewer than 30 students to some with more than a thousand. The mean size is 560 students and the mean proportion of nonwhite students per school is 20 to 30 percent. The range of nonwhite student population is from less than five percent to more than 90 percent. Most schools have one administrator, but 17 percent have more than one, and 12 percent have only a part-time principal. Only 12 percent do not have special teachers, such as those working with the mentally gifted or with remedial reading, based at the school. Fifty percent do not have specialists such as psychologists, counselors, and curriculum specialists based at the school. Seventy percent have paid aides, but fewer than a third report more than two full-time paid aides. Ninety-seven percent have volunteers working one to three hours a day; 25 percent have more than 15 volunteers working at least part-time. This picture of staffing upsets the traditional view of the school as a place that houses two distinct and teachers and students. In fact, there seems to be a wide variety of staff available and working in the schools.



Several other current beliefs circulated about the schools are also put in doubt by our data: "Specialists are not used," "Teaming is passé," "In-service training is rare." Although most specialists are not assigned to one school, 52 percent of the principals reported daily teacher-specialist interaction. Seventy-nine percent of the principals reported that some of their teachers collaborated, and most of those (73 percent) indicate that teaming increased between 1971 and 1973. And 79 percent of the principals reported some form of inservice training in the use of materials.

Thus, there is not only variation, but a high degree of innovation. What remains is to examine exactly what is occurring. What types of instructional practices are followed? For example, given a school that reportedly has teaming, the proportion of teachers involved in teaming varies from less than 10 percent to all the teachers in the school (in teams of from two to seven members). Do they simply plan together or actually teach together? The most typical form of inservice training seems to be short-term workshops: 58 percent of the principals reported their use (as opposed to long-term or ongoing in-service training).

# Variation in Instructional Practices

There is a tremendous variety of practices within schools with regard to the "technology" of reading. How many types of materials are used, the extent to which the program is individualized or differentiated by type of student, the amount of autonomy afforded the individual pupil--these and many other features of the reading program were found to vary enormously among the schools in our sample. Table 2.4 summarizes the wide variation we found among reading programs.

Within the province of reading in the classroom, the principals described variation among schools in types of staffing patterns and working relationships (see Table 2.5).



-27-

TABLE 2.4

Variations among Schools in Reading Programs

Pro	ogram Characteristics P	Percentage of rincipals' Responses (N=188)
a)	Typical student grouping:	
	All use same materials	4%
	2 or 3 groups, different materials	47
	4 or more groups, different materials	43
	Individualized	7
b)	Reading program is integrated with other subje	ets 25
	Reading is concentrated in 1 or 2 periods dail	y 75
c)	Major changes in reading program in last 2 yea	rs 50
d)	One or more classrooms in which students have high autonomy	27
e)	One or more classes in which students work independently	62
f)	Great variation between classes in both method and materials	s 32
	Great variation in methods only	42
	Great variation in materials only	8
	No within-school variation in methods or mater	ials 17
g)	Changes in reading group membership	
	Seldom	9
	Occasionally Fairly often	76 15
h)	Number of different materials (not equipment) used in the school	15
	1-3 sets of materials	24
	4-6 sets	52
	7+ sets	24
i)	Proportion of sets of materials that are state	texts:
	30% or less	34
	51% to 60% more than 60%	44 22
	•	



.

Pro	gram Characteristics	Percentage of Principals' Responses (N=188)		
_i)	Use of highly programmed sets (i.e., sequenced, with the answers in back)	highly		
	none ar <b>e</b> used 1-4 are used	22 <sup>%</sup> 78		
k)	Use of sets targeting on <b>e a</b> bility le	vel for help:		
	none are used 1-3 are used	69 31		
1)	Use of sets emphasizing the phonetic to reading:	<b>a</b> pproach		
	non <b>e</b> are used a few are used	0 0		

TABLE 2.4 (Continued)

-29-

TABLE 2.5

Variation in Classroom Staffing for Reading

Staffing Patterns	Percentage of Principals' Responses (N=188)
Some teachers organized in teams	73%
At least one team in which teachers teach different grade levels	30
One or more multigraded or ungraded classroom	s 61
Teachers in grades 1-3 jointly decide on read materials	ing 50
Teachers in grades 1-3 jointly decide on metho to be used for reading	ods 9
Some training provided for reading material u	sage 79
l or more paid aides in the typical reading classroom	29
l or more adult volunteers in the typical reading classroom	58
Fewer than 15 students in the typical reading classroom	54


While these data would make it appear that there is a great deal of collaboration among staff members within classrooms, we should not too quickly conclude that the staff organization at this level is highly complex and interdependent. Rather, the indications are that collaboration tends to be superficial and is perhaps not as pervasive as might appear to be the case from these data. When we sharpened the meaning of "teaming" by asking principals what proportion of their teachers assumed collective responsibility for a group of pupils or jointly taught the same lesson to a group of pupils, only one-quarter of them reported that as many as a third of their teaching staff were engaged in collaboration to that degree.

It is clear from the foregoing that schools vary widely in the complexity of their instructional programs and staffing. This variation is illustrated by the results of an index we devised to measure the differentiation of the reading program (this index is described in Chapter 3). We picked the 10 schools that scored highest on the index and compared them to the 10 schools that scored lowest. These schools are described below in terms of certain technological and structural variables.

Schools scoring high on differentiation of the reading program were likely to staff their reading classes with at least two adults and three student tutors for an average of 15 students. The students in this type of 'program were usually grouped into four or more subgroups or handled by an individualized instructional program. Teachers and students in programs of high complexity could choose from several sets of materials, and the school or district provided special training in their use. The materials were not likely to stress the phonetic approach or to be aimed at one particular ability level. Reading instruction was integrated with other subject areas rather than concentrated in special time periods, and teachers in the reading program tended to meet frequently with others within and across grade levels.

Schools scoring low on differentiation of reading instruction typically employed only one adult to work with an average of 20 or



37

-30-

more students. Students were clustered into two or three groups and there were some alternative sets of materials available for the teachers to choose from. Materials were likely to be oriented toward phonetic skills and differentiated by ability level. Reading instruction was concentrated into one or two time periods; and teachers met only infrequently with their counterparts, whether at the same or different grade levels.

#### Organizational Influences on Instruction and Staffing

The instruct on and staffing patterns of the reading program were minimally affected by district wealth (data not shown). Comparing schools from districts high and low on expenditure per pupil, we found some differences in the complexity of the reading curriculum (measured by the index of reading differentiation), but these differences were not as great as we expected, and we found no differences in the amount or types of teacher collaboration.

Open space architecture in the schools had, by contrast, a striking effect on both differentiation of the reading program and staffing patterns. Table 2.6 shows the effects on staffing more specifically:

#### TABLE 2.6

Staffing	Patterns	in	Open	Space	and	Conventional	Schools,
-	as	s Re	eporte	ed by I	Princ	cipals	

Staffing Patterns	Schools with no open space pods (N=92)	Schools with 3 or more open space pods (N=92)
At least 60 percent of teache in collaborative groups	rs 26%	52%
Some joint teaching	32	82
Some collective responsibilit	y 37	93
Some teachers in groups for reading classes	39	89
Some paid aides in the typica classroom	1 32	36



- 31 -

-32-

TABLE 2.6 (Continued)

Staffing Patterns	Schools with no open space pods (N=92)	Schools with 3 or more open space pods (N=92)
Some adult volunteers	56%	68%
Some student tutors	67	93
High percentage of school- level specialists	23	50
High percentage of district- level specialists	13	23

Finally, most principals in our sample supported the trend toward more collaboration among teachers. Not only did they believe collaboration should be increased, but 71 percent reported that they thought the atmosphere in their school encouraged teacher collaboration, and 10 percent reported that specific school policies supported cooperative teaching.

The chapters that follow will explore the relationship between technology and structure further and in greater detail.



### References

-33-

Adams, R. S., and Biddle, B. J. <u>Realities of Teaching: Explorations</u> with Videotape. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1970.

Mort, P. R., and Cornell, F. G. <u>American Schools in Transition</u>. New York: Bureau of Publications, Teachers College, Columbia University, 1941.

.

.



#### CHAPTER 3

-35-

÷ 4

#### ORGANIZATIONAL SUPPORT FOR CLASSROOM COMPLEXITY

#### FROM DISTRICTS AND SCHOOLS

In this chapter we relate organizational characteristics at district and school levels to the technology of instruction and to the organization of teachers' work. We are interested primarily in recent developments that have increased the complexity of the classroom. These developments are often called educational innovations, and we occasionally use this term in a general way to encompass our two more specific interests: (a) the differentiation of reading instruction, and (b) the organization of teachers into small work groups to teach reading. We asked two basic questions:

- 1. What organizational features of schools or school districts are associated with instructional differentiation in reading?
- 2. What organizational features of schools or school districts predict the organization of teachers into collaborative work groups?

Thus we selected for analysis one aspect of classroom technological complexity and one aspect of classroom structural complexity. By <u>technological complexity</u> we mean the instructional arrangements that create large numbers of explicit decision points in teaching. The use of more differentiated reading materials, for example, requires that teachers make decisions about which students should work on which materials or which tasks at any given time--many more decisions than are necessary in classrooms in which all students work at the same pace on the same tasks. By <u>structural complexity</u> we mean classroom



This chapter was written by Terrence E. Deal, John W. Meyer, and W. Richard Scott. It is based on "Organizational Support for Innovative Instructional Programs: District and School Levels," presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, Chicago, April 1974.

arrangements that create frequent organizational interdependencies among staff members in the school. Collaborative teaching, which daily links each teacher's work with that of colleagues, is clearly such an arrangement; and in earlier research (Meyer & Cohen, 1971) we learned that teamed teachers are indeed involved in frequent work-related interaction with each other and with principals in their schools.

What factors in schools and districts might we expect to affect these indicators of classroom complexity? Our analyses were guided by the hypothesis that complexity in the classroom is aided by high levels of resources and by high levels of complexity in the wider systems of the school and district. Specifically, we had three suppositions. (1) We supposed that district financial resources, whether in the form of general expenditure levels or specific external funding programs, would positively affect both types of complexity. (2) We supposed that district organizational coordination and support (in the form of special administrators with responsibility for instruction, special district teachers with distinctive competencies, etc.) would positively affect both types of complexity. (3) We supposed that two types of organizational models of schools--the centralized model with a highly developed staff structure, and the decentralized professional model with highly developed principal and teacher decision making-would support more classroom complexity than traditional schools. Thus, we imagined that schools with more specialists' roles and schools with more active and influential principals and faculties would be able to support more complexity.

The pattern of our findings, though in some ways consistent with our expectations, raises a good many new questions. We found that a number of variables affected our complexity indicators in the ways we had expected, while others did not. But the overall structure of the findings leaves us with many questions about the validity of the line of thought on which we started out. We had supposed that the resources and complexity of the larger organizational context would in predictable and organized ways render the classroom more complex. We can



indeed make some predictions, but whether they reflect processes operating through formal organizational patterns is not clear.

In the pages that follow, we describe the independent variables and go through our findings in an empiricist's style. We report the factors which affect, and some which surprisingly do not affect, the dependent variables of interest. After presenting the raw findings, we try to relate them to our initial conceptions of organizational processes that diffuse or channel complexity from higher levels to the classroom.

#### Independent Variables

At the district level, the variables associated with the two areas of innovation include per student expenditure, external funding, special administration ratio, and size.<sup>1</sup> Per student expenditure is the total amount of district money spent on instruction, standardized by the districts' average daily attendance (ADA). External funding is the total amount of special state and federal assistance a district school receives for reading programs in grades 1-3. (Examples of this aid are state funds deriving from the California Miller-Unruh Act and federal Title I funds). The special administration ratio is the proportion of district administrative staff that is responsible for special areas such as guidance, special education, and coordination of personnel in special subject areas. District size is measured by the total number of schools in the district.

At the school level, the variables associated with complexity include three structural characteristics, principal leadership, the school's evaluation structure, and school size; open space, a measure of the school's architectural openness, and community climate, an indicator of the community's attitude toward education.

The indicator of principal leadership is an index based on a principal's report of his relative influence in several key decision

4-3



-37-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The measures of all the variables and the sources of information on each are in the Addendum at the end of this chapter.

areas and his perception of the amount of time he spent stimulating change in his school. The school's evaluation structure was also measured by an index built from the principal's report of how frequently he evaluated reading teachers in grades 1-3 and how frequently the school's reading program was evaluated. School size is the number of students enrolled in the school. The open space variable is based on the number (per school) of open space pods or instructional spaces where two or more teachers regularly work at the same time. The index of community climate asked the principal to choose one of three possible categories as characterizing the school's adult community: innovative, traditional, or mixed.

#### Dependent Variables

We are interested in explaining classroom complexity of two kinds: instructional complexity and complexity in the way teachers are organized for work. Complexity of both kinds is often called innovation because it represents a departure from more simple instructional practices and organizational patterns. Indeed, in this discussion we will often use the common-sense term "innovation" because of its wide acceptance among both field educators and educational researchers; but we want to stress that as we discuss "innovation" what we mean by the term is complexity.

In order to measure the complexity of classroom instruction, we constructed an index of the differentiation of reading instruction in the first three grades. This index is a combination of three components: (1) the number of distinct sets of reading materials the principal reports in use in more than half the classrooms in the first three grades, (2) the principal's response to three items typifying patterns of instruction, and (3) objective ratings of the reading materials currently in use in the early grades. The first component is self-explanatory. The second component included the principal's report of materials grouping (the extent to which all students used

44



-38-

the same materials), student pacing (the extent to which students worked at the same pace), and teacher choice (the amount of choice a teacher had in selecting materials for assignments). The third component--the objective ratings of reading sets--employed experts to rate the materials on two dimensions: the inclusion of phonetic concentration and the accommodation to varying ability levels. The ratings were dichotomized as "high" and "low"; the index used only the number of reading sets scoring "high." Each response and the two objective ratings were dichotomized, and a combined differentiation score was obtained by totaling the six items.

The corresponding measure of organizational complexity was an index of teacher collaboration--the percentage of first-, second-, and third-grade teachers in the school grouped into teams for reading. The principal was asked to identify collaborative teacher work groups in his school. He was then asked to indicate the number of teachers in each and to choose one of several criteria which most closely described the way the teachers in each group worked together (see Addendum). In order for teachers to be coded as a team, the principal had to report that they either planned together, taught together, or had collective responsibility for students. The index of teacher collaboration was obtained by dividing the number of teachers in groups meeting one of these three criteria by the total number of teachers in grades 1-3 in the school.

#### Results

Looked at superficially, the results of our cross-sectional analysis show schools to have considerable complexity in both reading instruction and teacher work arrangements. (As shown in Chapter 2, elementary schools in the Bay Area have clearly moved away from a pattern of self-contained classrooms where a single teacher, isolated from colleagues, teaches a group of thirty students the same lesson.) These results are not surprising. Miles (1964), Carlson (1965),



- 39-

Havelock (1973), and others have found schools adopting a large number and wide variety of innovations. The educational climate both in school systems and in the general educational community appears to have moved from an inflexible interest in preserving the status quo to a commitment to introducing changes that make the classroom and instruction more complex.

We have already noted, however, that when a principal reports the adoption of an innovation, the change is not necessarily significant. For example, 73 percent of the principals in our sample reported having teaching teams in their schools. But when we inquired further into the way these teams functioned, we found that 70 percent of them functioned at a very low level of interdependence. Only 30 percent actually taught together or had joint responsibility for a single group of students.

Although simple measures of innovation suggest radical changes in the schools of the Bay Area, our more detailed inquiry reveals that few schools have truly been reconstituted in more complex ways. The detailed character of our measures therefore reveals lower levels of innovation than studies using checklists of innovations adopted at the district level have shown.

Our dependent measures tapped two important aspects of the total educational innovation reported by schools in our sample: instructional differentiation and teaming. We examined their relationship to district and school level organizational factors by using multiple regression analysis, which allowed us to enter several organizational factors simultaneously into an equation with either teaming or instructional differentiation and to look at the independent effects of each organizational factor when all others in the equation were held constant.

The results, in Table 3.1, show that per student expenditure, external funding, special administration ratio, and district size are significant district-level predictors of differentiated reading instruction. The first three characteristics affect instructional differentiation positively. Of these, per student expenditure shows



-40-

**4**6

### TABLE 3.1

### Relationship of District and School Organizational Characteristics to Instructional Differentiation and Teaming (normalized regression coefficients)

	District Level (N=34)				School Level (N=188)				ede.	
	Per St. Expend.	Ext. Fund.	Sp. Adm. Ratio	Dist. Size	Prin. Lead.	Eval. Struc.	Open Space	School Size	Comm. Clim.	Tota Variar Explair (R <sup>2</sup> )
Differen- tiation of Reading Instruction	.27**	.22**	.17**	36**	.18**	.12**	.29**	19**	.02	.23
Teachers in Teams for Reading Instruction	.21**	07	. 26**	.03	. 15*	01	.30**	02	.15**	. 23

\*\* p < .01



the strongest effect. The special administration ratio has a weaker effect.<sup>2</sup> District size, on the other hand, negatively affects instructional differentiation and is the strongest predictor variable in the equation. When, in a separate analysis, we look at the correlates of size, size is related both to a district's urban location (r = .60) and to its minority population (r = .47); but even when we control for these two factors (not shown in Table 3.1), size has a significant negative relationship to differentiation. We will say more about this later.

At the school level, open space has the strongest independent effect on reading differentiation. Principal leadership and evaluation structure relate significantly to differentiation. The relationship of school size to differentiation is consistent with that of district size. At the school level, however, the relationship is not as substantial. The relationship of community climate to reading differentiation is not significant.

The pattern of relationships for teaming is different. Per student expenditure by districts shows a strong relationship to the principals' reports of the proportion of teachers grouped for teaching reading. However, the relationship is weaker for teaming than it was for differentiation. By contrast the special administration ratio is now somewhat stronger than it was for differentiation. External funding does not show a significant relationship to teaming, nor does district size.

At the school level, open space and principal leadership predict teaming in about the same way they predicted reading differentiation. Community climate becomes a significant predictor of teaming. However, school evaluation structure and school size are not significant predictors; neither is related to teaming.

**4**9



-42-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>This is the only case in Table 3.1 where the introduction of additional variables has a substantial effect. When we include minority population and urban location in the equation, the special administration ratio becomes insignificant.

In summary, size of both schools and school districts appears to be a characteristic that constrains curricular innovation. On the other hand, per pupil expenditure (not shown on Table 3.1), and external funding, both of which are characteristics of districts in large urban areas (r = .27 and .22, respectively), appear as facilitating forces. A strong principal and a vital evaluation structure that permits frequent evaluation of both teachers and programs are features of a school that relate to instructional differentiation, but, as we will note later, the causal direction seems less clear than for the district-level variables. Open space schools, a phenomenon of suburban areas (r = .29), are likely to have reading programs that are differentiated.

Open space schools with strong principals in an innovative community climate are likely to have teachers organized in teams for reading. District wealth and special administrators also tend to have positive effects on the development of teachers' work groups.

#### Some Problems of Interpretation

The analysis of the district and school level factors that relate to our two measures of educational innovation or complexity presents a picture of misleading clarity. We are puzzled by the inconsistency of the results: they are different for teaming and differentiation. (Also, other organizational characteristics at both the school and district levels that are not related raise many questions about the ones that are. In the discussion below, we will comment on some of these problems, leaving aside school size because of its questionable validity.)<sup>3</sup>

We have displayed our results graphically in Figure 3.1. This visual representation of our data is also troubling, looked at from



-43-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>We suspect that the relationship between school size and differentiation is artifactual, since in large schools the principal, our only source of information, might be further from the classroom and might therefore underestimate the number of materials used in a typical classroom. The differentiation index could be unduly sensitive to this bias.



-44-

Fig. 3.1. Significant positive relationships between • district and school level characteristics and classroom innovation.

our perspective on organizations. What is wrong with this picture?

To begin, teaming and differentiation are affected differently by special administration ratio, per student expenditure, and external funding, all aspects of district organization. Money and special administrators affect both measures of innovation; external funding affects only instructional differentiation. We are interested in these differences, but even more so in the formal patterns through which these organizational characteristics affect either kind of complexity.



We will look first at the special administration ratio. This factor is more strongly related to teaming than to instructional differentiation.<sup>4</sup> But what is the process through which special administrators at the district level affect either instructional differentiation or teaming? One obvious possibility is that these specialists create programs which create new patterns of instruction or work arrangements. If this were true we would expect that specialists from the district working in the schools and school-based specialists would have the same effect. Neither does. The lack of a similar positive relationship between these specialists and either differentiation or teaming diminishes the possibility that special administrators work through specialists stationed at the school. The possibility appears to be eliminated when we look at the relationship between these two specialist roles and the special administration ratio. The correlations from a separate analysis (not reported in this paper) are -.16 and .06, respectively. Another possible explanation is that special administrators influence instructional differentiation and teacher work arrangements through the principal. But such a relationship is ruled out by the correlation of -.12 between principal leadership and special administrators (see Table 3.2). Another link might be between the school evaluation structure and special administrators. But here the correlation is .08. And evaluation is not related to teaming, whereas special administrators are. We therefore have little faith that special administrators have an impact on instruction or teaming through evaluation.

Our final attempt to find the formal mechanism through which special administrators might work was to explore the possibility that through a network of policies and rules these administrators increase the complexity of work; but in a separate analysis we found that an



-45-

52

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>As we noted above, some of our analyses suggest that this variable does not have a significant impact on differentiation, although Table 3.1 presents the results of an analysis in which this effect occurs.

## TABLE 3.2

			<u>-</u> <u>-</u>			-	·				
	Reading Instruc. Differentiation	Per Student Expenditure	External Funds	Special Admin. Ratio	Community Climate	District Size	Principal Leadership	School Evalua- tion Structure	Open Space	School Size	Teaming for Reading
Reading Instruction Differentiation	1.0	.17	05	.09	. 07	07	.17	.17	. 22	20	.19
Per Student Expenditure		1.00	.02	. 08	.16	.36	.11	.10	24	26	.21
External Funds			1.00	.31	.07	.78	02	.10	05	.20	.02
Special Administrati Ratio	on			1.00	,11	.28	12	.08	06	.23	. 24
Community Climate					1.00	,13	.17	06	03	08	.23
District Size						1.00	.10	.18	-,12	.15	.11
Principal Leadership	þ						1.00	.20	02	00	,16
School Evaluation Structure								1.00	. 04	, 04	.06
Open Space					1				1.00	.16	, 22
School Size								i		1.00	.01
Teaming for Reading Instruction				3					,		1.00

# Relationships among District and School Level Organizational Variables and Dependent Measures of Complexity

53

140-

54

ERIC Full Text Provided by ERIC index of formalization based on the reported explicitness of district policy in the area of reading program adoption was not related to either differentiation or teaming. Our general interpretation is that special administrators, rather than operating through regular channels of authority, infuse their ideas into the general innovative climate in the district and influence the adoption of new instructional or organizational patterns through simple communication about new possibilities or through personal influence. Thus, the effect of special administrators seems idiosyncratic, not the result of their formal authority. Perhaps this is why the literature emphasizes the personal ability of such administrators to act as change agents.

External funding affects differentiation but does not influence the organization of teachers into groups for reading instruction.<sup>5</sup> Since many of the funds external to school districts have conditions attached, and since, in the case of Title I and Title II funds specifically, these conditions generally support diagnostic, prescriptive, and individualized instruction, it makes sense that external funds would increase instructional differentiation in the district. If the process through which these funds worked were clear-cut and bureaucratic, we would expect that external funds at the school level would also affect differentiation. This, however, is not the case, as measures of external funding at the school level are not related to the differentiation of reading instruction. It is therefore not at all clear how the presence of external funds at the district level affects reading instruction at the school level. In many cases, school-based specialists are funded by external funds, but as we have seen, these specialists in a school do not seem to increase instructional differentiation independently. We are therefore left with the question of precisely how external funding influences differentiation.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>External funding correlates closely with district size (.78) and two other measures not discussed in this analysis: urban location (.54), and the district's minority population (.60). The effects of external funding may be inflated by these strong intercorrelations.

The relationship of money to both differentiation and teaming is the simplest to explain. High expenditure of dollars per pupil will buy more materials and should affect our differentiation index, since the index is based largely on instructional materials. It is also plausible that a high per student expenditure would increase the likelihood of teaming because money will buy released time, in-service training, and other resources that we know are necessary because of the increased coordination needs of more interdependent work structures. But the expenditure of money for innovation itself does not appear to be a highly organized process. We do not find any organizational links that would suggest how money systematically affects innovation.

At the school level, the relationships between organizational characteristics and innovation seem somewhat less ambiguous, although they still leave many questions unanswered. A principal's leadership, his influence, and the amount of time he reports spending on stimulating change are related to both differentiation and teaming. This relationship seems perfectly logical, although it should be noted that its effect is not large compared to that of other variables. We are also puzzled by the fact that, except for the weak relationship with community climate, none of our variables helps account for variation in principal leadership. The leadership factor itself seems weakly structured.

The school's evaluation structure is related to instructional differentiation, but not to teaming. The evaluation index is related to that of principal leadership (r = .20), a relationship we would expect, given the role of the principal as formal evaluator. However, we are not overwhelmed by the relative strength of this variable, nor are we certain of its causal direction. It seems as likely that highly differentiated instructional programs encourage more frequent evaluations as it does that well-developed evaluation structures make teacher more accessible and therefore lead to differentiation.

The school-level variable that consistently and significantly accounts for both teaming and differentiation is open space. Because

. ...

**5**0



-48-

of our previous study of the impact of open space on teachers' perceptions of their work (Meyer & Cohen, 1971), we are persuaded that through various means open space has a significant effect on teachers' work arrangements. We expected that because of the greater student autonomy open space seems to encourage, these more flexible architectural arrangements would stimulate instructional differentiation. However, the factors that account for the construction of open space classrooms are historical and circumstantial, and we have not found evidence that school districts systematically adopt open space schools to promote curricular innovation.

Open space schools are a phenomenon of suburban areas (r = .29) where schools have been constructed within the last five years to keep up with rapidly expanding populations. The primary rationale for constructing open space schools is that they are cheaper and more flexible than conventional school buildings. In fact, there is a negative correlation (-.24) between district money and open space. We believe, therefore, that the effects of open space on instructional differentiation and teaming, while significant, are more a function of history and demographic factors than of a systematic organizational attempt on the part of school districts to alter the mode of instruction or the work relationships among teachers.

One final note on district size. Its significantly negative relationship to instructional differentiation in our analysis is highly inconsistent with previous studies of innovation (Baldridge & Burnham, 1973; Havelock, 1973). We will not attempt to reconcile the apparent inconsistency here, except to point out that these other studies asked for lists of innovations at the district level, a methodological approach that may have a bias for size, since districts with more schools are more likely to have at least <u>one</u> school with a given innovation. Because we measured innovation at the school level, we have considerable confidence in the relationship of size to innovation in our study.



57

-49-

#### Summary and Some Speculations

We set out initially to examine the relationship between school and district characteristics and the complexity of instruction and teachers' work at the classroom level. But as we examined the relationships between these three levels, we began to doubt that the linkage is essentially organizational in character. Rather, we found that district and school influences on innovation at the classroom level were not systematic. The linkages among these three levels were not what we would expect, given a formally coordinated organization. We also found that some of the variables showing the strongest relationship to our two measures of innovation were not organizational but historical and contextual.

We did find some evidence of central control and coordination at the district level. The district secures and stimulates the flow of money from local sources and from outside the district and hires special administrators who seem to encourage the innovation we examined at the classroom level. At the local school level, we found that a principal's strength and leadership stimulated differentiated instruction and the organization of teachers into small work groups. We also found evidence of community influence on teaming.

Overall, the classroom is affected somewhat by the characteristics of the higher organizational levels, or by sources of authority outside the bureaucratic structure, but is largely independent. The structural image of districts, schools, and classrooms emerging from our preliminary analysis is a series of loosely connected, autonomous units. In adopting new patterns of work or new instructional materials and techniques, the higher organizational levels do not control or coordinate the responses of the lower ones. Innovations do not appear to enter the school through formal organizational channels. Therefore, we are led to speculate that school organizations are segmented at two levels: schools are segmented within the district; classrooms are segmented within the schools. Each segment and level reacts to a highly innovative educational climate, selecting from this environment new and



more comple organizational and instructional forms without a center of coordination and control to make the selection systematic. This picture of school systems as highly segmented will be developed more intensively in Chapters 5 and 6.

What are the consequences of the segmented character of school organization? Although, in the prevailing educational climate, there will continue to be numerous changes in classroom organization and instruction, and although the higher levels may contribute ideas, and expand the educational horizons of participants at other levels, we have some doubt about the extent to which innovations will be supported or maintained if there are no formal, systematic linkages among the three levels of school organization.

We know, from the analysis of a small sample of classrooms in Chapter 4, that there is a fairly strong relationship between the organizational structure of the classroom and instruction. That analysis suggests that certain structures within teaching teams are related to aspects of instructional differentiation. However, when we look at our larger sample of elementary schools, we find that the correlation between instructional differentiation and teaming is only .19. This suggests that the two innovations are not being adopted simultaneously, although their relationship as indicated by Chapter 4 suggests that within the classroom one may require the other.

We believe that philosophical and cultural developments have contributed to a prevailing climate in education in which innovation is highly encouraged both by the educational research community and by the public. But the adoption of innovations has been largely unsystematic and uncoordinated, with the result that many innovations have not had the organizational support necessary to move them beyond the adoption stage to implementation and installation. When an innovation is in trouble, the prevailing response is to reject it and select another from the array available.

We do not mean to assign the major responsibility for this state of affairs to schools or to those who administer them. It is a



-51-

responsibility the educational research community shares; we have made it our business to develop new knowledge and products rather than to think about the conditions necessary to implement and support the knowledge and products we have or might have in the future.

At the end of our longitudinal study we hope to be able to see more clearly the causal linkages between school organization and the maintenance of innovations. If the speculations we make on the basis of this preliminary analysis are accurate, we would expect to find a difference between the structural factors that tended to predict educational change in the first wave (reported here) and the characteristics necessary to support, maintain, and successfully modify the newly adopted practices as measured in the second wave.

On the basis of our theories and the preliminary analysis, however, we would argue that the high turne f innovations may be explained by the lack of necessary structural conditions in schools. To some extent the public and the educational community have discouraged such conditions by their emphasis on change for the sake of change. School systems appear to lack the authority to manage or coordinate complex instructional or organizational innovations at a higher level, perhaps owing to the bad light in which coordination and control are viewed in the present climate of innovation. But we argue that some organizational coordination and control may be necessary to support the more complex and sophisticated modification. in instruction and in the organization of work at the classroom level that the climate of innovation encourages.

The implications of this line of argument for schools runs somewhat counter to the recent emphasis on the creation of teacher centers or other structural modifications that encourage the dissemination of new educational practices. A segmented organization like that we have described is not likely to provide support for any complex system of instruction or teacher organization. Our advocacy of these linkages in no way implies that we favor elaborating school bureaucracies to reinforce the status quo. It does suggest that organizational change



comes hard, and that to survive, alterations in either instruction or organization must have the appropriate support from various levels in the organization. In the long run, it is this kind of knowledge about how to organize districts and schools for effective instruction that educators are seeking.



.

,

#### Addendum

#### Operational Measures of riables

Variable	Measure	Source
DISTRICT LEVEL VARIABLES		
Per Student Expenditure	Total budget categories	California School District Financial Analysisagency for research in education
District Size	Number of schools	California Public School Directory
External Funding	Amount schools receive in external reading funds 0 = none 1 = \$1-19,999 2 = \$20,000-39,999 3 = \$40,000-49,999 4 = \$50,000-79,999 5 = \$80,000-199,999 6 = \$200,000-499,999 7 = \$500,000-999,999 8 = 1 million +	S.Q. <sup>1</sup> : Are there ele- mentary schools in your district which currently receive special state or federal assistance for reading in grades 1 - 3 (like Miller-Unruh or Title I)?
Special Adminis- tration Ratio	Number of Special Adminis- trators divided by Total District Staff (all active at district level)	S.Q.: Administrators with responsibilities for special areas like guidance, special educa- tion, multi-cultural edu- cation, community rela- tions, or coordination of personnel in special subareas. Does not in- clude people who do not supervise or evaluate other professional or certificated personnel.

<sup>1</sup>The abbreviation preceding the question refers to the instrument in which it was asked. There were four instruments:

- S.Q.: Superintendent Questionnaire S.I.: Superintendent Interview P.Q.: Principal Questionnaire P.I.: Principal Interview



Variable	Measure	Source
Formalization	Three-point scale: explicit, general, ad hoc.	S.I.: If a school wished to adopt a reading program, how explicit are district policies and procedures which the principal would follow in seeking approval?
ENVIRONMENTAL MEASURES		
Urban Location	Density of population in San Jose, San Francisco, Oakland, S. San Francisco equals urban	Consensus: The school districts were dichot- omized based on informa- tion obtained from the census; consensus was obtained from 10 inde- pendent raters knowledge- able about the Bay Area.
Minority Population	Percent nonwhite stu- dents in district	California State Depart- ment of Education Educational Statistics Department
SCHOOL-LEVEL VARIABLES		
Open Space	Number of open-space pods	P.I.: Does your school have any "open-space pods" or other instruc- tional spaces where two or more teachers regu- larly work at the same time?
School Size	Total number of students enrolled	California State Depart- ment of Education, Educational Statistics DepartmentRacial and Ethnic Funding of Cali- fornia Public Schools

63



.

.

fornia Public

.

Variabl <b>e</b>	Measure	Source
School Specialists Based at School	Number of Sp <b>e</b> cialist FTEs evaluated at school level	P.Q.: List certificated persons in your school, excluding regular teachers or teachers with special classes (evaluated and paid by district) based primarily at school.
School Specialists Based at District	Number of Specialist FTEs evaluated and paid at district level	P.Q.: List certificated persons in your school, excluding regular teachers or teachers with special classes (evaluated and paid by district) based at district primarily.
Evaluation Structure	Combination of two variables	P.I.: In general, how frequently do you evalu- ate how well or poorly teachers are doing on the task of teaching reading. (7-point scale: very frequently to never)
		P.I.: How often do you evaluate the success of the reading program in grades 1 - 3? (4-point scale: yearly to daily)
Principal Leadership	Combination of two variables	P.I.: Compared to all the other factors influencing the situation, how influ- ential are you as prin- cipal? (5-point scale: not at all to extremely)
		P.I.: Rate yourself on a scale from one to five on how much time you are able to spend stimulating change within the school. (5-point scale: almost no time to a great deal of time)

64

•



Variable	Measure	Source
OPERATIONAL MEASURES OF INNOVATION		
Differentiation in Reading Instruction	Compilation of the following dichotomized variables: Materials variation	P.I.: Number of sets of high phonetic concentra- tion and number high ability concentration; obtained from a coding of the materials listed by the principal. The materials were rated by people knowledgeable in the field and consensus was obtained by 10 inde- pendent raters also knowledgeable about the
		materials. P.I.: During reading in- struction in most classes in grades 1 - 3, how much variation is there in the materials used? (5-point scale from all use same to each uses different materials)
	Pacing	P.I.: Within most classes in grades 1 - 3, how do students generally work during reading instruc- tion? (4-point scale from all work at the same pace to each works at his/her own pace)
	Teacher choice	P.I.: In your reading program for grades 1 - 3, how much choice do materi- als provide the teacher in assigning students' work? (3-point scale: few, some, and many)
		rew, some, and many)



-

ttensity of terials use	P.I.: Number of sets used in half or more of the classrooms obtained by comparing the number of classes listed for a set reported used to the total number of reading classes in grades 1 - 3 and then totaling for each school those sets
1	of the reported classes.
mber of teachers in oups for reading eting criteria 1, and 3, grades 1 - 3, vided by total number reading teachers, ades 1 - 3	P.I. Please tell me how many groups of teachers are in your school, how many teachers are in each group, and which of the following criteria they meet:
	<ol> <li>Meet and/or plan together at least once every other week.</li> <li>Jointly teach same lesson to same group of pupils.</li> <li>Are collectively re-</li> </ol>
	nber of teachers in oups for reading eting criteria 1, and 3, grades 1 - 3, vided by total number reading teachers, ades 1 - 3



66

.

#### References

-59-

- Baldridge, J. V., and Burnham, R. The Adoption of Innovations: The Effect of Organizational Size, Differentiation, and Environment. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, R & D Memorandum No. 108), Stanford University, May 1973. ED 077 147.
- Carlson, R. D. <u>Adoption of Educational Innovations</u>. Eugene, Oregon: The Center for the Advanced Study of Educational Administration, 1965.
- Havelock, R. G. <u>The Change Agent's Guide to Innovation in Education</u>. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Educational Technology Publications, 1973.
- Meyer, J., and Cohen, E. The Impact of the Open-Space School upon Teacher Influence and Autonomy: The Effects of an Organizational Innovation. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 21), Stanford University, October 1971. ED 062 291.
- Miles, D. R. <u>Planned Change in Education</u>. New York: Bureau of Publications, Teachers College, Columbia University, 1964.



#### CHAPTER 4

### ORGANIZATIONAL SUPPORT FOR INSTRUCTION AT THE CLASSROOM LEVEL

With the incorporation of more complex instructional practices into the typical Bay Area classroom, has there arisen the need for more complex staffing patterns at the classroom level? Or, alternatively, has the introduction of more complex staffing patterns altered conceptions of teaching so that new instructional practices follow? In either case, we predicted, from the theoretical foundation underlying our study, an observable association between complexity in organizational structure and complexity of instruction. In Chapter 3 we examined the relationships between instructional complexity and patterns of organization at the levels of the district and the school. In this chapter we focus on the relationship of classroom staffing patterns to the complexity of instructional practice (again, what we call the technology of teaching). Using the data from a questionnaire administered to teachers in 16 of the 188 elementary schools in our study, we tested at the classroom level several propositions related to the central structure-technology hypothesis underlying our study. We predicted that:

> There is an association between more complex classroom or staff organization and more complex classroom technology.

We examine three distinct kinds of classroom staffing patterns: the traditionally isolated classroom teacher, the teacher assisted by the specialist or teaching aide, and the teaching team. We refer to



-61-

This chapter was written by Elizabeth G. Cohen and Eric Bredo. It is based on "Organizational Support for Innovative Instructional Programs: Staff Level," presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, Chicago, April 1974.

these three patterns as traditional, staff-line, and collaborative.

-62-

On the instructional (or technological) side we examine two dimensions of complexity. One of these is instructional differentiation, referring to the number and variety of classroom materials and groups of students. Conceptually, this first dimension is identical to the index of differentiation reported in Chapter 3. The other dimension is "nonroutinization" and refers to the timing and frequency of decisions teachers must make with respect to students and teaching materials. A nonroutinized teaching technology requires the teacher to use feedback from students during the course of instruction as a basis for decisions about instructional tasks.

We made the following predictions:

Teaming is associated with more differentiated and nonroutinized instructional practice. The use of specialists is associated with more differentiated and nonroutinized instructional practice.

Carrying the analysis a step further, we divided teaching teams into those in which teachers work together with a relatively rigid division of labor and those that are more flexible. Generalizing from studies of division of labor in other types of organizations, we developed the following proposition:

> Teachers on teams in which there is a relatively rigid division of labor are likely to have routinized aspects of their tasks more fully than teachers on teams with more flexible roles.

These analytic distinctions are illustrated in Figure 4.1. For each pattern of staff organization we made predictions about the two dimensions of instructional complexity.

The first major section of this chapter describes the conceptualization leading to these specific predictions. Included in this section are the general characteristics of the subsample of schools and teachers. The second section presents the specific indices used to





Fig. 4.1. Predicted relationships between teacher work arrangements and two dimensions of technology. (A cell marked "X" indicates a prediction of greater frequency of cases at one end of the dimension.)

measure the concepts; and the third section defines the predictions operationally. The fourth section presents the results: both the analysis of the work arrangements of all the teachers in the sample and the analysis by aggregated team reports on division of labor. Finally, the last section presents the discussion and conclusions with special reference to implications for the second wave of this study.

#### Conceptualization

#### Structural Change: New Staffing Patterns

As we have seen in the previous chapters, there has been a marked change away from the traditional pattern of staff organization in schools. In many schools in our sample, teachers no longer work in isolation, each performing a separate task. To review some of the new patterns, principals frequently report collaborative relationships



-63-

70

between teachers; in addition, they often report the presence of nonteaching school specialists, such as special reading teachers, librarians, and school psychologists. Furthermore, in many of the schools, particularly those with external funding, there are paid teacher aides; and in some there are unpaid volunteers in the classroom.

In sociological terms, all of these changes may be viewed as changes in specialization or in the traditional division of labor. In organizational terms, specialists may be thought of as a staff complement to the line personnel, the teachers. Team teaching may represent a change in the division of labor and/or the task interdependence among teachers. Aides represent an increase in the number of line personnel per client (student) as well as the introduction of a hierarchical element into the teacher's role as he or she becomes an organizational superior to the aide. In sum, these changes indicate increased organizational complexity over the traditional pattern of staff utilization in schools. How does this organizational complexity relate conceptually to the instructional diversity we also see in Bay Area schools?

#### Structural and Technological Complexity

It is possible at the classroom level to test the prediction made at the other levels: i.e., that organizational and technological complexity will be positively associated. We are aware that some of the weakness of observed relationships in the general survey data may be due to inaccuracies in the principals' responses. At the teacher level, it is possible to reexamine more precisely the association of teaming, the use of specialists, and the presence of extra adults in the classroom with the instructional routinization (or nonroutinization) and differentiation--our two indicators of instructional complexity.

#### Technological Change: Differentiation and Routinization

71

Instructional practices currently considered innovative can vary immensely. Some of these are relatively simple; others are extremely complex. There are at least two dimensions on which the technology of



-64-

teaching might vary in complexity. One of these dimensions, differentiation, is the same as that used in Chapter 3 and refers to the extent to which instruction is organized so that teachers treat students differently. The other dimension, nonroutinization, is introduced now for the first time and refers more to the mode of teacher decision making than to the assignment of pupils and materials. Is the assignment discretionary, or are there rules that the teacher should follow in connecting pupils with learning activities? This dimension is an important indicator of instructional complexity, but in the analysis of principals' reports we were not successful in measuring the dc of teacher decision making, possibly because we did not construct good indicators and possibly because many principals do not have accurate knowledge of instruction not directly involving material resources.

As we originally conceptualized the problem, traditional instruction is at the low end of both dimensions of technological complexity. It is relatively undifferentiated because it tends to use "large batch processing" of pupils. As instructional practice becomes more differentiated, the teacher may vary the number of groups of children and the pacing and variety of materials for each group. At the highest level of differentiation we have what is known as "individualization" --i.e., each child works with materials suited to his own pace and learning style.

Traditional instruction also involves a routinized kind of decision making based on covering curriculum goals for each elementary grade in each subject. Children who cannot keep up with the traditionally prescribed pace are either left behind in the grade or accepted as failures on the grounds of their lack of ability. But traditional instruction is not the only kind of instruction to involve routinized decision making. Some highly innovative, highly differentiated programmed approaches contain built-in decisions about which lessons each child must use, given routine scoring of his past performance. In other words, the idea of differentiation is distinct from the mode of teacher decision making in assignment of students and materials.





Examples of nonroutinized instructional practice are "open" classrooms, where children are allowed to make their own decisions about learning tasks, and individualized programs, where reassignments are continually made on the basis of diagnoses of pupils' responses.

#### Modes of Team Organization and Nonroutinization of Instruction

The analysis of recent changes in school staffs in abstract organizational terms has also sharpened the way we look at teaching "teams." Years of study of teaching teams have taught us to be very cautious about concluding that we know what is meant when a principal or a teacher says that he has a "team." This group may be little different from a traditional teacher committee working on a curriculum project in a series of after-school meetings. Or the "team" may not meet at all. We are especially interested in collaborative teacher groups representing significant interdependence between teachers. We have defined this interdependence as working together on instructional planning, teaching, evaluation, or discipline.

Even if we restrict our examination to teams that are interdependent on one or more of these tasks, there remains critical variation between teams in the way they organize their work. Teachers on teams may divide their labor in relatively rigid ways--for example, specializing in the teaching of particular subjects ("turn teaching"), or teaching strictly preassigned groups of students. After a team working in this manner has made initial decisions on specialization and/or pupil assignment, the members' interdependence may be limited and they may meet infrequently. We have conceptualized such a team organization as having a relatively rigid division of labor.

In contrast to teams with this type of organization, some teams appear to work more flexibly, jointly teaching a single group of pupils. They may vary the assignment of tasks to team members according to the requirements of particular situations. We have characterized these teams as showing a <u>relatively flexible division</u> of labor.

ERIC Full text Provided by ERIC

The literature on organizations suggests that the more flexible division of labor is a necessity when the technology is complex, necessitating frequent feedback and continual decision making. Sociologists have suggested that rigid role prescriptions are more likely to be associated with more routine or certain tasks and flexible role prescriptions with less routine or uncertain tasks. March and Simon (1958), for instance, argue that relatively certain and stable tasks can be coordinated through structured means (e.g., rules, schedules, plans), whereas uncertain tasks require more immediate verbal communication to effect coordination. Similarly, Burns and Stalker's (1961) study of organizational innovation suggests that a "mechanistic" form of organization with considerable division of labor is most appropriate under stable conditions, but that an "organic" form with more flexible roles is suitable when there is a high rate of innovation, that is, when tasks change rapidly. Perrow (1970) has also argued that nonroutine tasks will be associated with a less rigid and tightly prescribed division of labor.

#### The Subsample

The data analyzed in this chapter come from teacher questionnaires administered in 16 elementary schools in the Bay Area. (As described in Chapter 1, principals of 188 elementary schools were interviewed as part of a large general survey. In 16 of these schools teachers were requested to fill out questionnaires.) The schools selected for the teacher questionnaires represent a deliberately nonrandom sample; the selection was made on the basis of the principals' responses to the general survey questionnaire. Schools were selected on a controlled comparison basis in order to maximize variation in organizational variables such as teaming and the use of specialists, and to maximize variation in instructional complexity. We selected schools where, according to the principals, there was one of the following staff patterns: (1) no teams or specialists, (2) teams but few specialists,

7 ±



-67-
(3) specialists but few teams, (4) both teams and specialists. For each of these four patterns we also selected schools with both simple and complex instructional practices (again according to principals' reports).

This sampling plan was limited by the nonoccurrence of some combinations in our large random sample and by the crude nature of the process for selecting schools on the basis of their technology before the more refined index reported in Chapter 3 was devised.

Response to the teacher questionnaire was excellent (95 percent). A total of 231 teachers filled out questionnaires. Of these, 103 teachers were classified as team members.

Only two of the 16 schools were largely open space (80 percent or better). Seven more schools had some degree of open space (such as having movable partitions). The remaining seven schools had completely self-contained classrooms. In terms of individual teachers, 75 percent (N=173) were in self-contained classrooms, while the rest were in some kind of an open space situation.

The schools also represented a range of socioeconomic status (SES) in the student population. In three of the schools, most of the teacher responses indicated largely high SES students; in three other schools, most of the teachers reported low SES students. The remaining schools reported a mixture of high and medium SES or a mixture of medium and low SES.

#### Measurement

#### Technology

Nonroutinization and differentiation were each measured with a set of items. In the case of <u>differentiation</u>, there were two indices: the first referred to the extent of grouping used in math, reading, and social studies; the second referred to the degree of variation in instructional materials in these subjects.



73

.....

л ...**ж** 

- (Q12) Grouping: Please rank the following four categories for each subject, to show which way your students are organized most frequently. Whole class grouped together; two or three groups; four or more groups; students work individually.
- (Q34) Materials Variation: In general, how much variation is there in the materials your students use in each subject? All students generally use the same materials; students are divided into 2 or 3 groups, each group using different materials; students are divided into 4 or more groups, each group using different materials; each student uses different materials.

There were three indices of <u>nonroutinization</u>: frequency of group change, the granting of autonomy to pupils, and little importance of sequencing in dictating student tasks. If student instructional groups were flexible and membership changed frequently, we defined this practice as nonroutinized compared to the case where there is a rigid, caste-like system with stable group membership. Similarly, if students were frequently given autonomy in choosing tasks, we saw this practice as nonroutinized compared to the case where the students are rarely given choice. Lastly, if the instructional program was not highly sequenced and it was not important for one concept or topic to follow another in a set order, this too was considered nonroutinized in comparison to the class where instruction is highly sequenced. Teachers were asked to report on these three aspects of their instruction, separately for reading, math, and social studies:

(Q14) Group Change: If the class is sometimes broken into groups for a subject, how often would you say the membership of groups changes? Every day; several times a week; once a week; once or twice a month; less than once a month.



-69-

- (Q35) Autonomy: How often are students in your class(es) free to choose their own activities in each subject area? Always; usually; fairly often; seldom; never.
- (Q33) Importance of Sequencing: To what degree would you say your instructional program--lessons or concepts --has to be presented in a particular order in each subject? Order very important; order moderately important; order slightly important; order not at all important.

## Staffing Patterns

<u>Teaming</u>. We asked specifically about the way teachers worked together: whether it involved such tasks as planning instruction, evaluating student progress, teaching a class jointly, and/or coordinating student discipline. Only teachers who could report that they worked with other teachers in one or more of these ways were classified as "team members" (Q16). This definition of teaming was, if anything, too broad. In addition, teachers were asked to specify the subject areas in which teaming took place.

Specialists. There was a single item in the questionnaire measuring the teachers' use of specialists (Q58). Teachers were asked how frequently they discussed their teaching or students with a specialist. Several things should be noted about this item. It does not discriminate between district and school specialists. It does not ask what kind of specialist is being consulted. Nevertheless, this item does deal with reported <u>consultation</u> between teacher and specialist rather than the mere physical presence of specialists which the principal interview investigated. Thus, there may be specialists in schools where teachers report consulting specialists less than once a month, but these specialists may not work directly with teachers.

<u>Adults</u>. Teachers were asked how many aides and adult volunteers were in their classrooms during a typical instruction period in each

77



-70-

subject (Q59). The data consisted of separate enumerations of aides and volunteers for math, reading, and social studies.

Definitions of staffing patterns. In order to compare the traditional, collaborative, and staff-line modes of classroom organization, the following operational definitions were used:

Traditional: An individual teacher reports no teaming and infrequent consultation or no specialists in the school.

Collaborative Group: An individual teacher reports teaming and infrequent use of specialists or no specialists in the school.

Staff-Line: An individual teacher reports no teaming, but consults a specialist once a week or more.

Teachers reporting other combinations of teaming and use of specialists were not used in this comparison of pure types of teacher work relationships.

### Team Organization

In the theoretical section, we distinguished between two types of teams: those with highly differentiated roles and a relatively rigid division of labor; and those with more flexible, undifferentiated role structures. In the data analysis we use the frequency of "cross-grouping" as a measure of a less flexible division of labor and the frequency of "joint teaching" as a measure of a more flexible division of labor.

<u>Cross-grouping</u> is a common team practice whereby teachers divide up the <u>students</u> by ability and/or subject matter and use this pupil assignment as the stable basis of what each team member is supposed to be doing for each period of the day. After cross-grouping decisions have taken place, scheduling can direct the teachers as to "who does what with whom at what time." The level of interdependence of the team members is relatively low. The teacher questionnaire included an item on the frequency of cross-grouping for reading, math, and social studies (Q10).



-71-

When team members engage in joint teaching, they can be simultaneously teaching a common group of students in the same subject in the same teaching space. They may rotate among groups or individual students, helping and encouraging as they go, or they may take turns introducing different concepts, even during the course of a single lesson. Teachers' roles, in this case, are much less stable and clear. In addition, a much higher level of communication and interdependence is necessary in joint teaching compared to cross-grouping. A questionnaire item on the frequency of joint teaching in math, reading, and social studies operationalized this concept of a relatively flexible division of labor (Q26).

# Predictions

With these specific indices defined, the predictions used for statistical analysis of the data are presented below:

- 1. The presence of teaming will be positively associated with more differentiated and nonroutinized instructional practice.
- 2. The frequent use of specialists will be positively associated with more differentiated and nonroutinized instructional practice.
- 5. There will be a higher probability of differentiated and nonroutinized instructional practice for either the collaborative group mode or the staff-line mode than for the isolated mode of classroom teaching.
- 4. Among teams, cross-grouping will be negatively related to nonroutinized instruction.
- 5. Among teams, joint teaching will be positively related to nonroutinized instruction.

In reading the tables it should be noted that we have reversed the original question on sequencing, so that teachers who give very little attention to the sequence of materials, will be classified as "high" on the index "Sequencing Unimportant." We did this so that the sequencing measure, like the other measures of nonroutinization, would



79

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

have a "high" value indicating "high nonroutinization" and a "low" value indicating "low nonroutinization."

-73-

# Result

Before presenting the results of these predictions, we present evidence bearing on our assumption that it is possible to characterize a classroom by its level of technological complexity. This evidence is based on an examination of the interrelationships of the indices of differentiation and routinization by classroom.

# Interrelationship of Instructional Indices

Underlying our conceptualization of the interplay between structure and technology is a proposition concerning a changed conception of the teaching task. Regardless of which change comes first, a more complex staffing pattern or a more complex instructional practice, the underlying conception of the teaching task is likely to change so that instructional practices in <u>all</u> subject matter areas are likely to grow more complex in a given classroom. Despite the fact that the curricular materials suitable for differentiated instruction are not equally available in all subject areas, we wanted to be able to make a general characterization of the teaching technology of a given classroom across subject matter areas.

In addition, we planned on being able to characterize that classroom technology separately for the dimensions of differentiation and nonroutinization. In the conceptualization of these two dimensions, we saw no necessary correlation between the scores on one dimension and the scores on the other. Whether or not our measures of the two dimensions showed this kind of statistical lack of association was an empirical question, answerable with these data.

In Table 4.1 one can compare grouping practices in one subject matter area with grouping practices in another. The proportion of teachers reporting a particular grouping practice varies markedly by subject. It seems that reading is likely to be conducted in small



groups, whereas social studies is typically taught to the whole class. Math shows the greatest variation; the most frequent patterns are individualized and two to three small groups.

- 74 -

.

# TABLE 4.1

Type of Grouping	Math (N=212)	Reading (N=216)	Social Studies (N=208)
Whole class	26%	10%	74%
2 - 3 groups	32	35	11
4 or more groups	8	31	5
Individualized	34	24	10

Percentage of Teachers Reporting Various Grouping Practices, by Subject

Despite these differences in the way each subject is taught, Table 4.2 shows that there are moderately high associations between a teacher's report of differentiation and routinization in one subject and the same teacher's report in another subject. In other words, teachers tend to be consistent across subjects, and there is a general tendency toward more or less differentiation and routinization or nonroutinization that is characteristic of a particular teacher and class.

Not only is the relative complexity of instruction consistent across subject areas in a particular teacher's practice, but, as Table 4.3 shows, all five indices of instructional practice are strongly intercorrelated. These interrelationships mean that teachers who are high on one of the indices of technological complexity, tend to be high on the others.

It is not surprising that the several indices of routinization and differentiation are intercorrelated within each of these two



#### TABLE 4.2

-75-

# Correlation between Teachers' Reports on Instruction for Different Subjects (N=208)

Instructional		Subject	
Practice	Math	Reading	Social Studies
Materials Variation			
Math Reading Social Studies	1.00	.41*** 1.00	.20 .24*** 1.00
Group Change			
Math Reading Social Studies	1.00	.60*** 1.00	.48*** .31*** 1.00
Student Autonomy			
Math Reading Social Studies	1,00	.55*** 1.00	.41*** .37*** 1.00

\*\*\*p < .001

dimensions, but we had not expected that there would be a significant intercorrelation of indices <u>between</u> the two dimensions. According to these measures, teachers who do not differentiate their instruction are likely to have highly routine instruction. Conversely, those who differentiate are likely to have nonroutine instruction.

Summarizing Tables 4.1 - 4.3, there is a positive association between indices of complexity across subject matter areas in classrooms; teachers who report one innovative instructional practice also tend to report others. These findings hold despite considerable difference in the complexity of typical practice in different subjects. Second, there is a positive intercorrelation between the different indices we have used for the complexity of each dimension of the technology:



## TABLE 4.3

# Intercorrelations of Instructional Indices, Collapsed across Subjects (N=208)

tuliuna af	Differe	entiation	Nonroutinization					
Instructional Practice	Grouping	Materials Variation	Student Autonomy	Group Change	Sequencing Unimportant			
Grouping	1.00	.56***	. 40***	. 31***	.20**			
Materials Variation		1.00	.42***	. 35***	. 28***			
Autonomy ····			1.00	, 37***	23***			
Group Change				1.00	,21*			
Sequencing Unimportant					1.00			

\*p < .05 \*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001

routilization and differentiation. Finally, the two dimensions of the technology are significantly associated.

# Tcoming, Specialists, and Extra Adults

Table 4.4 shows the associations between different organizational patterns and indices of differentiation and routinization. This analysis does not take into account the interrelationship of specialist usage, teaming, and extra adults. It provides general evidence on the proposition that increased complexity of staff organization occurs with increased complexity in instructional practice--in this case measured by teacher report rather than principal report.

As can be seen in this table, there are significant associations between all three types of staffing patterns and some of the indices

83

ł

Variables	df	x <sup>2</sup>
Teaming and Differentiation		
Team x Grouping	2	9.3**
Team x Materials Variation	2	13.2**
Teaming and Nonroutinization		
Team x Group Change	1	1.4
Team x Sequencing Unimportant	2	9.1*
Team x Student Autonomy	2	15.4***
Specialists and Differentiation		
Specialist x Grouping	2	5.4
Specialist x Materials Variation	2	3.08
Specialists and Nonroutinization		
Specialists x Group Change	1	5.9*
Specialists x Sequencing Unimportant	2	11.3**
Specialists x Student Autonomy	2	13.3**
Adults and Differentiation		
Adults x Grouping	2	7.13*
Adults x Materials Variation	2	1.64*
Adults and Nonroutinization		
Adults x Group Change	1	1,64
Adults x Sequencing Unimportant	2	,83
Adults x Student Autonomy	2	. 58

# Relationship of Organizational Patterns to Differentiation and Nonroutinization

TABLE 4.4

\*p < .05 \*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001



.

à

۰ i

of routiniz tion and differentiation. Teaming is related both to the use of more complex grouping patterns and to a wider variety of teaching materials; the instructional practices of team teachers give more autonomy to pupils and place less importance on sequencing of materials.

Teachers who consult specialists also appear to use nonroutinized instructional practice, according to all three indices of this dimension. There is no significant association between using more complex materials and consulting with a specialist.

The addition of adults to the classroom is clearly related to the indices of differentiation but not to those of nonroutinization. In other words, extra adults are reported for classrooms using multiple grouping or individualization. This result is similar to the finding of Sabina Cohen (1973) that the presence of teacher aides was associated with classrooms where different children worked on different materials at different paces.

Much to our surprise, given that we had selected the sample on the basis of pure collaborative group schools in contrast to staff-line schools, analysis of the teacher data revealed that members of teams were more likely to consult with specialists frequently than were teachers who were not teamed. The association was measured by  $\chi^2$ ( $\chi^2 = 15.9$ ) and was statistically significant beyond the .001 level.

This positive association suggests that in order to estimate the effects of each type of division of labor, it is necessary to control on specialists while examining the association of teams with differentiation and routinization. Likewise, it is necessary to control on the teaming variable while examining the association of specialists and indices technology. Table 4.5 presents these cross-tabulations, allowing us to examine independent relationships.

Overall, this table reveals complex differences in the observed association between organizational modes and patterns of instructional practice. The associations observed between the use of specialists and indices of technology are very weak when the presence of teaming is held constant. Once teaming is held constant, the use of specialists



								<u></u>					-
		Differentiation											<u></u>
			Groupi	ng					Materi	als Va	riati	on	
Team	High	Me	d.	Low	N(	173)		High	Med	• I	ÓW	N(175)	
YES	450	5	10. 10	220	49			246	41		5°. 5 v	49	
NO	43	3	2	25	28			24	24	5	2	29	
YES	50	1	6	34	38			43	40	1	7	35	
NO	]9	3	6	45	58			15	52	3	4	62	
					Nonro	u' iniz	ation	(N=187)					
	Gro	up Ch	ange		Sequ	encing	Unim	portant		Auto	nomy		
	High	Ľow	N(85)		High	Med.	Low	N(185)	High	Med.	Low	N(187)	
YES	54%	46%	22		34%	40°	26%	50	35%	37%	29%	52	
NO	36	64	11		21	32	46	28	17	52	31	29	
YES	39	61	23		31	37	31	38	41	38	21	39	
NO	44	56	29		21	42	36	69	15	15	34	67	
	Team YES NO YES NO YES NO YES	Team High   YES 45%   NO 43   YES 50   NO 19   Gro 19   YES 54%   NO 36   YES 39   NO 44	Team High Me   YES 45% 3   NO 43 3   YES 50 1   NO 19 3   YES 50 1   NO 19 3   Group Ch   High Low   YES 54% 46%   NO 36 64   YES 39 61   NO 44 56	Groupi   Team High Med.   YES 45% 31%   NO 43 32   YES 50 16   NO 19 36   YES 50 16   NO 19 36   Group Change High Low N(85)   YES 54% 46% 22   NO 36 64 11   YES 39 61 23   NO 44 56 29	Grouping   Team High Med. Low   YES 45% 31% 22%   NO 43 32 25   YES 50 16 34   NO 19 36 45   YES 50 16 34   NO 19 36 45   YES 54% 46% 22   NO 36 64 11   YES 54% 46% 22   NO 36 64 11   YES 39 61 23   NO 44 56 29	Grouping     Team   High   Med.   Low   N(     YES   45%   31%   22%   49     NO   43   32   25   28     YES   50   16   34   38     NO   19   36   45   58     NO   36   64   11   21     YES   54%   46%   22   34%     NO   36   64   11   21     YES   39   61   23   31     NO   44   56   29   21	Diffe     Grouping     Team   High   Med.   Low   N(173)     YES   45%   31%   22%   49     NO   43   32   25   28     YES   50   16   34   38     NO   19   36   45   58     YES   50   16   34   38     NO   19   36   45   58     VES   54%   46%   22   34%   40%     NO   36   64   11   21   32     YES   39   61   23   31   37     NO   44   56   29   21   42	Differenti     Grouping     Team   High   Med.   Low   N(173)     YES   45%   31%   22%   49     NO   43   32   25   28     YES   50   16   34   38     NO   19   36   45   58     Nonrot'' 'nization     Group Change   Sequencing Unim     High   Low   N(85)   High   Med.   Low     YES   54%   46%   22   34%   40%   26%     NO   36   64   11   21   32   46     YES   39   61   23   31   37   31     NO   44   56   29   21   42   36	Differentiation     Grouping     Team   High   Med.   Low   N(173)   High     YES   45%   31%   22%   49   24%     NO   43   32   25   28   24     YES   50   16   34   38   43     NO   19   56   45   58   15     Nonror''nization (N=187)     Group Change   Sequencing Unimportant     High   Low   N(85)   High   Med.   Low   N(185)     YES   54%   46%   22   34%   40%   26%   50     NO   36   64   11   21   32   46   28     YES   39   61   23   31   37   31   38     NO   44   56   29   21   42   36   69	Differentiation     Grouping   Materi     Teum   High   Med.   Low   N(173)   High   Med     YES   45%   31%   22%   49   24%   41     NO   43   32   25   28   24   24     YES   50   16   34   38   43   40     NO   19   36   45   58   15   52     Nonrot <sup>** :</sup> nization (N=187)     Group Change   Sequencing Unimportant     High   Low   N(85)   High   Med.   Low   N(185)   High     YES   54%   46%   22   34%   40%   26%   50   35%     NO   36   64   11   21   32   46   28   17     YES   59   61   23   31   37   31   38   41     NO   44   56	Differentiation     Grouping   Materials Va     Team   High   Med.   Low   N(173)   High   Med.   L     YES   45%   31%   22%   49   24%   41%   3     NO   43   32   25   28   24   24   5     YES   50   16   34   38   43   40   1     NO   19   36   45   58   15   52   3     YES   54%   46%   22   34%   40%   26%   50   35%   37%     NO	Differentiation     Materials Variati     Team   High   Med.   Low   N(173)   High   Med.   Low     YES   45%   31%   22%   49   24%   41%   35%     NO   43   32   25   28   24   24   52     YES   50   16   34   38   43   40   17     NO   19   36   45   58   15   52   34     Nonrow "Inization (N=187)     Versition (N=187)     YES   54%   46%   22   34%   40%   26%   50   35%   37%   29%     NO   36   64   11   21   32   46   28   17   52   31     YES   39   61   23   31   37   31   38   41   38   21     NO   44   56   29   21	Differentiation     Materials Variation     Team   High   Med.   Low   N(173)   High   Med.   Low   N(175)     YES   45%   31%   22%   49   24%   41%   35%   49     NO   43   32   25   28   24   24   52   29     YES   50   16   34   38   43   40   17   35     NO   19   36   45   58   15   52   34   62     Nonrov: 'nization (N=187)     Yesonrov: 'nization (N=187)     YES   54%   46%   22   34%   40%   26%   50   35%   37%   29%   52     NO   36   64   11   21   32   46   28   17   52   31   29     YES   59   61   23   31   37   31   38   41   38

,

# Percentage of Teachers Reporting on Differentiation and Nonroutinization by Team Membership and Consultation with Specialists

TABLE 4.5



i

1.14

- 79 -

is only associated with complex grouping if there is no team. Specialists are no longer associated positively with the unimportance of sequencing and autonomy. Lastly, the use of specialists is only associated with frequency of group change if there is also a team.

In contrast, teaming continues to show a consistent positive association with materials variation and autonomy when the specialist variable is controlled. In addition, if a specialist is consulted, teaming is a predictor of the frequency of group change. If there is little or no use of a specialist, teaming is strongly associated with more mplex grouping practices.

There is also evidence of interaction effects in this table. The results on grouping practices indicate that <u>either</u> teaming or the use of a specialist predicts individualization of four or more groups. When both are present, the result is approximately the same as when either is present. In contrast, when there are both teams and specialist consultation, there is the highest probability of frequent group change and the lowest stress on sequenced instructional materials.

If we pull out of Table 4.5 those rows which represent a traditional school organization, a pure collaborative mode, and a staff-line mode, we can contrast the association of different kinds of division of labor with indices of instructional practice. It should be remembered that these are individual reports of staff interrelationships and not characterizations of entire schools. Table 4.6 reorg , izes the data in Table 4.5 so as to present this contrast.

The only comparisons in Table 4.6 where the pure teaming situation (collaborative group) looks like the specialist-plus-teacher situation are for grouping and group change. Either the collaborative group mode or the staff-line mode appears to be associated with complex grouping in comparison to the traditional mode. In the case of frequency of group change, neither differentiated pattern appears associated with frequency of group change. The staff-line model appears to be associated with less materials variation and somewhat more sequencing than the traditional model. The collaborative group model is markedly associated



# TABLE 4.6

# Percentage of Teachers Reporting on Differentiation and Nonroutinization by Type of Staff Interrelationship

				Staff	Pattern	vs Dif	feren	tiation	÷			
		Gre	oupi	ny					Materials	Variat	ion	
	High	Me	d.	Low	N			Hig	h Med.	Low	N	
Collaborative	50%	1	6%	348	38			43	<sup>9</sup> , 40°	17%	35	1
Staff-Line	43	j.	2	25	28	,		24	24	52	29	
Traditional	19	31	6	45	58	·		15	52	34	54	2
			<i>i</i>	<u></u>	Nonrou	ıtiniza	tion	<b></b>				
	Grou	p Chai	nge		Sequenc	ing Ur	impor	tant	St	udent A	utonor	ly
	Eigh	Low	N		High	Med.	Low	N	llig	h Med.	Low	N
Collaborative	39%	61%	23		31%	37%	31%	38	41	\$ 388	21%	39
Staff-Line	36	64	11		<u>)</u> ]	32	46	28	17	52	31	29
Traditional		56	29		21	42	36	69		46	34	54



- 81 -

with autonomy and with materials variation, in contrast to either of the other two patterns.

These results should be interpreted cautiously with regard to inferring causal relationships, particularly since exogenous factors may be affecting both the structural and the technological variables. For example, if an economic factor were to account for a high level of materials variation and for teaming, then causal inferences concerning teaming and materials variation would be spurious. In the next section, where we introduce variation in how teams work together, we show why there appears to be no simple positive association between teaming and the frequency of group change.

One way to check for possible weaknesses in a functional connection between teaming and technology is to control for open space while examining the association of teaming with indicators of technology. Open space schools are more characteristic of suburban, middle-class ateas and may be taken as a rough indicator of a more well-to-do area where there may be more money for materials and where the parents may stress autonomy as a desired educational goal. If there is open space, there is almost invariably teaming, so there is little variation in teaming for open space schools. Table 4.7 presents the level of association as measured by Tau between teaming and instructional practice only for conventional self-contained classrooms.

Teaming continues to be associated with more complex technology even when it takes place in self-contained classrooms.

# Team Analysis: Division of Labor and Nonroutinization

To test the proposition on team organization and routinization of teaching tasks it was necessary to analyze the data at the team, rather than the individual level. Scores for teammates were averaged together to obtain aggregate scores. Furthermore, Tables 4.8 - 4.10 include only those teachers in the sample who were classified as team members. This gave us a total of 46 teams composed of a total of 103 teachers. Since this is an effective reduction in sample size, high levels of statistical significance are less likely to occur.

. . . .



91

-82-

ΤA	BL	Æ	4	7

Relationships of learning with Differentiation and Nonroutinization for Self-Contained Classrooms

	Tau	N
Teaming by Differentiation		
Teaming x Grouping	. 20**	147
Teaming x Material Variation	.17***	148
Teaming by Nonroutinization		
Teaming x Group Change	.16*	67
Teaming x Autonomy	.24***	158
Teaming x Sequencing Unimportant	11*	158

p < ..., p > ..., p

# TABLE 4.8

Correlations of Cross-Grouping and Joint Teaching with Indices of Instructional Nonroutinization

Types of	Instructional Nonroutinization						
Collaboration	Group Change	Student Autonomy	Sequencing Unimportant				
Cross-grouping	23†	16	.04				
Joint Teaching	. 64**	.16	11				

+p < .10 \*\*p < .01

FUIL TAXY ProvIdes Hov ERIC

92

1.18

In Table 4.8 the predicted association of flexibility in team organization and routinization is clearly supported only for the item measuring frequency of instructional group change. Teams using cross-grouping are less likely to make frequent changes in instructional groups than teams which do not cross-group. Also, the report of joint teaching by members of a given team is positively correlated with frequency of membership change (r = .64). The relationship for autonomy is in the predicted direction but does not reach statistical significance. Team organization does not appear to be related to the stress laid on sequencing.

Because of differences between subject areas, it is advisable to examine the relationship between team organization and routinization of the technology separately for math, reading, and social studies (Table 4.9). There is a marked positive association between joint teaching and frequent group change for each subject area. The relationship between cross-grouping and group change is negative, as predicted, but is considerably weaker when broken down by subject matter. The positive relationship of joint teaching and autonomy is stronger for math than for reading and social studies. Sequencing continues to show no significant relationship to team organization. In general the predicted pattern holds for Frequency of group change and for autonomy.

It is important to examine the independent relations of crossgrouping and joint teaching to routinization because some teams may both cross-group and joint teach (in different subjects), with the result that the relationships may partially cancel each other out. Table 4.10 shows the results of a multiple regression analysis, which allowed us to separate the contributions of cross-grouping and joint teaching to explaining variance in two indices of routinization (sequencing was not included because the regression analysis results were not significant).

Cross-grouping is still negatively related to group change, and joint teaching is positively related to group change. However, when we examine the relationships with autonomy, it is apparent that whereas



93

-84-

# TABLE 4.9

# Correlations of Cross-Grouping and Joint Teaching with Indices of Nonroutinization, by Subject

Type of		Group Chai	lge	St	udent Auto	onomy	Sequ	encing Unit	mportant
Collabo ration	Math	Reading	Social Studies	Math	Reading	Social Studies	Math	Reading	Social Studies
Cross-grouping									
Math	09			29			02		
Reading		-,18						003	
Social Studies			()7			.04			06
Joint Teaching									
Math	.42**			. 28**			.01		
Reading		.47**			.13			03	
Social Studies			. 28*		ı	. 13			÷.25

ч,

\*p < .05 \*\*p < .01

ו 20 גרו ו

ŧ

## TABLE 4.10

-86-

Regression of Cross-grouping and Joint Teaching on Two Indices of Nonroutinization: Group Change and Autonomy

Dependent Variable	Independent Variable	R <sup>2</sup>	Beta	F
	Cross-grouping		47	15.4**
Group Change	Joint Teaching	. 63	. 66	8.()**
	Cross-grouping	<i>a</i> <b>-</b>	.05	.04
Autonomy	Joint Teaching	. 53	.57	6.2**

\*\*p < .01

joint teaching is positively related, cross-grouping is not related at all. Together, cross-grouping and joint teaching account for 63 percent of the variance in group change and 31 percent of the variance in autonomy.

### Discussion

A review of the results for the predictions with which we began reveals considerable evidence for the central proposition of the study, i.e., that there is an association between complexity of structure and complexity of technology. At the teacher level, teaming shows particularly strong and consistent relationships with the use of four or more groups in a class and with individualization; the simultaneous use of a wide variety of teaching materials; the granting of autonomy to pupils in choice of task; and little stress on a particular sequence of teaching materials. The use of specialists also appears to be associated with some of these indices; however, when teaming is held constant, the relationship of frequency of specialist consultation and



complexity of instructional practice is greatly weakened. The presence of extra adults in the classroom is associated with more complex grouping practices and the use of multiple teaching materials.

When we compare those teachers who represent pure types of working relationships--traditional, staff-line, and collaborative--we find that the traditional pattern has the lowest probability of reporting complex instructional practices. Again, teaming--the collaborative mode--is clearly the most powerful and consistent in predicting differentiation and nonroutinization in instructional practice. The use of specialists --the staff-line mode--appears to be intermediate between the two other types.

The simple use of the teaming variable was not associated with the frequency of group change, i.e., change in the membership of instructional groups. This is accounted for by the predicted finding that there are different types of teams, whose differing work organization results in different types of instruction. We found that cross-grouping in teams is negatively associated with autonomy and frequency of group change. The incidence of joint teaching, in contrast, is positively associated with these same two indices. In a regression analysis, we found that, together, cross-grouping and joint teaching account for 65 percent of the variance in the index of group change reported by teachers in teams.

The analysis of the interrelationship of indicators of instructional technology suggests that it is possible to characterize classrooms in terms of level of differentiation and routinization. Despite subject matter differences there is a strong correlation between relative level in one subject matter area and relative level in another. In more concrete language, teachers who attempt one complex, innovative instructional practice also attempt others. Likewise, teachers who use traditional methods of grouping and routine decision making in one subject matter area tend to use these methods in others.



-87-

#### Measurement Problems

We did not expect that the indices of routinization would be positively associated with the indices of differentiation. We had thought of a highly differentiated, individualized program as one that would proceed on the basis of decisions built into some of the individualized programmed curricula available in the early grades. We particularly did not expect teachers who reported their grouping practices as "individualized" to report that they extended considerable autonomy to the children in choice of task, because we had associated "individualization" with a diagnostic-prescriptive approach where the child is given materials according to some sort of a professional decision based on aptitude and performance.

As we have talked with teachers we have come to realize that the diagnostic-prescriptive approach to the teaching of reading is probably a rarity. The ideal may even be impractical in light of the gaps in knowledge of teaching reading and in light of the number of experts and assisting adults necessary to use an individualized medical model in a classroom of 25 children.

The observed association between differentiation and autonomy may have been due to the too broad item measuring autonomy. Any kind of choice given to the children may have resulted in a teacher's reporting "autonomous" instruction. We feel that we do not understand what a teacher meant when he or she answered our question on autonomy. Some teachers give very minor and constricted choices to children, yet view themselves as allowing genuine autonomy, whereas others try to build a whole program around teaching the child to be independent and autonomous (as in the "open" classroom). Our simple question did not distinguish these two types.

A number of teachers who had no specialist available and no teacher aides or volunteers reported individualized and autonomous classrooms. We began to wonder how a teacher could conceivably run such a classroom while providing students adequate feedback for learning. We suspect that some of these classrooms may be run in a loose



manner without the teacher monitoring feedback as a source of successive decision making. Other teachers, using just as highly differentiated materials and freedom of choice for the children might, by means of proper planning and coordination, run a classroom where there was adequate feedback (and possibly desired student outcomes).

The index of autonomy needs to include these issues and possibly others. In order to improve this index we need further observation of just how some of these complex autonomous classrooms are run, how teachers manage the problem of coordination and feedback. After this observation we should be able to refine the concept of autonomy and its index in the questionnaire for the next wave of the study.

Similarly, some of the observed associations between differentiation and group change may have been due to the way we worded the question on group change. By asking how frequently membership of instructional groups changed, we may have restricted the "frequent" alternative only to teachers who had many groups to work with in the first place. Possibly with better measures of nonroutinization, we would not find intercorrelation of the indices between the dimensions.

There may also be a measurement problem with our question on consultation with specialists. We have spent many years studying teams and now have a good understanding of how to ask questions about their modes of working together, but we do not have a parallel understanding about the use of specialists at the elementary school level. In the principal questionnaire, we mistakenly mixed subject area specialists with psychologists and librarians in asking for the number of specialists at the school. At the teacher level, we did not ask about the basis on which the teachers were consulting the specialists, nor for what subject area. Conversations with teachers in our sample reveal that many specialists operate on a "pull-out" basis, working with a small number of children with learning problems, while others work closely with the teacher helping him or her solve classroom instructional problems. The specialist who works with one child or a few children taken out of the classroom for this purpose is unlikely to



-89-

have much effect on the complexity of classroom instructional practice. In the second wave, it will be necessary to find out just how teachers and specialists relate to each other. With a better index, we may obtain stronger associations between certain kinds of specialist-teacher relationships and complexity of technology.

# Problems of Causal Inference

The relationship between the presence of extra adults and differentiation is, in all probability, a clear case of the demands of the program necessitating extra adult help. The direction of causality is not so clear in the relationship of teaming to technology. One can argue that teaming could be a response to the increased problems of monitoring, guiding, and evaluating student progress in a highly differentiated instructional program. Teaming can help reduce the burden. For one thing, teaming can increase the available stock of instructional materials through sharing those on hand and through collective efforts in acquiring or developing materials. Furthermore, the problem can be simplified if team members specialize by subject area. Having more time to prepare and develop activities for a single subject lightens each teacher's load, even though the total number of pupils receiving complex instruction increases.

One cannot, however, conclude from these data that the introduction of complex instructional practices will <u>cause</u> teaming to occur. Several alternative explanations must be considered. One is that the practice of teaming was introduced <u>first</u> and led to changes in instructional practice. A second alternative explanation is that <u>both</u> teaming and innovative instructional practice are characteristic of certain schools where everything fashionable in education diffuses across both structure and technology. It is true, however, that if we remove the fashionable open space schools from the analysis, teaming and technological complexity continue to be associated in more conventional selfcontained classrooms.

We cannot eliminate either of these alternative explanations with these cross-sectional data. The second wave of this study should help



us determine the conditions under which teaming may be required by the technology and the conditions under which teaming may produce technological change.

When the analysis moves to the actual working relations of team members, we have stronger grounds for arguing that some types of teaching technology are not feasible without appropriate modes of organization. The data provide strong support for the hypothesis that practices such as flexible group instruction are unlikely to occur unless team members work closely together with more flexible role differentiation, as in joint teaching. Teaming by itself is probably not a sufficient condition for nonroutinized techniques such as flexible group instruction. If the principals and teachers wish to use such a technique, then the way in which the team works together deserves administrative support and attention.

In conclusion, the findings in the teacher data suggest that we should concentrate more of our efforts on collecting teacher questionnaires in the second wave. Even if we do not have the opportunity to follow these new classrooms over time, we will be able to gather some vital organizational information on teachers' attempts to monitor and coordinate some of these highly complex classrooms. By discovering the relationship between the adequacy of student feedback and the kind of organizational support the teacher is receiving, we will have some possibly vital information leading to a better understanding of student outcomes in various settings.



101

-91-

#### References

-92-

Bidwell, C. E. "The School as a Formal Organization," in J. G. March, ed., The Handbook of Organizations. Chicago: Rand McNally, 1965.

Burns, T., and Stalker, G. The Management of Innovation. London: Tavistock, 1961.

Cohen, S. "Individualized Instruction in the Elementary School Classroom: A Study of Selected Dimensions." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stanford University, 1973.

March, J. G., and Simon, H. Organizations. New York: Wiley, 1958.

Ferrow, C. Organizational Analysis: A Sociological View. Monterey, Ca.: Brooks/Cole, 1970.



#### CHAPTER 5

-93-

# THE STAFFING STRUCTURE OF DISTRICTS AND SCHOOLS

What kinds of organizations are schools? How different is one school from another in terms of its curriculum and staffing patterns? Are small school districts organized differently from large school districts? Are school systems top-heavy bureaucratic structures in which power is concentrated in centralized district offices? Are they highly decentralized structures in which fundamental-educational decisions are made by individual, professionally trained teachers? Or are they organized as "line" structures with "staff" resources located in the district office to dispense technical advice to individual teachers? These illustrate the types of questions we address in this chapter and the next.

To render our list of questions more manageable we have attempted to sketch a few simplified models of school organization as foils for arranging our data. Somewhat arbitrarily, we have distinguished between three levels of organization in school systems: district, school, and classroom. One way to pose our research questions is to ask at which of the levels the teaching program is primarily organized. That is, do school districts seek to plan, staff, and oversee an educational program for the district as a whole? Or, perhaps because of the varied needs of local clienteles, are decisions about the structure, content, and staffing of programs made at the level of the individual elementary school? Or, to pose yet a third possibility, are such decisions made at the classroom level by individual teachers and teaching teams? In short, at what level does the organization of educational activities take place?

Two important corrections of this formulation are required. First, we must allow for the possibility of considerable diversity in school organization and practice among districts. Second, we must allow for the likelihood that organization occurs simultaneously at two or more



This chapter was written by W. Richard Scott, John W. Meyer, Jo-Ann K. Intili, and Sally Main.

levels, i.e., that while activities may primarily be organized at the classroom level, schoolwide or district structure may have some impact on the way they are carried out.

In this chapter, we analyze staffing patterns at the district and school levels as one basis for understanding the organization of elementary schools. Knowing the number and types of personnel available at each level allows us to make inferences about the capabilities of each level and the division of labor among them. It allows us to look for significant differences in the organization of school systems as a function of size. (Are big districts simply little districts with more schools, or are they organized on a different basis?) And it allows us to compare school systems and other types of organizations described in a growing body of studies concerned with organizational structure; such studies, in which the organizations themselves are the units of analysis, are of relatively recent origin, but their number is now sufficient to support some comparisons.

When we take up the question of the effect of organizational arrangements on the educational program of schools, we focus mainly on decisions about pupil grouping, on decisions about teacher methods, on decisions about what curricula are adopted for use in the classroom, on the level of both teacher and student morale, and on principals' efforts to help teachers improve instruction. While other chapters in this report are centered on the teaching of reading in grades one through three, in this chapter we stay at a macro level, where we expect the effects of district size to be manifest.

# District Organization

The 34 school districts in our survey of Bay Area schools varied enormously in size, financial status, and staffing characteristics, as was shown in Chapter 2. To recapitulate, the districts ranged in size from one school to 133 schools. And even in the small geographical region encompassed by our research, we found wide variability in district expenditures per student and in other measures of district wealth. In



our sample financial status was related to size. We are, however, less interested in the amount of money than in what it is used for in terms of its effects on school and district staffing. We will describe these effects at appropriate points below.

### Staffing of the Central Office

Although there has been much public discussion of the alleged overbureaucratization of the public school system, our examination of the relative size of the administrative staff in the central district office did not tend to support the allegation. The total number of professional staff in the central offices of the 34 districts in the sample ranged from an average of four persons in the smallest districts to 53 persons in the largest districts. By comparison, the total number of certificated personnel in the districts--regular and special classroom teachers along with most nonteaching specialists--ranged from an average of 42 persons in the smallest districts to 112 in the largest. Thus, the ratio of central office administrators to total certificated staff within the district declined as district size increased, as the following tabulation makes clear:

Dist	rict size	office administrators to certificated staff
Small	(1 to 6 schools)	. 075
Medium	(7 to 14 schools)	.073
Medium-large	(15 to 24 schools)	.072
Large	(25 or more schools)	. 055

These represent smaller proportions of central office administrators than we had expected to find.

The composition of the district staff is also of interest. We distinguished among the following categories:

General administrators: the superintendent and the superintendent's chief assistants or associates in charge of elementary instruction, personnel, and business.



Special administrators: other district-level administrators who have supervisory responsibility for such areas as guidance, special education, multicultural education, curriculum, community relations, and coordination of personnel in subject-matter areas

Specialists working directly with students: professional staff who do not have supervisory responsibilities but work directly with students in a non-instructional capacity, including counselors, psychologists, and attendance personnel

Specialists not working directly with students: professional staff • who do not have supervisory responsibilities and who do not work directly with students, including curriculum specialists, psychometrists, and accountants

District-level teachers: staff with direct instructional responsibilities who usually provide services to more than one elementary school, including music teachers, special education teachers, and physical education teachers

Support staff: nonprofessional personnel who work at the district office, including secretaries, file clerks, receptionists, and key punch operators

Figure 5.1 shows the average number of staff within these categories in relation to district size (i.e., number of elementary schools). The number of general administrators remained low and relatively constant across all size categories. Special administrators appeared to increase at a relatively constant rate with increases in district size. With only one exception, all other staffing categories increased at a decreasing rate as district size increased, following the classic pattern described by Blau (1970) and others. The exception, district-level teachers, increased only for the two smaller categories of districts and then declined in actual numbers, presumably because special instructional personnel were more likely to be employed at the school than at the district level in larger districts. (Note that within school staffs, as displayed in Figure 5.3, the category "special teachers" behaved in a manner similar to total certificated staff, increasing with district size at a decreasing rate.)

Having examined the relation of district size to staffing patterns, let us consider briefly the effect of district income (measumed, as before, as average expense per elementary student, the number of students



obtained from ADA records). As Table 5.1 reveals, holding size constant, district wealth was used to purchase more of all types of personnel, but especially more <u>special</u> administrators, district-level teachers, and support staff. Again, it appears that there is little evidence to sustain the belief that district funds are used disproportionately for central office staff at the expense of school-level personnel (represented in Table 5.1 by "total certificated personnel").

### TABLE 5.1

Correlation between District Wealth and Types of Staff, Controlling for District Size

Central Office Staff	Pearson r	
General administrators	. 24	
Special administrators	. 69***	
Specialists not working with students	.16	
Specialists working with students	.45*	
District-level teachers	.57**	
Support staff	.52**	
Total certificated personnel in the district	. 44*	

<sup>\*</sup>p < .05 \*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001

The staff categories in the central office may be examined in another way. If we take total central office professional staff to equal 100 percent, then we may ask what percentage of the staff of different sized districts constituted the various staff categories. The results are described in Table 5.2.

These percentages indicate even more clearly than the information summarized in Figure 5.1 what a large proportion of the central office staff is composed of personnel who do not have supervisory responsibilities, or even advisory responsibilities, but work directly with students. Thus, specialists working with students, such as counselors and psychol-





Fig. 5.1. Categories of staff related to size of district.

ERIC.

ogists, and district-level teachers, such as music teachers and special education teachers, constituted 44 percent of the staff in small district offices and 33 percent of the staff in large offices.

r	Δ	R	LF	5.	2		
ι.	-			~ ~ *	<i>4</i>		

Percentage of D	istrict (	Staff Type	es by Di	strict Si:	ze
Type of Staff	Small	Pearson r			
General administrators	26%	14%	10%	6%	45
Special administrators	21	17	14	26	.23
Specialists not working with students	9	14	23	35	. 44
Specialists working with students	9	7	4	9	05
District-level teachers	35	48	49	24	16

Figure 5.2 shows the same staff categories but standardizes them on a per school basis. Note that the line for general administration now has a negative slope, while special administration is basically a flat line, constant regardless of the number of schools per district. The staff groups who work directly with students--total certificated staff within schools and district office specialists working directly with students--are the only categories that tended to increase as district size increased. This suggests that the average size of the schools was somewhat larger in larger districts--other data reveal that this is in fact the case--and/or that the ratio of staff to students is somewhat higher in larger districts. All other central office staff categories declined proportionally as district size increased, suggesting the operation of economies of scale in administration.

# Comparisons between School Districts and Other Organizations

We can better assess our descriptive data on district organization by examining our findings in the light of studies of other types of or-





ganizations. Let us deal first with the relation between the size of the organization and the relative size of the administrative component. Most previous organizational research reveals a slight negative correlation between size of organization and proportion of staff devoted to administration (see Melman, 1951; Bendix, 1956; Anderson & Warkov, 1961; Rushing, 1967; Blau & Schoenherr, 1971).

We used as our primary measure of the size of school organization the number of elementary students in the district.<sup>1</sup> As may be inferred from figures 5.1 and 5.2, our survey revealed a slight negative correlation (-.16) between the total number of elementary students in the district and the ratio of total central office staff to students.<sup>2</sup> As noted, this finding is similar to that of most other studies that have examined the relation between organizational size and the ratio of administrators to other personnel. Such a correlation is consistent with an economy-of-scale argument: larger districts require proportionally fewer managers than smaller ones for administering their central offices.

We may also ask about the relation between organizational complexity and the administrative ratio. Previous research suggests that as organizations become more complex (i.e., develop a more differentiated structure), the relative size of the administrative component will increase (see Anderson & Warkov, 1961; Hall, Haas, & Johnson, 1967; Rushing, 1967; Blau & Schoenherr, 1971). Differentiation can occur either along vertical

<sup>2</sup>Freeman and Kronenfeld (1973) note that such negative correlations between size and a special component taken as a ratio to size may have an artifactual element.



113

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>In systems in which the organization has no choice but to render services to all who meet certain criteria (in this case, age and residence), size of clientele should be a good indicator of the scale of the system. That this is indeed the case is indicated by the very high positive correlation found between the number of students in the district and the number of certificated district employees (r = .98). For employment security agencies, somewhat comparable public service organizations, Blau and Schoenherr (1971) reported similarly high positive correlations of number of employees with (a) number of clients claiming unemployment benefits (r = .98) and (b) number of persons applying for employment services (r = .96).

(hierarchical) lines or along horizontal lines, including increases in the number of types of specialists and the number of places at which work is carried out. Theoretically, it can be argued that increases in organizational differentiation lead to increases in the problems of coordination and that this in turn leads to increases in the relative number of administrators, since they are expected to perform coordinative tasks.

The most obvious type of differentiation present in school district organization is the treatment of schools as separate administrative subunits -- "branch offices," so to speak, within each district. As might be expected, the number of elementary schools per district is very highly correlated with the number of elementary students in the district (r = .98). This relation is sufficiently strong to prevent us from examining the independent effect (if any) of number of schools, in contrast to number of students, on the administrative ratio. In one of the earliest studies relating size to administrative ratio, Terrien and Mills (1955) reported a positive relation between district size and proportion of administrators. Anderson and Warkov (1961) suggested that this unusual finding might be due to the complexity of administration arising from the number of different locations at which work is carried out. The Terrien and Mills finding was not replicated by our study. While it is true that our measure of district administrators excludes all administrators working at the individual school level (an average of 1.1 per school), this is not viewed as a defect, since we would expect the burden of coordination to fall on the district, not the school administrative staff.

On reflection, however, it is not at all clear why the creation of new subunits should pose additional administrative burdens of the type that would require the continuing attention of district officials. Many types of interdependence can be handled with the use of rules, schedules, or other types of impersonal mechanisms of coordination (Blau & Scott, 1962, pp. 176-186; Thompson, 1967, pp. 54-56). Most interdependence among schools--for instance, movement of students from grade to grade and school to school, or rotation of special teachers on a regular schedule--would seem to fall into these categories. Even more to the point,



114

-102-

the creation of subunits like schools may not increase interdependence at all, and may, in some situations, reduce interdependence and hence demands on the central office for coordination.

To understand how this might happen, we must distinguish between two types of differentiation: functional differentiation and segmenta-Functional differentiation refers to the creation of new struction. tural units, such as new leadership positions or new work specialties that differ in their functional role from previously existing units. By contrast, the development of new subunits that do not differ appreciably in structure or function from existing units represents a completely different process, which is usefully termed segmentation (Durkheim, 1947). Most school districts create subunits by segmentation; as the number of students to be served increases, new schools similar in structure to existing schools are added. Elementary schools in particular tend not to become specialized or functionally differentiated one from another, but rather to mirror existing units in staffing patterns and 1 services offered.

Functional interdependence tends to generate a higher demand for administrative services aimed at coordination. If elementary schools were to become functionally differentiated so that each school could handle only certain types of students--for example, one specializing in especially talented children, another in children with a learning deficiency--then district administrators would need to devote considerable attention to the selection of children for the various specialized programs, the transfer of children from one program to another, and the selection, placement, and transfer of staff. Such problems do not arise if all schools are carbon copies of one another and there is relatively little interdependence among the operating units.

While a segmented structure does not require heavy coordinative efforts from a central office, it is possible for organizations of this type to be highly centralized. Central offices sometimes impose uniform rules and standards on a system of segmented units, permitting little discretion to  $lo_{cal}$  officials. However, there is little in our data on the structure and composition of district staffing to suggest that this


pattern characterizes the relation between the central office and the individual school.

As revealed in figures 5.1 and 5.2, neither the absolute numbers of central office staff nor the size of the staff relative to all district employees or students is large. Furthermore, most central office staff are not even administrators; they do not have supervisory responsibilities, but work directly with students in an instructional or support capacity. Also, our view of school organization as highly segmented <u>and</u> decentralized received some support from superintendents themselves, who were asked in our interview: "Do you see yourself more as the coordinator of the activities of separate and relatively autonomous school units, or more as the head of an integrated organization with schools as subunits of the larger whole?" More than 60 percent of the superintendents in our sample viewed themselves as coordinators of relatively autonomous units.

We will return to this question of the extent of coordination and control exercised by the central office over individual schools after we describe the staffing of individual schools. Chapter 6 is also devoted to this topic.

#### School Organization

The school staff categories we have used are as follows: administrative staff, regular classroom teachers, special teachers, nonteaching specialists, paid aides, clerical staff, and adult volunteers. Figures 5.3 and 5.4 display staffing patterns at the school level in relation to size of school (i.e., number of pupils).

Figure 5.3 shows that total administrative staff is relatively constant across all size categories. In the typical elementary school, there is only one administrative officer, regardless of school size--the principal. Other paid staff, such as clerical assistants, nonteaching specialists, special teachers, and paid aides, increase slightly with increases in school size. Only classroom teachers, however, appear to be a regular function of size; this category exhibits a positive and regular slope with increases in numbers of students. Obviously, then,





FullText Provided by Effic

4,

Fig. 5.3. Categories of staff related to size of school.

1:8

-105-

whether numbers of certificated employees or numbers of students is taken as a measure of school size, there is a negative relation between size of school and proportion of administrators. The proportion of administrators to classroom teachers declines from .078 in small schools to .057 in medium-sized schools to .049 in larger schools.

-106-

In Figure 5.4, staffing patterns as affected by size of school are described on a per pupil basis. The figure clearly shows an economy-ofscale, although for most categories of staff, the greatest effect is on medium-sized schools (approximately 500 students). With the exception of special teachers, and perhaps regular classroom teachers, larger schools were no more "efficient" in their use of staff than medium-sized schools.

These two figures do not describe a highly differentiated organization. Excluding administrators, volunteers, and clerical personnel, there appear to be four basic types of staff members: two types of teachers, regular and special (e.g., teachers working with handicapped students); nonteaching specialists (e.g., counselors); and paid aides usually working in classrooms under the direction of regular teachers. The emergence of these specialized roles represents some functional differentiation within the school and can be expected to increase the interdependence of staff activities and the coordinative tasks of administrators. But as Figure 5.3 makes clear, the numbers of such differentiated staff other than regular classroom teachers is quite small, even in the largest schools in our sample.

It is abundantly clear that the great majority of school employees are regular classroom teachers. Chapter 7 of this report describes the extent to which teachers in our sample organize themselves into more complex patterns for collaborative teaching. At this point, we would observe that such differentiation, no matter how extensive, has not yet become institutionalized into a set of positions or titles or roles that allows for recognition or accountability beyond individual school, let alone district, lines.

ERIC Pruil Text Provided by ERIC 1i9

دني. ميري و≷يد



Fig. 5.4. Categories of staff per pupil related to size of school.

# Evaluation and Influence: Two Links between

### District and School

Subunits of organizations may be more or less closely coordinated, more or less centralized in terms of their decision-making structures. In this section, we briefly consider two possible modes of linking the district office with schools: evaluation and influence. Although our evidence at this point is not definitive, it suggests that the linkages among units are neither strong nor highly centralized, at least with respect to the operation of the elementary school reading curriculum.

Previous theoretical work suggests the relevance of appropriate and frequent performance evaluations as a mechanism of organizational control (Scott, Dornbusch, Busching, & Laing, 1967; Dornbusch & Scott, 1975). Preliminary results from our study suggest that performance evaluations of schools by district personnel are typically either rare and diffuse or nonexistent. For example, approximately 69 percent of the superintendents in our sample reported that school principals were evaluated annually or less frequently. Eighty-seven percent reported that overall evaluations of school performance in their districts were conducted annually or less frequently; 37 percent reported that such evaluations were never conducted.

Focusing specifically on evaluations of the reading program within elementary schools, both superintendents and principal elewed such evaluations as primarily a school-level responsibil. (80 percent of a both samples). And, even within schools, both types of respondents (56 percent of the superintendents and 53 percent of the principals) viewed program evaluation as primarily the responsibility of the teacher. Only 35 percent of our sample of principals reported that reading teachers were evaluated "frequently" or "very frequently," while at the other end of the scale, 29 percent reported that reading teachers were never evaluated.

Influence on decision making is another possible link between the district and its schools. We may examine data relating to the distribution of participation in and influence on decisions made within school organizations. Principals were asked to identify the likely participants in



decisions over a wide range of topics. By summing for each group of participants the number of instances of "usually" or "always" involved, we calculated mean total decision participation scores (see Table 5.3).

#### TABLE 5.3

Mean Total	Decision	Participation	Scores	across	Twelve	Topics,
	as	Reported by I	Principa	als		

Participant Group	Mean Score	Range (0-50)
Principals	49	35-50
Teachers	44	27-50
Faculty groups	39	23-50
District office	29	10-46
Community groups	25	10-42

Assuming that we may place some faith in these reports by a set of interested participants, there is a striking decrease in average score as we compare within-school to outside-school participants. District office influence was not perceived to be much greater than that of community groups. Principals clearly perceived the school district as decentralized, with much higher involvement of school personnel than of district personnel in decision making.

The conclusion that school-level participants have more influence on decisions than district-level staff is reinforced when individual decision areas are examined. We asked principals at what level a decision would typically be made for a number of areas. In general, we found low reported involvement of district offices. The highest value reported was for a decision regarding the use of paid aides; 18 percent of the principals reported that such a decision would typically be made at the district level. Virtually all other specific decisions were reported by principals to be made most often by themselves together with teachers. These included assigning pupils to classes, setting school schedules, adopting new teaching methods involving more than one classroom, setting policies about pupil grouping, adopting special courses,



and establishing school policies about the use of equipment, buildings, and grounds. In only two areas did the principals claim that decisions would typically be made by themselves alone: setting the agenda for faculty meetings (70 percent) and handling serious disciplinary problems (66 percent). No decision areas were reported (by principals) to be typically decided by teachers alone.

The extremely high average participation score reported by principals describing their own participation--49 out of a maximum possible score of 50--led us to wonder whether principals also perceived themselves as highly influential across particular decision areas. The responses to a separate question on principal influence permitted us to identify those areas in which principals saw themselves as highly influential (see Table 5.4). What is perhaps most interesting about this influence profile is the sharp drop in the principals' reported influence on matters related to educational practice, whether curriculum development, teacher improvement, or teaching methods, from rather high influence on administration of policies and establishing a proper school climate.

Агеа	Percentage Reporting Self as Extremely Influential
Carrying out board or district policies	44%
Maintaining or achieving good teacher morale	40
Ínfluencing parents' attitudes	35
Influencing pupil morale or behavior	34
Developing or adopting improved curricula or programs	18
Helping weaker teachers improve	14
Raising the level of achievement of pupils weak in reading or arithmetic	10
Determining methods used by teachers in their daily classroom work	4

#### TABLE 5.4

Principals' Self-reported Influence by Decision Area

# ERIC Full Taxt Provided by ERIC

With respect to the patterning of participation and influence on decisions, we may tentatively conclude that the district office does not loom as a powerful presence in the eyes of the principals in our sample, at least for the decision areas considered. The principals perceive themselves as having considerable influence, but most decisions are shared with teachers, not made independently. And the nearer a decision area is to matters affecting the form or substance of instruction, the more likely principals are to defer to the judgment of individual teachers or groups of teachers. These few findings suggest that not only are school districts segmented and decentralized organizations in which much autonomy is exercised by individual schools, but individual schools are also characterized by considerable decentralization. Individual teachers appear to participate in many types of decisions and to exercise considerable influence on the instructional program of the school.

It is possible that there are other types of linkages between districts and schools than evaluation and influence processes. For example, in the second wave of the study we will want to examine financial connections and the promulgation and enforcement of rules more closely. It is also possible that linkages which are missing in such areas as curriculum supervision may be operative in others, such as personnel matters. However, on the basis of our examination of staffing patterns within the district office and individual schools, we are willing to entertain the proposition that elementary schools exhibit a highly segmented, decentralized structure that places much power with respect to educational decisions in the hands of individual teachers or teacher groups.



#### References

-112-

Anderson, R., and Warkov, S. "Organizational Size and Functional Complexity," American Sociological Review, 26 (1961), 23-28.

Bendix, R. Work and Authority in Industry. New York: Wiley, 1956.

- Blau, P. M. "A Formal Theory of Differentiation in Organizations," American Sociological Review, 35 (1970), 201-218.
- Blau, P. M., and Schoenherr, R. A. <u>The Structure of Organizations</u>. New York: Basic Books, 1971.
- Blau, P. M., and Scott, W. R. <u>Formal Organizations</u>. San Francisco: Chandler, 1962.
- Dornbusch, S. M., and Scott, W. R. <u>Evaluation and the Exercise of</u> Authority. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1975.
- Durkheim, E. The Division of Labor in Society. Glencoe, Ill.: Free Press, 1947.
- Freeman, J. H., and Kronenfeld, J. E. "Problems of Definitional Dependency: The Case of Administrative Intensity," Social Forces, 52 (1973), 108-121.
- Hall, R. H., Haas, J. E., and Johnson, N. J. "Organizational Size, Complexity, and Formalization," <u>American Sociological Review</u>, 32 (1967), 903-912.
- Melman, S. "The Rise of Administrative Overhead in the Manufacturing Industries of the United States, 1899-1947," Oxford Economic Papers, 3 (1951).
- Rushing, W. ... "The Effects of Industry Size and Division of Labor on Administration," <u>Administrative Science Quarterly</u>, 12 (1967), 267-295.
- Scott, W. R., Dornbusch, S. M., Busching, B. C., and Laing, J. D. "Organizational Evaluation and Authority," <u>Administrative Science</u> Quarterly, 12 (1967), 93-117.
- Terrien, F. W., and Mills, D. L. "The Effects of Changing Size Upon the Internal Structure of Organizations," <u>American Sociological Review</u>, 20 (1955), 11-13.

Thompson, J. D. Organizations in Action. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1967.

126

a pina



#### CHAPTER 6

#### THE DEGREE OF LINKAGE BETWEEN DISTRICT, SCHOOL, AND CLASSROOM

#### Schools as Organizations

In what respects are schools and districts coordinated organizations, and in what respects are they not? In this chapter we examine the degree of coordination within districts and schools by showing the extent to which these organizations exhibit internal consensus among subordinates and agreement between subordinates and superiors on their policies and practices. We thus see how much the activities and programs of schools are coordinated within district organizations and how much the activities of classrooms are coordinated within schools.

Let us outline the possibilities. Schools and districts could be (a) functionally differentiated coordinated organizations, (b) segmental coordinated organizations, or (c) segmental decentralized organizations.

#### Functionally Differentiated Coordinated Organizations

In this case, the components of districts (i.e., schools) and of schools (i.e., classrooms) would be highly specialized and independent of one another. Internal coordination and consensus on the operating rules would have to be high. Further, as districts or schools expanded, they would add new subunits that were increasingly highly specialized. This picture is clearly inappropriate in the main, as discussed in Chapter 5, although larger schools and districts may in fact have a little more specialization, and a few may create--for whatever reasons-a certain amount of coordination. Typically, as districts grow they add more schools much like the ones they already have; and big schools are much like smaller ones, but with more classrooms. Specialization,



This chapter was written by John W. Meyer, W. Richard Scott, Jo-Ann Intili, and Sally Main.

coordination, and interdependence are minimal. Schools and districts are not made up of specialized, functionally interdependent segments, but of relatively distinct and functionally similar ones.

#### Segmental Coordinated Organizations

Schools and districts could, like hamburger chains, be made up of almost identical subunits, all subject to the same policies and procedures. The classrooms in each school and the schools in each district would be alike, not because they were coordinated and interdependent, but because they were almost identical--doing the same work and controlled by the same central authority and the same policies.

This picture of schools and districts as <u>segmental</u> clearly makes some sense. The question is, how similar are the segments--classrooms within schools, and schools within districts? Before examining the data bearing on this question, let us briefly sketch the types of forces that might foster consistency. Four types of forces may be distinguished:

1. If each school or district adopted particular binding technologies of work, consistent patterns of work and structure in each subunit might follow. We mean by technology not "hardware" but whatever curricular materials and instructional practices are used in teaching. Technologies that are highly developed and consistently efficacious in producing desired outcomes are likely to be widely adopted; as a consequence they are likely to impose consistent patterns on the activities of performers and on related work arrangements.

2. If each school or district adopted an educational ideology, a consistent pattern might be imposed on the activities and structures of its subunits. Ideologies--elaborated belief systems relating to the proper role or functioning of a system--can provide normative support for particular work arrangements even in the absence of clear evidence that structures are producing the intended effects. Were a school district to embrace a well-developed educational ideology, we would expect to see consistent patterns of organization in the schools within it.

123



-114-

3. If each school or district had a central point of organizational authority with the right to decide educational policies and to specify procedures for implementing them, we would expect to see high consistency within schools and districts.

4. Finally, if each school or district were confronted by distinct environmental pressures that selected out given structural patterns for survival, we would again expect to see some consistency within districts or within schools.

None of these conditions seems to exist for elementary schools in the United States at the present time. The technology of teaching is notoriously unclear. Educational ideologies certainly exist, but none scems powerful or pervasive enough to dominate public school education. It does not appear that authority to deal with important educational matters exists in any centralized organizational location, whether school or district-wide. (In many countries, a great deal of educational authority is vested in a ministry of education--France is often cited as an example. We have made some observations of Israeli education that also seem to show this type of pattern, as does the English school system, where a great deal of authority is vested in the headmaster or head teacher.) Finally, while environmental pressures may be great in the sense that finances or some idiosyncratic issue may be highly salient, they do not seem to determine particular classroom or school organizational patterns. Thus schools are segmental, and likely to be decentralized.

#### Segmental Decentralized Organizations

Perhaps in many important respects, the segmentation of school districts permits each school--and even each classroom within each school--to go its own way. In the absence of shared technologies, widely embraced ideologies, centralized legitimated authorities, and determinant environmental pressures, we would expect to find little consistency. Basic educational decisions may be delegated to schools and ultimately to classrooms. This is the hypothesis we examine in



this chapter: Districts and schools are highly segmental and decentralized in many critical educational respects. We are interested in discovering the extent to which schools vary within districts, and classrooms within schools.

### Measures of Coordination and Consensus

By means of the analysis below, we want primarily to answer four specific questions:

- 1. Do principals and superintendents agree in their description of policies and practices?
- 2. Regardless of their agreement with the superintendent, do principals in the same district report similar policies and circumstances?
- 5. Do teachers and principals agree in their description of policies and practices?
- 4. Regardless of their agreement with the principal, do teachers in the same school report similar policies and circumstances?

Since our answers to these four questions tend to be "No," we will conclude that we have evidence supporting the view that the school system is highly segmented and decentralized as an organizational structure.

Two possible objections to this conclusion should be dealt with at the outset. First, it is possible that heterogeneity of school and classroom structure is evidence not for decentralized segmentation but for coordinated and planned diversity. While this situation is currently advocated by some educators, nothing in our data suggests that the diversity that exists is centrally managed. Superintendents responded to a question concerning the relative value they would place on having schools in their district use the same or different reading programs. Sixteen of those responding indicated that they placed high value on heterogeneity; nine placed some value on it; and four placed high value on homogeneity. Educators do seem to value diversity; but a diversity that is neither planned for nor coordinated. Responding



to a question regarding where decisions are made, 27 superintendents reported that decisions on such issues as staff reorganization, choice of reading program, and pupil grouping were made at the school level; and 29 said they preferred it that way. Thus, although heterogeneity may be the ideology of some educators, in our observation this frequently meant autonomy rather than institutionalized coordination of diversity.

A second possible objection is that the lack of consensus and consistency we report may reflect, not real differences between teachers, principals, and superintendents, but simple unreliability in our data. Random unreliability would explain many of our findings. We do not accept this alternative interpretation. Our respondents were not asked to discuss subtle aspects of attitudes or values. We treated them as informants on day-to-day organizational matters, and our questions were usually formulated in language they themselves might use. If in fact they interpreted these questions very differently from each other, we believe the unreliability involved is built into the structure of the school system itself--its rules, policies, and definition of its own activities. Gross and Herriott (1965), in a study of principal leadership in public schools, report that although the unreliability of respondents is usually assumed to be the cause of variance within a class of respondents, they believe that variance among teachers' descriptions of their principals' behavior results from genuine variation in the performance of the principal.

#### Agreement between Superintendents and Principals

In this section, we report the degree of agreement between superintendents and principals in the same district on a series of issues. We do this by showing the correlation between the superintendent's response and the mean response of the principals in that superintendent's district (four districts have only one principal, whose response is used directly). In one respect, this procedure overstates the level of agreement. As we show extensively in the next section,



131

principals disagree a great deal within districts. When we relate the super.ntendent's answers to thosr of his individual principals, this lack of internal consensus lowers the correlation. However, in this section, we are concerned, not with the reliability of the answers of one of the parties, but with the agreement between parties, and for this purpose the mean principal response is the appropriate analogue to the superintendent's response.

One of the most direct means of unifying the programs and structures of schools within a district is evaluation. The right to evaluate schools, and to hire, evaluate, transfer, and fire principals is vested in the district office (and the school board). How clear-cut are these controls and their effects?

We asked the superintendents how frequently they evaluated the elementary schools in their districts. We asked the principals how frequently their schools were evaluated by the districts. For 30 of our 34 districts, we have both parties' answers to this question. The correlation between their answers was .45, which implies that only about 20 percent of the variation among principals' answers could be accounted for by the superintendents' answers. The two parties, in other words, have little agreement about the most obvious aspect of the evaluation process. Moreover, this was one of the <u>highest</u> correlations to be found in our data.

We asked both parties how many types of information were gathered on schools by the district office for evaluation purposes. In only 18 cases do we have information from both, which itself indicates very low organizational clarity. The correlation between the two parties' answers across these cases was an insignificant .17. We asked both principals and superintendents whether changes in the procedures for evaluating teachers were required by the Stull Act, passed by the California legislature in 1972. Many principals and superintendents said they had changed their procedures, but the correlation between the two sets of answers was only .51 (34 cases).

We also asked principals and superintendents parallel questions about the existence of district policies in certain areas. Two of



these areas were quite specific: we asked, To what extent does the district have formalized policies about (a) pupil grouping and (b) team teaching? We did not ask what these policies were, but simply whether the district had explicit policies in these areas. The answers showed a good deal of variation among districts, and little consistency between principals and superintendents. For pupil grouping, r = .40 (29 cases); for team teaching, r = .55 (30 cases). We also included a more general question of the same sort: Does the district have formal policies in regard to the elementary school curriculum? We might expect less agreement on such a general item, but the level we actually found was extremely low (r = .14, 30 cases) and in fact indicated a statistically insignificant correlation between the answers of principals and super-intendents to the same item--whose meaning we still regard as reasonably clear.

We have, in short, no evidence for substantial consensus between principals and superintendents on any of the policy and procedure questions we asked. We should note that the correlations tend to be slightly higher when we consider only principals who have held their positions for more than two years. Principals with more experience in their school agree slightly more with the superintendent's answers-but only slightly. We do not interpret the lack of consensus as rerlecting a high level of conflict. Rather, we believe these data reflect low levels of central coordination and/or homogeneity in school districts. Districts exercise very limited controls over the schools within them on matters closely related to instruction, and such controls as they create are undoubtedly applied unevenly.

#### Consensus among Principals

We can consider the question we have raised in a broader way: Regardless of their agreement with the superintendent, to what extent do the principals in a district report similar organizational worids? We can examine the variation in the answers of the principals in our sample to see how much of this variation is to be accounted for by working in a given district. Of course, if district location does



-119-

account for much of the variation, many explanations beyond organizational consistency are possible, as we have already suggested. Perhaps, for instance, principals in a given district face the same environmental pressures, which lead them to report similar organization. But this procedure at least enables us to get a picture of the extent to which any factors, including organizational ones, generate homogeneity within districts.

We performed a series of one-way analyses of variance using data from principals. For each variable (a school characteristic), we report an F-ratio which defines the statistical significance of the <u>between-district variation</u> in the principals' answers compared with that to be expected on the basis of the <u>total variation</u> (see Table 6.1). Given our large sample, if the between-district variation is insignificant or marginally significant, we can conclude that we have very strong evidence that school districts are segmental, decentralized organizations--with each school more or less going its own way.

Table 6.1 also shows the eta-squared value--a measure of the <u>proportion of variance</u> in principals' answers that can be accounted for by the district in which the principal works. This measure of association can vary between zero and one: a value of one would indicate that all the variation among principals is accounted for by district membership, while a value of zero would suggest that none is. A value of zero, however, is unlikely. Even if principals' answers were randomly distributed among districts, some variations among districts would occur and would appear to account for part of the variation in principals' answers. Given our data, a random distribution of principals among districts would produce an eta-squared value of about .15. We examine the data, therefore, to see how far above this level are the values of the observed coefficients.

Two results shown in Table 6.1 are striking. First, on only 17 of the 33 variables, or about half of the time, did variation among districts significantly account for variation among principals' responses. (If we considered all such data that we have examined,

134



-120-

ŕ		TABLE	6.1

Analysis of	Variance	for	Principals'	Responses
-------------	----------	-----	-------------	-----------

Variable	Source <sup>a</sup>	F-ratio <sup>b</sup>	Eta-squared <sup>C</sup>
General school characteristics			
School size	ES	3.39	. 36
Percentage of nonwhite students	ES	14.26	.70
Percentage of teachers with	00		
tenure	PO 6	2.48	.30
Principal's tenure in district	PO 8	2.78	. 32
Number of open space pods	PI 7	2.14	. 26
Percentage of teachers			
teaching jointly	PT 1	1.53	. 20
interligation and the distribution	1 4 4	****	
of influence			
Decision-making level: personnel	PI 11a	2.05	, 7 C
Decision-making level: major			
curriculum changes	. PI 11b	1.29	.18
Decision-making level: reading			
materials, grades 1-3	PI 28	. 99	.14
Formalization of district			
policies on team grouping	PI 14	1.63	.21
Formalization of district			
nolicies on nunil grouning	PI 15	3.00	.33
Total district influence on			
decisions	PT 11	4.62	. 44
Total principal influence on		,	• - /
decisions	PI 11	. 89	.13
Total faculty decision		.05	• • •
narticipation	PT 10	1 29	18
Total teacher decision	11 10	1125	• • • •
nurticipation	PT 10	1 79	23
Total community decision	11 10	1175	. 20
nurticipation	PT 10	2 62	30
Togehorg! organization influ-	F1 10	2.02	.50
enco: curniculum	DT 20a	2 80	30
<pre>ence: curriculum ' Encourage of foculty mostimes</pre>	P1 208	2.03 1 77	47
Frequency of faculty meetings	FQ IU	4.54	.42
valuation patterns			
Frequency of district overall			
evaluation of school	PI 64	3.66	, 38
Frequency of reading teacher			
evaluation, grades 1-3	PI 58	1.27	.17



.

-122-

TABLE 6.1 (Continued)

Variable	Source <sup>a</sup>	F-ratio <sup>b</sup>	Eta-squared <sup>C</sup>
Curriculum (grades 1-3 only)		*. *.	
Amount of choice provided by reading materials	PI 43	3.23	. 35
school) in reading instruction Variation in reading materials	PI 31	1.71	. 23
and methods Special training for reading	<b>P</b> I 29	1.68	. 22
materials	PI 46	.70	.10
Financial matters			
Total specific district funds for reading given to school Number of specific district	PQ 14	1.70	. 22
fundings of school programs	PQ 14	3.26	. 35
with special funds	PQ 16	.69	.11
Staffing			
Number of paid aides Number of adult volunteers Number of special teachers (FTE)	PQ 4 PQ 5	2.66 1.47	.31 .20
based by school	PQ 1	. 94	.14
based by district	PQ 1	2.58	.33
funded by school	PQ 1	1.04	.15
funded by district	PQ 1	1.92	.26

Note: The results are for about 150 principals in 25 districts. Districts with only one or two schools in the sample were eliminated from the analysis.

<sup>a</sup>PQ indicates the Principal Questionnaire; PI indicates the Principal Interview; ES indicates a state document (External Source).

. مربع ا

 $^{b}$ An F-ratio value of 1.91 is significant at the .01 level.

<sup>C</sup>A value of eta-squared of about .15 is to be expected by chance.



the proportion would be even lower.) Second, even when the betweendistrict variation was statistically significant, it almost always accounted for a minor proportion of the variance in principal answers. Only three of all the eta-squared values indicate that 40 percent or more of the variance was related to district variation--in analyses in which 15 percent of the variance is accounted for by chance. We conclude that the principals in each district were reporting fundamentally different structures--which seem to vary more within districts than between them.

Consider some of the findings in greater detail:

1. Several of the variables that do show significant betweendistrict variation seem to reflect environmental, rather than organizational, patterns. There was more homogeneity within districts on the proportion of a school's students who were nonwhite than on any other variable we examined--evidence that school district boundaries capture a good deal of de facto racial segregation.<sup>1</sup> School size, on which there was also some homogeneity, is shown by other analyses to be related to the urban context of a district. Principals in the same district tended to give similar responses to questions about open space, but this reflects an economic fact (that, in the Bay Area, suburban districts have more often built new, open space, schools) rather than an organizational one. The lack of agreement on the presence of teaching teams--the educational rationale for the construction of open space facilities--shows clearly that the open space finding does not reflect an educational policy commitment of school districts.

2. District funds vary a great deal, and those variables directly related to the district's capacity to <u>buy</u> staff and materials show higher levels of agreement. Thus, tenured teachers and experienced principals were likely to be concentrated in districts with more funds and better pay. Wealthy districts also can pay for more reading materials as well as for aides, special teachers, and specialists.



-123-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The data on ethnicity were obtained from sources outside the school.

It is noteworthy that special teacher positions funded at the district level were more likely to show consensus within districts than those funded at the school level.

3. In only a few areas do district <u>policy</u> variations show up. Districts apparently vary in the frequency of faculty meetings they prescribe; in their rules about grouping pupils, which has lately been the subject of tension in some racially mixed communities; in their frequency of evaluating schools; and in their willingness, or perhaps ability, to fund special school programs. Districts may also vary in the amount of influence exerted on policy decisions by teachers' organizations and community groups.

4. School characteristics such as degree of group influence on curriculum and staffing did not exhibit significant differences among districts. Nor do principals' reports on the participation of various groups in school and district decisions, though districts did vary in the extent to which major curricular decisions were influenced by teachers. Most items show small or insignificant variations among districts. In a few cases, variations in specific district rules, such as hiring and pupil assignment, show up in the data.

5. Despite the fact that consensus within districts is generally low, districts do seem to vary in their participation in and influence on decisions, as reported by principals. This variable shows a higher level of consensus (44 percent of the variation is accounted for by district) than any other such variable in our data. This finding leads us to consider two questions: What factors affect district power over schools? And do districts which have higher levels of power use it to create higher levels of consensus among principals within the district?

<u>Strong districts</u>. In an effort to see which district characteristics led principals to report higher levels of district influence on their decision making, we carried out a series of regression analyses. It should be stressed that we are starting with principals' perceptions of the influence of the district. From a battery of items asking principals about the influence of various parties on a series of



school decisions, an index was created. We analyzed each principal's score on this index, rather than aggregating these scores by district, though the results would not differ greatly.

Table 6.2 shows the simultaneous effects of district characteristics that exhibited interpretable, significant effects on principals' perceptions of district influence. We report below several other variables that did not show such effects.

#### TABLE 6.2

Multiple Regression Analysis of Principal Reports of Total District Influence o. School Decisions

. 9

-----

Variable	Source <sup>a</sup>	Beta	F-ratio (4.2 = .05 level)
District context			
Percentage of nonwhite students	ES	.26	3.7
Urbanness (dummy variable: central cities coded high)	ES	33	4.6
District resources Size of district special administration	SQ 5	.46	5.7
Total district current expendi- ture per student	ES	22	3.9
District authority			
Superintendent's tenure in district	SI 2	.35	19.6
Frequency of school evaluation by district	SI 11	21	7.3

Note: These results are based on 148 cases for which all variables were reported.

<sup>a</sup>SI indicates Superintendent Interview; SQ indicates Superintendent Questionnaire; ES refers to state documents (External Source).



The results in Table 6.2 defy any simple description of the school as an organization. Consider the measures of district resources. As we expected, districts which had more special administrators--a category of administrators we previously reported as linking districts and schools (see Chapter 3) -- were more likely to be located in districts that principals reported to be more influential. But a more obvious resource measure--district funds, higher levels of which must certainly be related to district discretionary power--showed a negative effect on reported district influence. Next consider two measures of district authority. If a superintendent had been in the district longer, the district was reported to be more influential. This makes some sense: superintendents who have held administrative positions in the district for longer periods probably do have more power. But when we examine the frequency with which the district evaluates the school -- a more direct link--we found again a negative effect. Does this mean that more formal evaluation is associated with less control? In this connection note the variable we have called "urbanness," which also has an apparently negative effect on district power. It may be that larger, more "bureaucratized" districts develop sets of rules and procedures which actually limit discretionary district power over schools. The only variable of this kind which showed a positive effect on district power was the proportion of nonwhite students. It may be that dis-

-126-

In any case, the data show few indications that the factors which affect a district's capacity to influence its schools are organizational in character. Other variables we have considered support this conclusion. We included in our analyses two variables which we expected to express the district-school link directly: (a) the frequency with which principals were evaluated by the district, and (b) the reported number of written directives sent by the district to the school. Neither variable showed a significant effect. Here again are two bureaucratic links that apparently have little impact on school decisions.

tricts with many nonwhites are going through changes which lead them

to exercise more direct controls over schools.





District-school consensus in influential districts. Do districts that are reported to have more influence create more district-school consensus? The analysis above suggests that reported district power is not a highly organized, bureaucratic phenomenon, and that it is not likely to work in ways that create standardization among principals. We turned again to our data on superintendent and principal agreement to determine whether agreement was higher among principals who saw the district to be more influential. The data offered no support for this hypothesis. In fact, most of the correlations were higher (though not significantly higher) among principals who reported <u>low</u> district influence. This was true, for instance, for all three of our indicators of formalized district policies: team teaching, curriculum, and pupil grouping.

How are we to make sense of these findings? We can dismiss the principals' reports of overall district influence as meaningless, but doing so disregards the answers of the best informants we have to a rather straightforward set of questions. It makes more sense to assume that district influence, in the main, is exercised through channels that are not standardized and codified, and is not built into the nominal system of formal evaluation. The district is a segmental, decentralized organization--its influence on educational matters is excrcised idiosyncratically. We can assume that people in the district office--Table 6.2 calls our attention to special administrators--have a number of specific themes and programs in which they are interested and can offer special help. When the opportunity arises, they aid (or perhaps restrict) a given school in creating or altering a program, operating more through personal contacts than through regularized and standardized channels. They do not act to create a district-wide reading program, preferred set of materials, or preferred set of methods, but rather offer suggestions and help on a particularistic basis in an effort to fit a particular local situation.

The comments of experienced educational administrators who insist that their appropriate role is that of a "change agent" who "works



-127-

with people" rather than that of an administrator who applies a set of rules should perhaps be taken more seriously. Such a role implies that administrators have little substantive educational authority to <u>direct</u> educational programs. If they are to be effective at all, it is through specific interpersonal skills rather than through administrative, or even professional authority. In a decentralized, segmental educational system, fundamental educational decisions are under the jurisdiction of teachers and, perhaps, principals. The district is there to help, advise, or set limits on the autonomy of schools, but not to administer a standardized educational program.

#### Agreement between Principals and Teachers

We turn now from a consideration of the relation of principals with their districts to analyze the relation of teachers with their schools. To a large extent, the same intellectual images apply-teachers may be as autonomous within schools, in central educational matters, as schools are within districts. However, for several reasons we might expect a somewhat higher level of coordination within the school than within the district. The teachers are all located on the same physical site and interact with each other and the principal with some frequency; they tend to face the same environmental context both in the outside community and in the physical layout of the school. In addition, it appears that principals, more than district officials, have a certain amount of legitimated educational authority, and may therefore produce a more integrated program.

Using as our source of data the responses of 232 teachers and 16 principals from 16 schools, we examine first the level of agreement between the principal and the average response of teachers in the same school to similar questions.<sup>2</sup> To aggregate the responses of teachers



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Of our 232 teachers, 201 reported teaching in grades 1-3. Only data from these teachers are reported below when we are comparing teachers' and principals' answers to questions about grades 1-3. It should be noted that all these comparisons are between aggregated teachers' reports on their own classrooms and principal reports about grades 1-3 generally.

in this manner produces higher correlations than would be found between individual teachers and their principal because, as we show at length in the next section, there is great variation among teachers within schools. However, in the present analyses, we are concerned with the overall agreement between two organizational positions: principal and teacher.

The pattern of results follows that of the principal-district analysis, although some of the correlations are higher.<sup>3</sup> It should be noted that the results of this analysis are less stable because they are based on a much smaller number of cases (16 schools, as compared to 34 districts). Although we would have more cases and, hence, more stability were our analysis to be based on individual teachers, this approach would mix principal-teacher disagreement with teacher-teacher disagreement, and we seek to avoid this source of variation in the present analysis.

The results can be readily summarized:

There is a fair amount of agreement about the characteristics of the environment. The correlation between the average response of teachers and the response of their principal to a question about the economic level of the pupils' families was .50. This figure is not high, compared with our expectations for agreement on this type of item, but it is one of the highest values observed in our measures of agreement.

Issues involving money reveal greater agreement between teachers and principal, presumably because the principal tends to find out what teachers are doing through budget-related processes. We asked both teachers and principals how many paid teacher aides were present in a typical instructional period in grades 1-3. The correlation was .93. In contrast, their agreement on the number of adult volunteers typically present for reading instruction in grades 1-3 was only .21. The difference may be that adult volunteers are, of course, unpaid, and

 $\overline{}^{3}$ With 16 cases, a correlation of .42 is significant at the .05 level.



143

-129-

their presence is (a) less likely to be standardized across the school and (b) less likely to be of intimate concern to the principal.

The same theme comes up throughout our data in connection with educational materials. Principals know a good deal more about materials used in their schools than about teaching methods or forms of classroom organization, presumably because materials are purchased from the school budget and are typically obtained through requests to the district office, channeled through the principal's office. Thus, for example, the agreement between teachers and principals on the extent to which pupils used different materials in a typical reading instruction period was .63. In contrast, agreement on classroom organization in a question asking how often reading group membership changed over time was only .09. And agreement on teaching methods in a question asking who generally decided what methods to use in teaching reading was only .09.

As a more general measure, we combined several of the principals' answers to questions about reading materials into an index of materials differentiation (discussed in detail in Chapters 3 and 4). The object of the index was to measure the extent to which the available reading materials offered complex alternatives to teachers and students. The teachers were asked a somewhat similar set of questions about their own materials. The two sets of answers are correlated .41, again suggesting at least some correspondence between the two parties on a matter in which funds are involved.

Apart from items related to environment and funds, agreement between principals and teachers was very low. The principals' reports on overall parent participation in decision making was correlated only .20 and -.20 with two items asking teachers about parent influence on lesson content and discipline. Teacher reports of the principal's helpfulness with generating new teaching ideas was correlated with principal reports of influence on curriculum .50 and on teaching methods .29. And, as with the district-school data, agreement on the evaluation system within schools was low (.21).<sup>4</sup>

<sup>4</sup>Principals were asked how often they evaluated reading teachers in



When we consider principal and teacher reports of influence on decision making within the school, we again find mostly low levels of agreement. Agreement on the principal's influence on pupil assignment and handling of serious discipline problems was only .28 and -.08. Agreement on the teachers' influence on pupil assignment was higher. .67, but for discipline it was only .13.

Overall, these findings are quite similar to those relating the answers of principals to the answers of superintendents. The general level of agreement between principals and teachers on educational matters is low, although higher than principal-superintendent agreement. Again, it would be a mistake to regard these data as suggesting a high level of conflict--we have no evidence for this interpretation. Rather, our findings are consistent with the suggestion that principals and teachers are separated by jurisdictional boundaries. They agree in general on their roles, but they seem to have little agreement on specifics within each school. They also apparently agree that what each one does within his jurisdiction is by and large not the other's business. And, they apparently agree that their jurisdictions do not overlap very much.

#### Consensus among Teachers

Leaving aside their agreement with the principal, do teachers in the same school report the same organizational world? In order to investigate this issue, we performed a series of one-way analyses of variance to see if variation among schools (N=16) accounted for a statistically significant proportion of the overall variance among the 232 teachers, and also to see what proportion of the variance could thus be accounted for. To deal with the first issue, we report the F-ratio



-131-

grades 1-3. Teachers were asked an overall question about the frequency with which the principal evaluated their subject matter teaching. Perhaps because the two questions differed, the correlation between the principal answers and the averaged answers of the teachers was -.20.

associated with between-school variation.<sup>5</sup> To deal with the second issue, we report values of eta-squared. Again, the reader should bear in mind that this is a biased measure of the variance accounted for by the school, since even if our teachers' answers were randomly distributed among schools, a typical eta-squared value of .08 would be produced.

-132-

, **1** 

The results shown in Table 6.3 conform to the familiar pattern. Between-school variation (or within-school consensus) is greater, in general, than the comparable measures at the district level shown in Table 6.1, but in most respects it is quite low. In only one instance is the proportion of variance among teachers accounted for by their school as high as .50. More often, the value is extremely low.

The specific interpretations that can be made generally conform to our earlier findings:

1. Agreement about environmental features was fairly high. Sixty-six percent of the variation in teacher reports of open space classrooms was accounted for by school membership. Twenty-nine percent of the variance in reported pupil family economic level was shared within schools.

2. Variables that reflect funding differences among schools had fairly high agreement. There was some agreement on the amount of variation in materials for math, reading, and social studies, presumably because richer districts or schools can buy more. Similarly, there was considerable agreement among teachers on the presence of aides for reading--more agreement than on the presence of unpaid volunteers.

3. For the first time in our data, we found clear examples of explicit interdependence within schools. The teachers, to some extent,



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The numbers of teachers answering the questions varied, from 180 to the maximum of 232, because some questions were inappropriate for particular groups of teachers. Consequently, the level of statistical significance indicated by a given F-ratio varies slightly. We use a conservative definition in Table 6.3: an F-ratio of 1.98 is significant at the .05 level for any of the analyses reported here. In some instances with more cases, an F-ratio of only 1.74 would be significant at the same level.

## TABLE 6.3

•

# Analysis of Variance for Teachers' Responses (N=232 teachers, 16 schools)

Variable	Source	F-ratio <sup>a</sup>	Eta-squared <sup>b</sup>
General school or classroom characteristic			
Teach in an open space classroom Number of aides in a typical	TQ 6	23.18	.66
reading class Number of volunteers in a	TQ 59	13.88	.50
typical class	TO 59	6.04	. 30
Family economic level of pupils	TQ 72	5.93	. 29
Interdependence within school			
Frequency of cross-grouping			
pupils in math	TQ 10	9.17	.40
Frequency of cross-grouping	•		
pupils in reading	TQ 10	5.84	.30
Frequency of cross-grouping	-		
pupils in social studies	TQ 10	2.84	.17
Member of a teaching team	TQ 16	12.83	.47
Degree of teaching collaboration	TQ 15	10.07	.42
Team meeting frequency	TQ 23	2.73	. 29
Curriculum and methods			
Most frequently use whole-class	<b>.</b>		-
method: math	TO 12	3.65	. 31
Most frequently use whole-class	•		
method: reading	TO 12	3.01	. 32
Most frequently use whole-class	· · ·		
method: social studies	TO 12	.99	. 07
Frequency of ability grouping	· • • •		
in math	TO 13	1.22	. 09
Frequency of ability grouping	· · · · · ·	~ • • •	
in reading	TO 13	2.02	. 14
Frequency of ability grouping			
in social studies	TO 13	1.73	. 15
Amount of variation in math			
materials	TO 34	5.03	. 27
Amount of variation in reading	- 16 - 11	5.50	
materials	TO 34	6.65	. 32
Amount of variation in social	- 4	0.00	
studies materials	TO 34	3.37	.21
		~ ~ ~ ,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

•



.

TABLE 6.3 (Continued)

Variable	Source	F-ratio <sup>a</sup>	Eta-squared <sup>b</sup>
Curriculum and methods (continued)			
Frequency students choose materials: math	TQ 35	1.19	. 08
materials: reading	TQ 35	1.94	
materials: social studies	TQ 35	2.07	.13
Influence and evaluation			
Influence of district policies: discipline problems Influence of district policies:	TQ 46	1.57	.19
lesson content	TQ 44	2.12	. 26
content	TQ 44	2.43	.16
Principal's influence: pupil assignment	TQ 49	3.25	.19
Faculty's influence: pupil assignment	TQ 49	4.26	. 24
Teacher's influence: pupil assignment	TQ 49	4.84	. 27
School policy influence: student conduct	TQ 50	2.27	.15
curriculum	TQ 51	2.85	.18
evaluation of students Parent influence: lesson content	TQ 52 TQ 44	.73 2.29	.05.15
Principal's evaluation frequency: teaching subject matter	TQ 62	2.39	.15
Principal's evaluation frequency: class control	TQ 62	1.96	.12
Principal's evaluation frequency: record keeping	TQ 62	2.13	.13

<sup>a</sup>An F-ratio value of 1.98 is significant at the .01 level.

 $^{b}$ A value of eta-squared of about .08 is to be expected by chance.



÷

agreed on whether they were team members, how much teacher collaboration there was, how frequently teams met, and how frequently they crossgrouped students.

We also found some agreement on whether the whole-class method of instruction was used in math and reading. This finding may reflect school policies, but may also reflect the fact that some of these schools are open space, while others are not. The whole-class method is less commonly employed in open space schools, and is in some respects ill suited to them.

4. On most organizational and educational matters, there was little agreement. Even given some agreement on variation in materials, there was little agreement within schools on whether pupils chose their materials. There was also little agreement on the practice of ability grouping. And agreement on the whole battery of measures of influence and power within the school was very weak, considering that the teachers are here reporting, not their individual practices, but schoolwide patterns, as they see them. In most of these instances, agreement is statistically significant (in part because of the large number of teachers and the small number of schools), but substantively unimpressive. We can note, finally, that agreement on patterns of teacher evaluation-putatizely a main method of control--was almost.por-existent within schools.

The results of these analyses conform to our earlier findings about agreement among principals. Agreement was highest in response to obvious environmental circumstances or funding arrangements. Although teachers did agree in describing a few areas involving interdependence, by and large each teacher seemed to experience the organization from the viewpoint of an autonomous agent.

<u>Consensus among interdependent teachers</u>. Do interdependent teachers show more consensus? The finding that teachers tend to agree in describing areas of obvious interdependence suggests an additional hypothesis. Perhaps teachers who work interdependently show more within-school agreement than other teachers. Interdependent teachers

- 149



-135-

. •

are more involved in the school organization as opposed to the isolated world of the classroom, and might routinely be able to describe consensually some processes that are irrelevant to other teachers.

As a simple measure of interdependence, we divided the teachers into two groups depending on whether they reported being a member of a team. Eighty-five teachers in 15 schools reported being on teams, and 110 in 13 schools said they were not. The analyses of variance reported above were repeated separately for the two groups. In this way, we could determine whether more variation was accounted for by school membership among teamed teachers than among unteamed teachers.

The results offer some encouragement. On a number of items, teamed teachers showed higher levels of consensus. They agreed more than independent teachers on the degree of school influence on discipline patterns (eta-squared = .37 as compared with .07) and curriculum (.30, .09); on the degree of influence of the principal (.31, .21) and the community (.36, .24); on the sharing of materials (.53, .25); and on the cross-grouping of pupils for reading (.45, .15). On most other items, however, differences were smaller or nonexistent. By and large, these analyses suggest that higher levels of teacher interdependence generate somewhat more agreement on organizational rules.

When we classified the schools by the frequency with which the principal reported that teachers engaged in joint teaching, however, these effects did not occur: schools reported as collaborative showed little more teacher agreement than noncollaborative schools.

We also entertained the hypotheses that more agreement within schools might be found if the school organization was stronger in either of two respects: (a) the principal reported himself to be influential in many aspects of school life, or (b) the principal reported high levels of participation in school decisions by both himself and the teachers. Schools high on these variables, we thought, might have more explicit and better enforced rules with which every teacher would be familiar. Consequently, we repeated our analyses of variance separately for schools classified as low and high on these variables. Few



consistent differences were found when schools were distinguished according to "principal power." When schools were distinguished by levels of teacher participation in school decisions, those with more teacher participation showed some tendency to have more policy agreement among the teachers, though the differences were not large.

The results of these exploratory analyses suggest that it may be profitable to look further for higher levels of organizational coherence among schools that have more teacher participation and more teacher interdependence. However, even the most positive of these results do not show high levels of agreement among teachers in describing the facts of organizational life. Even the most interdependent schools rarely show levels of agreement in which between-school variance accounts for as much as 40 percent of the variation among teachers' responses to our questionnaire.

#### Conclusions

We can summarize our findings very simply:

- 1. Overall agreement between principals and superintendents in describing district organizational and educational policies is quite limited.
- 2. a. Agreement among principals in describing district rules or educational policies is very low.

b. The more influential district offices do not exercise their influence through regular vertical bureaucratic channels and do not impose greater uniformity on their schools.

- 3. Overall agreement between teachers and principals in describing district policies is usually rather limited (though higher than that between principals and superintendents).
- 4. a. The teachers within a given school agree relatively little in describing school and classroom policies (though more than principals within districts). Agreement is somewhat higher in reporting on the environment, matters connected with funding, and areas of obvious interdependence.

b. Teachers who are more interdependent agree somewhat more than independent teachers in describing school policies and practices.



These findings are surprising because they concern reports about organizational rules and practices, not private attitudes. The school system as an organization appears to have extremely weak links in many areas. We interpret these results as showing the extent to which both district and school organizations are not only highly segmented, but also highly decentralized.

The discussion above and our major findings apply to the central educational activities of schools. In other areas it may be that schools and districts are more consistent in their organizational pattern. The environment creates clear fiscal constraints, and pressures exist for the equitable distribution of resources among schools and teachers. The technology of education is limited, but children can be counted and must be kept track of. Children can be evenly distributed among teachers and authoritatively assigned to particular teachers. They can be classified by age, and must usually be processed through the school in a definite age-related sequence of grades. Similarly, the maintenance of buildings and the keeping of records can be standardized. Thus in many aspects--mostly peripheral to the main work of instruction, though perhaps impinging on it--districts and schools are similar in their organizational characteristics.

Consider the things we did not ask, on which we would expect to find high agreement within school systems. Among principals within districts and between principals and superintendents there should have been high agreement on:

> -the school and district per-student budget
> -the principal of a particular school
> -the geographical lines defining the attendance area of a particular school
> -the pay of a teacher with given experience and credentials
> -the number of pupils assigned to each teacher
> -the number of grades taught in a given school
> -the number of schools in the district.

> > · 78

The district system effectively organizes the existence of each school and the allocation of pupils, teachers, principal, and funds to it.

152

\* · · · · ·



-138-

The district organizes funds, personnel, and buildings, and delegates education to the intersection of these categories.

-139-

In the school, similarly, there would be great agreement on questions we did not ask:

> --Who is and is not a teacher?
> --Which teacher is assigned to each room and grade?
> -Who is or is not a student, and to which grade and teacher is a given student assigned?
> --Who is the principal?

Schools, like districts, organize personnel and classrooms. The central educational activity is delegated to these subunits.

This discussion suggests that in regard to personnel, buildings, boundaries, and funds, school systems are indeed explicitly organized. In these respects they appear to be segmented but coordinated organizations.

Nevertheless, in important respects the school system is not an organization at all, as that term is traditionally defined. The bulk of the educational work devoted to the main purposes of the system is apparently decentralized beyond the system's purview. Many observers have noted the inattention to educational matters and the focus on peripheral "bureaucratic" issues which seem to characterize school and district organization. This could reflect, not a process of goal displacement, or even a distinction between the "real" and the proclaimed goals of educational organizations, but a situation in which the organization <u>qua</u> organization is limited, with some activities organized and others decentralized or delegated. In short, the school system is not only segmental and decentralized, but is a <u>partial</u> organization. It is an organization that only partially structures activities related to its main goals.

How does the educational system legitimate the delegation of its main activities to only partially controlled subunits--in practice, teachers? And why is it that we have no sense that the entire enterprise is near to collapse? Although the organization of the school is only partial organization, and although we have observed great



153

, b
variability educational procedures and arrangements even within the same school, let alone the same district, we have not noted high levels of conflict or disorganization. How can this be?

We can only hint at the direction in which answers to such questions may be sought. It must be the case that important components of the school system rest on social understandings which themselves rest on a set of widely recognized and, hence, highly institutionalized social roles. Competent members of our society "know" what a school, a student, or a teacher is, and what are the appropriate purposes of each. Competent members also know the age-grading and subject-classification procedures of schools. These and similar understandings are, in a sense, a given in the school context, and these definitions of social reality must greatly stabilize and justify the operation of the school. The school also functions on the basis of other agreements among a more narrowly defined set of participants that include school administrators, board members, teachers, and some highly involved and supportive laymen. These agreements are related to the necessity of employing certificated personnel, the importance of proper credentials, the prerogatives of teachers in their own classrooms, and the role of principals in parentteacher conflicts. These definitions of social reality are also widely shared by the most interested and involved participants in school systems.

Much of the everyday functioning of schools as organized (but not necessarily organizational) systems is supported by such widely shared understandings among the relevant participants. Third graders study, and are taught by teachers, subjects like math and reading. These are activities which everyone knows must go on. Thus even though nobody in the superintendent's or principal's office directly enforces these activities, they go on anyway. (Presumably, the organizational system would rumble into action if it should be alleged that such activities were not in fact going on.)

The segmental, decentralized, partial organization of school systems is thus made possible by societal definitions of reality.



Other kinds of organizations must also rely to an enormous extent on their environments for many elements missing from their structures.

,



,

5

· .

•

¥

# Reference

-142-

.

Gross, N. C., and Herriott, R. E. <u>The Professional Leadership of</u> <u>Elementary School Principals</u>. Cambridge: Harvard University, School of Education, 1964.

.

## CHAPTER 7

## ORGANIZATIONAL SUPPORT FOR THE TEACHER'S ROLE

## Introduction

The Environment for Teaching Program has long been concerned with the lack of organizational support for the elementary teacher's role. Several of the program's studies have provided empirical confirmation of the common sociological generalization that elementary school teachers function in isolation from each other and from the principal (Magnani, 1970; Meyer & Cohen, 1971; Marram, Dornbusch, & Scott, 1972). The Meyer and Cohen study of teamed teacners in open space schools investigated whether or not these organizational and architectural features would produce changes in the work and the isolation of the classroom teacher. The present study allows us to explore additional aspects of this question.

#### Consequences of Teacher Interaction and Interdependence

Meyer and Cohen found that team teaching in open space did indeed represent a marked increase in collegial interaction. Teamed teachers in open space schools interacted with each other much more than the comparison group of non-teamed teachers in conventional classrooms; they were also markedly more satisfied with their jobs. It is, however, critical to point out that the increased interaction did not relate <u>directly</u> to teacher satisfaction. Only those team teachers who reported a high degree of influence over other teachers (on their teams), in addition to a high level of interaction, reported increased satisfaction. Even in this first study we began to see that the increased interdependence brought about by teaming carried with it a special set of problems; some team interaction was not at all satisfying, and some



-143-

This chapter was written by Elizabeth G. Cohen, Anneke E. Bredo, and Kenneth Duckworth.

team members felt neglected or taken advantage of by their teammates. Many of the interaction-related problems we suspected in this first study were confirmed by Molnar's systematic observation of teacher team meetings (Molnar, 1971).

The data gathered in the present study allow us to pursue the question of the effects of increased collegial support for the classroom teacher. The earlier study of interaction in open space and selfcontained classrooms was limited by its design, which confounded the effects of open space and the effects of teaming. In the present study we have approximately equal numbers of teams in self-contained classrooms as in open space settings. Moreover, the earlier study was confined to middle-class suburban schools; the present sample contains a much wider range of socioeconomic status. Finally, at the time of the earlier study, open space schools were still relatively new, causing us to suspect that some portion of the high degree of teacher satisfaction in this setting was due to being associated with an exciting educational innovation. The passage of time has undoubtedly diminished the "innovation effect" of working in open space.

On the whole, our studies of teaming in open space led us to conclude that reducing the isolation of the teacher could lead to favorable working conditions. However, we were quite aware that we did not understand the difference between the circumstances in which greater collegial interaction and interdependence could lead to teacher satisfaction and those in which they would lead to unhappiness. Practitioners commonly explained the critical difference as the personalities of team members, but our more sociological approach to the study of set is led us to hypothesize that the critical features lay in the way the teachers worked together and the nature of the tasks they undertook together.

Our sample allowed us to pursue the question of the relation of teacher satisfaction to changed working relationships between teachers with a design and a questionnaire that provided data especially rich in information on how teams work together. In this analysis we can

158



-144-

separate the effects of teaming from the effects of open space. Furthermore, we can see whether patterns of collegial interaction are related to teacher satisfaction in lower SES schools in the same manner as in higher SES schools.

## Principal-Teacher Relations

Previous research provides more grounds for the importance of collegial relationships as a source of teacher satisfaction than for the importance of a close working relationship between teacher and principal. However, if the traditional isolation of the classroom teacher can, under certain conditions, be changed satisfactorily through collegial support, it may be argued that changes in the role of the principal can also serve to support the role of the classroom teacher. Although some previous organizational studies have suggested that close supervision by superiors may be related to increased interpersonal tension and lack of satisfaction of workers (e.g., Gouldner, 1954), most teachers are much more isolated than the average worker, and they may therefore be much more likely to welcome any form of adult contact;<sup>2</sup> including contact with the principal.

The present study offers specific indicators of ways in which the principal may attempt to control, guide, and support the classroom teacher's role. He may exercise impersonal contact by means of school policies, or more personal supervision through frequent observation or evaluation of teachers; he may also support teachers in various task-related areas. Using these indicators of the principal's role, we can examine the association of what we loosely call "vertical integration" in the organization with our measure of teacher satisfaction.

In review, this chapter focuses on the conditions under which intensified relationships among teachers and between teachers and the principal are associated with teacher satisfaction, or, to put it another way, on the extent to which variation in satisfaction responds to variation in organizational conditions in the school. In presenting the analysis of the data we will first examine the unconditional association of the collegial relationship of teachers and teacher



satisfaction. Similarly, we will look at the association of the degree of vertical integration of the school and teacher satisfaction. Following these simple analyses we will move on to the conditionalized form of our hypotheses, where we examine the same relationships under conditions of more and less task interdependence. Likewise, we will examine these same relationships for schools varying on socioeconomic status. Because of a persistent interest in what happens when teachers work more closely together, our interpretation will focus on organizational predictors of high faculty morale under conditions of increased task interdependence of the teachers. We will speculate on why teacher morale appears to have different sources in low socioeconomic status schools. Finally, we will summarize implications of increased task interdependence for the principal's role.

## Reducing the Isolation of the Teacher and Staff Morale

Building on what we have learned about the beneficial effects of diminishing the isolation of the classroom teacher, we propose to test the simple idea that those teachers who experience close collegial relationships and close working relationships with the principal will be more satisfied with their schools than those who experience weaker relationships. We have two unconditionalized propositions:

Closer collegial relationships among teachers will be positively associated with satisfaction with the school.

The reported level of vertical integration between teachers and principals will be positively associated with satisfaction with the school.

## Indices of Collegia: Relationships

We will use collegial interaction and the informal system of teacher evaluation as indices of collegial relationships.

Interaction. There is marked variation in the collegial relationships among teachers. Some teachers are so isolated that they do not even report talking frequently to other teachers about professional



matters. We include two indices of collegial interaction: the frequency with which teachers discuss their teaching, and the frequency with which they share instructional materials.

Evaluation. We are concerned not only with collegial interaction, but also with the way in which teachers evaluate each other. In earlier studies we found that under conditions of increased interaction, some team members frequently evaluated each other's performance and came to favor the development of a formal system of teacher evaluation (Meyer & Cohen, 1971; Schiller, 1972). If there were to develop a formal system of teacher evaluation (which is rare in our experience), the elementary school would be characterized as showing increased lateral integration. In the case of this sample, however, we are only examining an informal system of teacher evaluation, possibly as forerunner of the potential lateral integration of the elementary school staff. Indices of teacher evaluation include its frequency and helpfulness.

In review, the indices of collegial relationships are as follows (question numbers in parentheses refer to items in the original questionnaire):

Collegial Interaction

Frequency of teacher discussion (Q53) Frequency of sharing materials (Q53)

Teacher Evaluation

Frequency (Q63) Helpfulness (Q67)

# Indices of Vertical Integration

Chapter 6 of this report has drawn a picture of the elementary school as an organization with relatively little vertical integration. Past studies have shown that teachers report principal evaluation infrequently.

There are several different ways principals can play their role so as to supervise and control teachers. The first way is through the

-147-



relatively impersonal method of administering a general policy on student discipline, curriculum, and student evaluation. The policy might originate with the principal or it might be developed jointly by the teachers and the principal. Second, principals can personally supervise and evaluate teachers. Third, principals can support their teachers in such task-related areas as special projects, discipline, and parent relations, and by providing opportunities to develop new teaching ideas. We have labeled these three ways in which principals can increase vertical integration of the school as "Impersonal Control," "Personal Supervision," and "Principal Support."

The questionnaire includes several items measuring each of these three facets of the integration of the teacher-principal relationship:

#### Impersonal Control

Degree to which school policies govern discipline, carriculum, and student evaluation (Q50, 51, 52)

# Personal Supervision

Frequency of principal observation (Q56) Frequency of principal evaluation (Q62)

## Principal Support

Helpfulness of principal in providing opportunities to develop new teaching ideas, e.g., through in-service training or visits to other schools (Q61)
Helpfulness of principal in backing up the teacher on disciplinary matters (Q61)
Helpfulness of principal in supporting special projects (Q61)
Helpfulness of principal in parent relations (Q61)

# The Sample of Teachers

For the analysis in this chapter, we are using data from questionnaires given to all teachers in 16 elementary schools in the San Francisco Bay Area. As noted before, these schools are part of our larger stratified random sample of schools and principals. These 16 schools were selected from the larger sample on the basis of the principals' responses to initial questionnaires in an attempt to maximize variation in teaming, in the use of specialists, and in reported instructional



practice. Only schools with a grade range of K-6 were considered. There were 46 self-proclaimed teaching teams in both self-contained and open-space schools. A total of 232 individual questionnaires were returned by teachers, a response rate of about 95 percent.

## Teacher Satisfaction

It is dangerous to assume that teachers look at schools in the same way sociologists do. In the preceding chapters we have emphasized that schools and districts are not integrated organizations. In doing so, we are implicitly comparing schools with other organizations. When teachers evaluate their satisfaction with the schools in which they teach, they probably compare their school with other schools rather than with hospitals or businesses. Unless we remember this, we are likely to conclude that working in an organization as poorly integrated as the school will result in low staff morale. Our analysis of the responses to the questionnaire item on satisfaction with school shows no such effect.

Most of the teachers in our sample are quite satisfied with the school in which they work. In response to the question: "In general, how satisfied are you with the school in which you presently teach?" (Q74), 67 percent of the sample chose "extremely" or "very" satisfied as their answer; 26 percent were "moderately" satisfied; and only 6.6 percent were "slightly" or "not at all" satisfied.

Satisfaction with school is strongly associated with satisfaction with teaching as an occupation. This means that the variable we have chosen to analyze has many global and diffuse elements connected to the concept in the respondents' minds. Previous studies of the job satisfaction of teachers have shown that the level of satisfaction is generally high and that the satisfaction of female elementary school teachers is particularly high. This last finding may well be a function of the tendency of women teachers to compare themselves with other women of equal education who have had restricted employment opportunities, rather than to compare themselves with men of equal



-149-

education who may hold higher status jobs (Cohen, 1967). In the present sample of 232 teachers, all but 31 are women.

# Collegial Relationships and Satisfaction

If we examine zero-order correlations between indices of collegial relationships and teacher satisfaction, we find some significant relationships of both degree of collegial interaction and helpfulness of teacher evaluation with satisfaction. Table 7.1 shows that the frequency of teacher discussion and the frequency of sharing materials are correlated positively with teacher satisfaction. Although frequency of teacher evaluation is not associated with satisfaction for the sample as a whole, the perception of the helpfulness of those teacher evaluations is related to satisfaction with school.

#### TABLE 7.1

## Correlations between Collegial Relationships and Satisfaction with School

Indices of Collegial Relationships	r (N=232)
Interaction	
Frequency of talking with other teachers Frequency of sharing materials	.12* .26***
Informal Evaluation by Teachers	
Frequency Helpfulness	.09 .20***
	ي قىمەس _

\*p < .05 \*\*\*p < .001

A multiple regression with these same variables shows a very low percentage of variance explained:  $r^2 = .06$ . The only significant predictor of satisfaction is frequency of sharing materials (beta = .19, p < .01). Helpfulness of teacher evaluation also has some independent effect, but it is not strong enough to reach significance (beta = .12).

\*., ,

-150-

# Vertical Integration and Satisfaction

It is clear from Table 7.2 that teachers who report more frequent principal evaluation and observation are more likely to report being satisfied with their school. Even more powerful is the observed association between reporting that one's principal is supportive in **a** wide variety of tasks and satisfaction with one's school. The only school policy that is related to satisfaction is **a** schoolwide policy on discipline.

# TABLE 7.2

Correlations	between	Vertica	1 Integration	and
Sat	isfactio	on with	School	

Indices of Vertical Integration (Principal-Teacher Relationship)	r (N=232)
Impersonal Control	
School Policies (composite score) <sup>a</sup> Discipline Evaluation of students Curriculum	.06 .19** .03 06
Personal Supervision	
Frequency of principal observation Frequency of principal evaluation	.18** .26***
Principal Support	
Principal Support (composite score) <sup>a</sup> Teaching ideas Discipline back-up Special projects Parent relations	. 46*** . 38*** . 41*** . 37*** . 39***

\*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001

.

<sup>a</sup>Composite scores were calculated by aver**a**ging the normalized component scores.





A multiple regression analysis shows that about 25 percent of the variance in teacher satisfaction is explained by the variables in Table 7.2. As might be expected, the variables measuring principal support are the strongest predictors of teacher satisfaction. The two most important are the perceived helpfulness of the principal in back-up on disciplinary matters (beta = .24, p < .01) and the perceived helpfulness of the principal in providing opportunities to develop new teaching ideas (beta = .18, p < .01). The indices of impersonal control and of personal supervision show no significant independent effects, except for a negative effect of curriculum policies on teacher satisfaction (beta = -.15, p < .01), which suggests that curriculum policies may be thought to interfere with teachers' professional autonomy. The weakened effects of discipline policies and frequency of principal evaluation and observation in the multiple regression may be due to their correlation with the variables measuring principal support (r = .30), which may have a confounding effect, 1

#### Conditionalizing the General Prediction

It would be naive to think that closer working relationships will predict teacher satisfaction under <u>all</u> conditions. Our past studies revealed that collegial relationships with other teachers are sometimes unwanted, as when teaming is forced upon the staff. Some teachers seem to prefer the isolated classroom and some teachers are clearly unhappy with their particular teams. While teaming may bring about increased collegial interaction, having to take each other into account in their daily activities can generate new problems and staff needs that may or may not be met.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>When the control and supervision variables are analyzed separately, without the principal support variables, the betas are significant and independent for frequency of principal evaluation (beta = .20, p < .01), school policies on discipline (beta = .21, p < .01), and curriculum policies (beta = .23, p < .01).

Similarly, we are aware of the general feeling of suspicion and fear concerning formal evaluation by principals. Many teachers feel that the principal's evaluation is not based on important samples of their teaching skill but on peripheral matters such as the bulletin boards, the orderliness of the classroom, and the efficiency of the teacher's record keeping. Marram's study (1971) reveals that the perceived legitimacy of the evaluation system in schools is weak compared to that among nurses in hospitals. However, it also shows that the legitimacy of the school evaluation system is markedly improved in the view of teamed teachers working under conditions where the principal can readily see them (as in the open space school).

There are two major conditions under which we hypothesize that the relation between increased staff relations and satisfaction will vary. The first condition is <u>task interdependence</u> among the teachers, and the second is the <u>socioeconomic status</u> of the school. The specific hypothesized effects of these conditions are explained below.

#### Task Interdependence among Teachers

Theoretically, the concept of task interdependence refers to the degree to which one worker has to take another into account when doing a job. In the case of the traditional structure of the elementary school, there is an extremely low level of task interdependence. When teachers are formed into teams, they meet occasionally, at a minimum, and do some joint planning, thereby increasing their task interdependence relative to non-teamed teachers. However, Bredo's analysis of teaching teams has taught us that there is wide variation in task interdependence among teachers who call themselves "teams." Some actually teach jointly, conducting lessons for a common group of students. Others merely divide up the students by ability and send some or all of them to another teacher for a particular lesson. This is referred to as "cross-grouping" and once the initial decisions about grouping and scheduling are made, the teachers do not have to take each other into account very much. Thus we see cross-grouping as indicating



less task interdependence than joint teaching when we analyze data from teamed teachers.

-154-

In addition to teaming and the manner in which teams work together, still a third index of task interdependence is working in open space vs. working in a self-contained classroom. Teaming in open space necessarily involves considerable interdependence. First, there is the simple physical fact that if some teachers allow their students to become noisy or to move about the open space pod with great freedom, the teaching space of other teachers is invaded and disturbed. Second, where such disturbance is consciously kept to a minimum, teachers will heed to take other teachers and their student groups into account in planning and conducting their own group's activities.

In review, we will use the following indices of task interdependence:

# Teaming (Q16)

Frequency of joint teaching (Q26) Frequency of cross-grouping (Q10) Work in open space vs. self-contained classroom (Q6)

Why do we feel that increased task interdependence constitutes such an important organizational change in the work of teaching? In the first place it bears an important relationship to complexity in instructional practice; more interdependent teams are associated with more complex forms of instructional practice (see Chapter 4). Second, interdependence is not an unmixed blessing from the worker's point of view. At the same time that it brings more potential support to the teacher's role from colleagues, it makes extra demands on the teacher's time, increases the risk of unsatisfying interpersonal interaction, and increases the need for coordination and onsensus. Thus we did not predict that increased interdependence would bear a direct relationship to satisfaction; there are too many new ways in which teachers on teams could become dissatisfied. Highly interdependent teams may require some additional support in order to function smoothly. The elementary school organization may have to become more tightly integrated in order to provide the needed support for interdependent teaching



163 -

teams. If this is the case, then organizational measures of integration should relate to measures of staff morale very differently when teachers work more interdependently; they should take on greater importance for teacher satisfaction than in the traditional work structure.

-155-

Two ways in which the school staff could become more integrated are through the informal method of collegial evaluation that we sometimes find in schools and through a change in the principal's role owing to vertical integration. We predict that the original proposition examined above concerning vertical integration and satisfaction will hold more strongly for interdependent teachers; likewise the above proposition concerning the informal evaluation system among teachers as a predictor of teacher satisfaction will work more powerfully when teachers work interdependently.

Under conditions of increased interdependence, the importance of teacher evaluation and vertical integration for teacher satisfaction will increase.

The reasoning behind this hypothesis is that informal teacher evaluation and the indices of vertical integration constitute ways to solve the problems that arise from interdependence. As long as teachers function in isolation, these variables are not highly important to their satisfaction; but if they are interdependent and the problems of integration are not solved, then there should be major grounds for dissatisfaction with the school.

This hypothesis is tested using three different sets of variables to measure interdependence: teaming versus no teaming; teaming in open space versus teaming in self-contained classrooms; teaming with a high frequency of joint teaching versus teaming with a high frequency of cross-grouping.

## Socioeconomic Status of the School

The socioeconomic status of the students in a school should affect the way collegial relationships and vertical integration relate



.,\*°

to satisfaction. We do not know specifically how this relationship differs between lower and higher SES schools, but we do have some empirical grounds for suspecting that lower SES schools represent a different kind of organization with respect to our antecedent and consequent variables. For example, only 58 percent of the teachers in low-SES schools in the sample describe themselves as "extremely" or "very satisfied" with their schools, whereas 77 percent of the teachers in high-SES schools describe themselves as satisfied to this degree. It also appears that higher status schools show more vertical integration on many indices than do lower status schools.

Because lower SES schools exhibit lower levels of teacher satisfaction and vertical integration, we supposed that integration and satisfaction might be related differently in schools with different socioeconomic class composition. Furthermore, higher and lower SES schools face different tasks in terms of the learning problems of their clients. The greater difficulty of the teaching task in lower SES schools may also be a reason for different relationships between organizational variables and teacher satisfaction. However, our analysis of such relationships under different SES conditions is, on the whole, frankly exploratory.

# Interdependence: Effects of Teaming

It will be recalled that teaming is considered an index of interdependence among teachers. We predicted that indices of both teacher evaluation and vertical integration would be more closely related to satisfaction when the teacher reporting was a team member, because sources of support and coordination become more important when interdependence increases. Table 7.3 shows that helpful evaluation by other teachers is related to school satisfaction for teamed teachers <u>only</u>. This finding supports the hypothesis. In addition, Table 7.3 shows that more discussion with other teachers does not predict satisfaction for teamed teachers (as it did not in the previous Meyer and Cohen study), but it does predict satisfaction for non-teamed teachers.

· 4 #16.5

170



-156-

Sharing materials predicts satisfaction for both teamed and non-teamed teachers, but is stronger for teamed teachers.

#### TABLE 7.3

Indices of Collegial	Correlation with Teacher Satisfaction (N=232)			
Relationships	Team Member	Non-Team Member		
Interaction				
Frequency of talking ~ with other teachers	.08	.15*		
Frequency of sharing materials	.35***	.20*		
Informal Evaluation by Teachers				
F <b>r</b> equency Helpfulness	.15 .31***	.03 .14		

## Collegial Relationships and Satisfaction with School, by Teaming

\*p < .05 \*\*\*p < .001

There is a considerable difference in the importance of collegial. relationships to teamed and non-teamed teachers: sharing materials, frequency of teacher evaluations, and helpfulness of teacher evaluations, all were much more important predictors of satisfaction for teamed teachers, as Table 7.4 shows.

The difference in the betas and the considerable difference in the amount of variance explained suggest that once teaming is introduced, collegial relationships in general are much more important for teacher satisfaction.<sup>2</sup>



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Further analysis testing for interaction effects between teaming and the indices of collegial relationships revealed a significant interaction effect only between teaming and sharing materials.

. . . . .

## TABLE 7.4

Indices of	Team	Members	Non-T	Non-Team Members	
Collegial Relationships	Beta	Total r <sup>2</sup>	Beta	Total r <sup>2</sup>	
Frequency of sharing materials	. 28**		.11		
Frequency of teacher evaluation	.19*		14		
Helpfulness of teacher evaluation	.16†		. 08		
Frequency of teacher discussion	02	. 17	.12	. 06	

# Regression of Satisfaction on Collegial Relations, by Teaming

†p < .10 \*p < .05 \*\*p < .01

Lenau Lo alter de Martino de L

In Table 7.5, the indices of vertical integration do not show dramatic changes when teaming is introduced as a measure of interdependence. Principal support remains an important predictor of satisfaction, regardless of teaming, and the frequency of principal evaluation and observation maintains its positive relation to satisfaction, regardless of teaming. Only in the area of school policies is there evidence supporting the hypothesis: the existence of school policies is more important to the satisfaction of teamed teachers than of nonteamed teachers, especially in the areas of discipline and student evaluation.

A multiple regression, using all these variables, sheds some further light on the analysis (see Table 7.6). Once principal supportiveness is taken into account, frequency of principal evaluation remains important only for teamed teachers (beta = .33, p < .01); for

172



# TABLE 7.5

-159í

## 

. . . . . .

Indices of Vertical Integration	Correlation with Teacher Satisfaction (N=232)			
(Principal-Teacher Relationship)	Team Member	Non-Team Member		
Impersonal Control				
School policies (composite score) <sup>a</sup> Discipline Evaluation of students Curriculum	.20* .29** .18* 02	05 .09 07 07		
Personal Supervision				
Frequency of principal observation Frequency of principal evaluation	.20* .26***	. 19*		
Principal Support				
Principal support (composite score) Teaching ideas Discipline back-up Special projects Parent relations	. 54*** . 37*** . 42*** . 46*** . 46***	. 42*** . 40*** . 40*** . 29*** . 34***		

\*p < .05 \*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001

<sup>a</sup>Composite scores were obtained by averaging the normalized component scores.

non-teamed teachers it becomes insignificant (beta = .01). This suggests that beyond a supportive principal role, teamed teachers also value some form of personal supervision. School policies also show much stronger effects on satisfaction for teamed teachers: positive in the case of student evaluation policies (beta = .27, p < .01) and



## -160-

## TABLE 7.6

## Regression of Satisfaction on Indices of Vertical Integration, by Teaming

Indices of Vertical Integration	Team Me Beta T	embers Non-Team Members 'otal r <sup>2</sup> Beta Total r <sup>2</sup>
Frequency of Principal Evaluation	. 33**	.01
Frequency of Principal Observation	09	.04
School Policies Discipline Evaluation Curriculum	.16 .27** 26**	01 09 08
Principal Support Teaching ideas Discipline back-up Special projects Parent relations	09 .09 .27** .18	.38** .29** 11 .01 .41 .27

\*\*p < .01

negative in the case of curriculum policies (beta = -.26, p < .01). The comparable betas for non-teamed teachers are not significant (-.09 and -.08, respectively). Thus, in addition to having a supportive principal, it is apparently also important for teamed teachers to have some general school policies on student evaluation. School policies on curriculum seem to be a source of dissatisfaction to teachers generally, and especially for teamed teachers. Although discipline policies are more important for teamed teachers, the effect is greatly reduced by the strength of the principal support variables, and the betas are not significant.

The total variance explained by the variables under discussion is quite different for teamed teachers  $(r^2 = .41)$  and non-teamed teachers  $(r^2 = .27)$ . When we tested for interaction effects, we found that teaming and school policies, particularly in the area of student



evaluation, showed significant interaction effects in addition to their independent effects. On the whole, the multiple regression results give considerable support to the hypothesis that vertical integration is more important for teamed teacher; than for non-teamed teachers.

# Interdependence: Effects of Teaming in Open Space

In this analysis we shift to data for team members only (N=102). Virtually all the open space teachers are on teams, so we divided teamed teachers by whether or not they taught in open space areas. Among teams, we assumed that those working in open space were more interdependent than those working in self-contained classrooms.

Informal teacher evaluation indices show the same relationship to teacher satisfaction for teams in the two settings, contrary to our prediction of a strengthened relationship between teacher evaluation and satisfaction where teams are more interdependent. The frequency of teacher evaluation and satisfaction are correlated .18 in open space and .12 in conventional classrooms. Neither correlation is statistically significant. The correlation between the helpfulness of teacher evaluation and satisfaction is equally strong, and statistically significant, in both physical settings (.31 and .30).

The original proposition that vertical integration becomes more important to teachers when interdependence is increased is supported by the data on open space (see Table 7.7). This expected relationship is further supported by a different line of evidence. Since previous research had shown the importance of visibility for the perceived legitimacy of formal evaluation systems, we had strong theoretical grounds for expecting evaluation by the principal to be more strongly related to teacher satisfaction for open space teams. Table 7.7 bears out this prediction. In addition, Table 7.7 shows the extraordinary importance of a school policy on discipline for satisfaction in open space. Also indicative of the importance of discipline in open space is the correlation of principal support for discipline with satisfaction in open space (r = .52). The increased interdependence of open



175

-161-

space appears to make several of the indices of vertical integration more important for satisfaction.

-162-

## TABLE 7.7

## Correlation of Vertical Integration and Satisfaction of Teamed Teachers, by Setting

Indices of	Open Space	Non-Open-Space
Vertical Integration	Team	Team
(Principal-Teacher Relationship)	(N=52)	(N=50)
Impersonal Control		
School policies (composite score)	.23	.15
Discipline	.52***	.02
Evaluation of students	.07	.27**
Curriculum	13	.08
Personal Supervision		
Frequency of principal observation	.31**	. 03
Frequency of principal evaluation	.48***	. 01
Principal Support		
Principal support (composite score)	.58***	.51***
Teaching ideas	.44***	.30*
Discipline back-up	.59***	.25*
Special projects	.34**	.58**
Parent relations	.56***	.34**

\*p < .05 \*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001

A multiple regression analysis, using the same indices of vertical integration, permits us to take a closer look at just which variables are important in the two settings. The importance of discipline for open space teams is confirmed, particularly with respect to school policies on discipline (beta = .31, p < .01, for open space teamed teachers; beta = -.36, p < .01, for teamed teachers in self-contained



· ·

classrooms.<sup>5</sup> Frequency of principal evaluation and principal support in parent relations are also important as predictors of satisfaction in open space. The indices of support more directly related to the teaching task (teaching ideas and special projects) show stronger effects in conventional settings. This is also true of school policies on student evaluation. On the whole, the analysis suggests that management-related and control-related variables are more important for teams in open space, while variables related to instructional practices are more important for teams not in open space.

#### nterdependence: Types of Teaming

One solution to the problems of high interdependence in teams, expecially in teams in open space schools, might be to cut back on that interdependence through cross-grouping. By dividing up the children according to decisions made early in the year, the need for further decision making and coordination would be reduced. We do find that reports of cross-grouping are somewhat more common in open space schools than among teams in self-contained schools. (It is not true, however, that joint teaching is significantly less common in open space schools.) We find a correlation of .42 between cross-grouping and satisfaction among teams working in open space settings; thus, it appears to be a satisfactory arrangement to open space teachers. Team members who frequently engage in joint teaching are more interdependent. Such teams also tend to engage in less routine instructional practice, as was shown in Chapter 4.

Unfortunately, we do not have enough schools to control open space and cross-grouping or open space and joint teaching simultaneously. Therefore, in the next two tables we disregard open space and simply look at teams high and low on cross-grouping and joint teaching. In Table 7.8, we examine the relationships between teacher evaluation and satisfaction in the two types of teams. For teams whose members often



-163-

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$ There was also a strong interaction effect of open space and policies on discipline.

## TABLE 7.8

•	Joint Teaching	5		
Measures of	Cross-	grouping	Joint '	Feaching
Teacher (Collegial) Evaluation	High (N=50)	Low (N=46)	High (N=46)	Low (N≈46)
Frequency	06	.20	.25*	.09
Helpfulness	, <del>, ,</del> , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	.30	. 22	.48***

Correlation of Informal Teacher Evaluation and Satisfaction among Teamed Teachers, by Cross-grouping and Joint Teaching

\*p 🕤 .05

\*\*\*p < .001

teach jointly, the frequency of collegial evaluation is positively related to teacher satisfaction; while for teams high on cross-grouping the opposite, though weaker, pattern holds. Team teachers who report frequent joint teaching and frequent evaluation by other teachers are more satisfied than teachers working in the same way who do not frequently evaluate each other. Thus the informal system of teacher evaluation appears to function as a satisfactory method of lateral integration only under some very special working arrangements. The helpfulness of teacher evaluation does not become any more powerful as a predictor of satisfaction under these conditions and in fact seems to be more important when joint teaching is infrequent.

Table 7.9 presents some of the most interesting results of this analysis. It shows marked increases in the relationship between vertical integration and satisfaction for teams reporting frequent joint teaching. Correlations between teacher satisfaction and school policies (composite score: r = .32), frequency of principal evaluation (r = .42), and principal support (composite score: r = .70) are all considerably higher for team members high on joint teaching than they are for team members low on joint teaching. On the other hand, when



cross-grouping is used as an index of interdependence the relationship of vertical integration to satisfaction is considerably stronger for teachers who do less cross-grouping.

## TABLE 7.9

# Correlation of Vertical Integration and Satisfaction among Teamed Teachers, by Cross-grouping and Joint Teaching

Indices of Vertical	Cross-g	rouping	<u>Joint</u>	Teaching
Integration (Principal- Teacher Relationship)	High (N=50)	Low (N=46)	High (N=46)	Low (N=46)
Impersonal Control				
School policies (composite				
score)	11	.21*	32*	.11
Discipline	.05	.47***	.46***	.27*
Evaluation of students	.05	.22	.15	.19
Curriculum	27*	.01	.05	15
	۰.			
Personal Supervision				
Frequency of principal				
evaluation	.20	.23	.42***	.22
Helpfulness of principal				
evaluation	.45***	.38**	.58***	.42**
Principal Support (composite				<b>- A</b> + 3
score)	.42***	.57***	.70***	.38**
Teaching ideas	. 22	19***	.50***	.37**
Discipline back-up	. 32**	.40***	.56***	.29*
Special projects	.38**	.56***	.65***	.27*
Parent relations	.28*	.42**	.62***	.26*

\*p < .05 \*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001

# Socioeconomic Status of Schools

ς.

The 16 schools were dichotomized into high and low SES, depending on the rank order of the school mean of individual teacher SES ratings e de la composición d



ι.

of students. Thus there are eight high-SES schools and eight low-SES schools. There are several organizational differences between these sets of schools. First, teaming is much more common in high-SES schools: 04 percent of the teachers in high-SES schools are teamed, compared to 24 percent of the teachers in low-SES schools.<sup>4</sup> Second, teaming and satisfaction are related somewhat positively in high-SES schools (Tau = .12) and negatively in low-SES schools (Tau = -.11). Third, the proportion of teachers reporting high levels of collegial relations tended to be higher in high-SES schools, as Table 7.10 shows.

-166-

#### TABLE 7.10

Percentage	of Teacher	s Reporting	High	Values	on	Indices	of
	Collegial	Relations,	by So	chool SI	ËS		

Indices of Collegial Relations	Scho	Significance	
	High (N=111)	Low (N=121)	of Kendall's Tau
Frequency of teacher evaluation	36%	26%	p 01
Helpfulness of teacher evaluation	39	24	p < .001
Frequency of teacher observation	33	22	p < .01
Sharing of materials	-1 ()	26	p < .001

Table 7.11 shows that teachers in high-SES schools also reported higher levels of vertical integration on a number of indices. The higher level of reported discipline policies and of principal support for discipline in high-SES schools seems particularly surprising in view of the usual concern over student discipline in low-SES schools.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>This SES difference in teaming is not accounted for by the overrepresentation of open space in high-SES schools: in both high and low SES schools about half of the teams were in open space settings.

# TABLE 7.11

-167-

Indices of	School SES		Significance	
Vertical Integration	High (N=111)	Low (N=121)	of Kendall's Tau	
Frequency of principal evaluation	34%	35%	N.S.	
Frequency of principal observation	26	32	p < .05	
School policies, discipline	61	43	p < .001	
School policies, curriculum	33	40	p < .05	
Principal support				
Teaching ideas	62	37	p < .001	
Discipline	41	30	p < .01	
Special projects Parent relations	44 41	36 73	p < .01 p < .05	

Percentage of Teachers Reporting High Values on Indices of Vertical Integration, by School SES

Since we have already shown that teaming changes the way in which organizational conditions relate to satisfaction, and since teaming and school SES are positively associated, we will move directly to an analysis of collegial relations and satisfaction in the two SES settings, holding teaming constant. Table 7.12 shows the correlations between teacher satisfaction and some indices of collegial relations in the two social class settings. It reveals that among teamed teachers in low-SES schools more intense collegial relationships are associated with less satisfaction. The opposite is the case for high-SES schools. Despite the small number of teachers on teams in low-SES schools in this sample, the results indicate that teams in this setting are experiencing some special difficulties.



-168-
-------

# TABLE 7.12

Correlation of Collegial Relationships and Teacher Satisfaction for Teamed Teachers, by School SES

Indices of	<u> </u>	
Collegial Relations	High SES (N≃70)	Low SES (N=29)
Interaction		
Frequency of sharing materials	. 45***	. 25
Interdependence		
Frequency of team meetings	.31**	. 01
Frequency of joint activities	. 28**	35*
Teacher Evaluati <b>o</b> n		
Frequency of teacher observation	.29**	32*

\*\*p < .01 \*\*\*p < .001

n . .

.

#### Discussion

Our data contain ample evidence of positive associations between closer teacher relations and teacher satisfaction; there is even more consistent evidence of the relation between vertical integration and teacher satisfaction. Even our initial zero-order correlations show significant results. However, these zero-order correlations must be interpreted with caution. When interdependence of teachers is introduced as a control, the pattern of association changes, and the change varies according to the index of interdependence used. In general, it appears to be the case that interdependence makes both collegial relationships and vertical integration more important for teacher satisfaction, and the stricter the criterion of interdependence, the stronger this result appears.



1.1.4

If the measure of interdependence is simply teaming, we find that several aspects of collegial relations are more important for the satisfaction of teamed teachers than for non-teamed teachers: sharing materials, helpfulness of teacher evaluation, and frequency of teacher evaluation (Tables 7.3 and 7.4).<sup>5</sup> The relatively weak effect of frequency of teacher evaluation on satisfaction suggests that only under special conditions does informal teacher evaluation become a source of satisfaction, even on teams. This interpretation is supported by the finding of a significant correlation between frequency o teacher evaluation and teacher satisfaction for teamed teachers who often teach jointly (Table 7.8). Thus, as the index of interdependence becomes more rigorous, more frequent collegial evaluation is more likely to become a source of satisfaction for teamed teachers.

Indices of vertical integration become even more markedly important to satisfaction when interdependence increases. When teaming alone is taken as the measure of interdependence, school policies on discipline and on student evaluation are more important to the satisfaction of teamed teachers (Table 7.5). In the multiple regression analysis, frequency of principal evaluation also remains more important to the satisfaction of teamed teachers than to that of non-teamed teachers once the principal support indices are taken into account (Table 7.6). When the level of interdependence is higher, as when we compare teams working in open space to teams in self-contained class. ms or when we compare team members who often teach jointly with those who do not (Tables 7.8 and 7.10), we find the relationships highly intensified in a number of areas, particularly discipline policies and frequency of principal evaluation. The importance of the principal's evaluation for teacher satisfaction in open space had been expected from studies of the effects of visibility which showed that visibility increases the perceived legitimacy of the evaluation system (Marram, 1971). Our results



-169-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Although the direct correlation between frequency of teacher evaluation and satisfaction is not significant for teamed teachers, multiple regression shows that frequency of evaluation has a direct effect on satisfaction as well as an indirect effect through greater perceived helpfulness.

suggest that because the principal can and does observe a much wider sampling of the team's activities under conditions of open space, the principal's evaluations can become a more valued source of support for teachers.

Our analysis of teams in open space suggests that they do not always represent the most "advanced" examples of work arrangements or - ching methods. They are much more likely to use cross-grouping than teams in self-contained classrooms; moreover, cross-grouping by open space team members is strongly associated with teacher satisfaction with ... hool. However, it does not seem to be an indicator of a well-functioning team: the relation between satisfaction with team (rather than overall school satisfaction) and cross-grouping is negative for open space team teachers. Moreover, cross-grouping tends to be related to relatively routine technology, as discussed in Chapter 4. It may be that the increased interdependence of open space teams generates special problems; cross-grouping may represent a satisfactory solution to these problems by reducing the need for communication and coordination. The importance attached to student discipline policies for satisfaction of teachers on open space teams may also indicate a desire to reduce the possible intrusiveness of other classes on one's work space due to the high interdependence in this setting.

In general, the picture emerging from this analysis can be summed up in two brief statements:

- 1. Interdependence increases the importance of both collegial relationships and of vertical integration for teacher satisfaction.
- 2. As the criterion for interdependence becomes more rigorous, the importance of vertical integration for teacher satisfaction increases.

#### Effects of School SES

When the socioeconomic status of the school is taken into account in addition to interdependence, the results are quite provocative. Given \*eaming, as interdependence increases, so does teacher \*\*\*



satisfaction--<u>but only for high-SES schools</u>. In the low-SES schools there is some evidence of a negative relationship between increased interdependence of teamed teachers and teacher satisfaction. Far from representing a conclusive result, with only eight schools in each SES category, this finding suggests the need for a closer examination of teaming in low-SES schools. It may be that in this setting there is much less confidence in the efficacy of teaching. Teachers may be discouraged because the children do not learn very rapidly, no matter what technique they use. When one is not seeing satisfying results, the time and trouble of joint teaching may not seem worthwhile.

# Implications for the Principal's Role

Let us examine the results from the point of view of what principals might do to improve teachers' satisfaction. Most important is the warning to use caution in interpreting a result such as the observed association between individual reports of principal evaluation and teacher satisfaction. This result should not be i terpreted to mean that principals who evaluate every teacher in the school regularly have the highest staff morale. The observed association is based on individual data, and it can be taken to mean that some teachers on a staff have a satisfying relationship with the principal from whom they receive frequent evaluation. Other teachers on that same staff may report infrequent evaluation. We found that in some schools teachers gave widely varying reports of the frequency of the principal's evaluation. Although there was a significant correlation between teachers' reports on the frequency of principal evaluation and teacher satisfaction for the sample of individual teachers, when we look at the correlation between the teachers' mean response in each school on frequency of principal evaluation and satisfaction the correlation is insignificant.<sup>6</sup>

The finding that principal evaluation in open space is an important predictor of teacher satisfaction gives an important clue. Probably,



-171-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>In fact, in the two schools where teachers rather uniformly reported a high frequency of evaluation, staff morale was relatively low when we calculated a mean level of teacher satisfaction.

the principal's evaluation becomes a source of general high morale when the teachers feel that the evaluations are legitimate and helpful. Perceptions of legitimacy are more likely to occur when the principal can see a fair sampling of teacher performance, as in open space schools.7

The strength of the association between individual teachers' reports of principal evaluation and teacher satisfaction may even come about because teachers who like the principal often seek him or her out for evaluation and remain in close contact. Those who are not satisfied with the school and do not like the principal may successfully avoid frequent evaluation. As one of the principals in our sample reported, a teacher in his school, upon finding the principal out ide the classroom door, opens it a crack and says, "May I help you?"

An important general finding with implications for the principal's role is the strength of the relationship between teacher satisfaction and the perception that the principal supports teachers' ideas, discipline, relations with parents, and special projects. Support from the principal generally remains a strong positive predictor of teacher satisfaction, regardless of teaming, open space, or school SES. This support becomes even more important when team members engage in joint teaching. Attempting to provide support for teachers in these areas appears to be a constructive goal for principals.

There are some interesting suggestions for the principal's role with respect to general school policies in schools that have teaming. For team members, policies on student evaluation and student discipline



It should not be inferred from this result that the evaluations of principals in open space are more likely to be perceived as sound. They are not (r = .01).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Our assertion that the relationship between frequency of principal evaluation and teacher satisfaction has different meanings in traditionally organized schools and in teamed schools is supported by the multiple regression analysis. In non-teamed schools, once principal's support variables are entered, frequency of principal evaluation is no longer a predictor of teacher satisfaction. In contrast, in teamed schools frequency of principal evaluation retains its power to predict teacher satisfaction after the supportiveness is taken into account.

appear to have special importance in predicting teacher satisfaction. In open space, a general policy on student discipline has an especially strong relationship to teacher satisfaction. These results suggest that principals should give particular emphasis to developing such policies when there are teacher teams, especially in open space schools.

Our final suggestion for the principal working in open space schools is that if he or she wishes to introduce a technology such as flexible grouping, it may first be necessary to improve the communication and interaction among team members so that they will be willing and able to handle the possible frustrations of a task requiring increased interdependence. Many open space teams seem to adopt and be satisfied with cross-grouping; yet this often does not represent very sophisticated instructional practice and is not related to satisfaction with teaming.

If open space teams are moving to cross-grouping because high interdependence is especially frustrating in the open space setting, then the principal may have to look for ways to provide more support for teams in this setting. If teams do develop to the point that they are willing to increase their frequency of joint teaching, the role of the principal appears to be more important than ever as a source of evaluation, an administrator of general policies, and, above all, a supporter of the teacher's role.

In conclusion, this investigation into support for the teacher's role through collegial relationships and vertical integration has been able to suggest ways in which the general proposition that organizational changes may increase teacher satisfaction are conditional upon the level of staff interdependence. Although we did not develop the questionnaire specifically to study the integration of the school organization in its relationship to the role of the teacher, we have been able to draw a more complex and sophisticated picture of the working conditions of teaching than have any of the Environment for Teaching studies up to this time.



# -174-

#### References

- Cohen, E. G. "Status of Teachers," <u>Review of Educational Research</u>, June 1967.
- Gouldner, A. Patterns of Industrial Bureaucracy. New York: The Free Press, 1954.
- Magnani, L. "Task Conception and the Propriety of Autonomy." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stanford University, 1970.
- Marram, G. D. "Visibility of Work and the Evaluation Process: Evaluation and Authority for Nurses in Hospitals and Teachers in Open and Closed Schools." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stanford University, 1971.
- Marram, G. D., Dornbusch, S. M., and Scott, W. R. The Impact of Teaming and the Visibility of Teaching on the Professionalism of Elementary School Teachers. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 33), Stanford University, December 1972. ED 072 040.
- Meyer, J., and Cohen, E. The Impact of the Open-Space School upon Teacher Influence and Autonomy: The Effects of an Organizational Innovation. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 21), Stanford University, October 1971. ED 062 291.
- Molnar, S. R. Teachers in Teams: Interaction, Influence, and Autonomy. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 22), Stanford University, November 1971. ED 058 177.
- Schiller, C. E. "A Comparative Study of Collegial Authority Structure and Visibility in Elementary School Teaching Teams." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stanford University, 1972.



## CHAPTER 8

1

-175-

#### STUDENT JOB SATISFACTION

#### Introduction

Throughout the preceding chapters we have been interested in the organizational structures of classrooms, schools, and school districts, and in the impact of these structures on instruction and on the work and orientation of some of the participants. We have not emphasized the effects of organizational patterns on "student outcomes"--the primary goals of the system--because several substantial research traditions deal with these variables. In this chapter, however, we discuss several aspects of the impact of the school on the pupils, whose learning, socialization, and adjustment are of particular concern to practitioners who are responsible for operating schools.

Most research on student outcomes treats students as objects or <u>clients</u> of the school, considering whether the school is able to alter them according to its aims. Researchers examine whether schools increase the knowledge and aptitudes of the child; whether they affect the child's goals, aspirations, and self-concept; and sometimes whether they have long-run effects on the child's values or social skills and attitudes. We have, ourselves, inquired into the relationship between classroom organization and the formation of students' perceptions of their academic ability (Simpson, 1975).

For the most part, the starting point for research on student outcomes is the conception of the school as an organization working its purposes with greater or lesser effectiveness on student targets. This conception has been modified as the research tradition has developed, because it has become clear that students may be affected in ways broader than those defined by the organization's purposes and techniques



This chapter was written by John W. Meyer, Susta Alaret Robbins, and Carl Simpson.
--by their personal relationships with peers and teachers, for example, and by their overall experience in the school as a community.

Put it is possible to shift completely away from the conception of stud its as clients of the school, even though this is an interesting, legitimate, and successful orientation, and to conceive of the las <u>members</u> of the school organization who participate quite actively in its life and whose daily work occur: under its jurisdiction. This perspective is simply a matter of choice, though it may provide some advantages in thinking about the school as an organization. The conception of students as members of the school may become more common in the future; in our society interest seems to be shifting from the future benefits children may derive from childhood and school to a consideration of the satisfactions and well-being of the children in the present. Teachers and administrators are even now highly sensitive to students' affective responses to the school and the classroom.

Once we decide to consider students as members of the school organization rather than as clients, further choices must be made. We might, for example, consider students as part of the school community, whose members share interpersonal relationships, a sense of solidarity, and broad satisfactions and dissatisfactions. We have chosen, however, to look at students as doing jobs in a work organization, focusing on their work at assigned tasks in this organization. This choice, unlike the decision to consider students as members rather than as clients, is not simply a free intellectual choice. In taking this perspective we may be right or we may be very wrong. If neither the children nor those who work with them organize their lives in the school as if it were a task-oriented work organization, but instead relate to each other as members of a broad community, our data may show that our decision to focus on students as workers was a mistake. (Or perhaps teachers and students share an understanding that the school is indeed a work organization, but that the students are merely clients of the teachers, who do the work--in which case we are still wrong.) Nevertheless, we argue that students approach the school as workers with

130



-17(1-

jobs to do (though without thinking of it in that way), that they are oriented toward doing these jobs, and that they derive their satisfactions from their performance of these work activities (rather than, for instance, from their broader social relations within the school as a community). We will examine our data below to see how much sense this overall hypothesis makes.

If students have "work" roles in the school, we are, of course, interested in the way the classroom, school, and district organizations affect these roles. As with any study of the relation of workers to their jobs, many dimensions could be picked out for analysis. We selected three that are analogous to dimensions commonly studied in the sociology of work roles: whether students <u>like</u> their jobs; how well they think they perform them; and how much autonomy they have in their job performances. We then asked the following questions about these dimensions.

(1) What factors affect student job satisfaction--i.e., the degree to which pupils "like" school? We were especially interested in any evidence on whether structurally complex classrooms and complex instructional arrangements in one way or another expand the roles and the satisfactions of students; but we report also the effects of other factors often discussed in the literature on job satisfaction (e.g. in Tannenbaum, 1966).

(2) What factors affect student autonomy in classroom work, and, in turn, what effects does autonomy have on other aspects of the classroom? Again we were especially interested in whether classroom complexity offered more alternatives to students; we hypothesized such effects on both teachers and students. The analyses below suggest that this variable has different meanings for students than we imagined. In addition, our analyses suggest that student autonomy is much more complicated than we had assumed. With more sophisticated conceptualization and measurement of student autonomy, we would expect to see very different results. Some of our measures in this regard, therefore, are not very useful.

-177-



(3) What factors affect students' conceptions of their academic ability? This question, which concerns an intervening variable very commonly evoked by educational theories, was of great interest. It is examined in a separate monograph (Simpson, 1975). Simpson's study shows that students' self-perceived ability tends to derive directly from classroom experience and peer evaluations, and indirectly (through these variables) from teachers' evaluations and test scores. It is further shown, as we would have expected, that complex classrooms tend to break up the simple "ability" stratification of the class, and thus reduce the inequality among students in self-perceived ability.

# Who Likes School?

We report below on the factors that affected the extent to which the children said they liked school. As stressed earlier, we conceive of this as essentially a job satisfaction study--students are members, as well as clients, of the school organization, and may find their role in it more or less satisfactory. Their satisfaction, like that of all workers, may be independent of the kind and amount of work they produce, which in this case is the main goal of the organization. We are especially interested in any effects of school or classroom organization on satisfaction, but consider a wide range of hypotheses, as is necessary in all job satisfaction studies. And, as is usually the case with such studies, we are investigating the meaning to the children of their role and their satisfaction with it as much as we are the factors that cause their satisfaction. We suspect that a child might be quite unhappy in the wider world of the school and yet report that he "likes school"-meaning his own particular work role in the organization. And the reverse seems equally plausible.

The basic dependent variable is the response to the question, "How much do you like school?" Despite a healthy myth which indicates otherwise, most children said they liked school. Almost all the children answered the question. Half said they liked school "a lot," and the rest of the answers were spread out among four other answer



categories. Fifteen percent expressed dislike for school. It should be noted that these answers are not strikingly different from those reported by teachers about their own satisfaction (see Chapter 7).

We discovered some initial evidence supporting the view that children approach school in terms of its <u>work</u>, rather than in broader ways, by looking at the relationships between answers to the "liking school" question and answers to questions about liking specific activities. Liking school was closely and positively correlated with liking the main academic subjects: reading (r = .29), math (.38), and social studies (.40). And in multiple regression analysis, each of these three items independently contributed a good deal to the explanation of the meaning of the "liking school" question.<sup>1</sup> In contrast, liking athletics (r = .11) and liking drawing (r = .10) were much less closely related to liking school. However important and satisfying these activities may be to children as people, they are not central to the work of the school. And children apparently perceive this and choose to focus their orientation on the satisfactions to be derived from the main topics of work.

As one might expect, several background factors affected whether or not the children reported liking school, but none of them have large effects, and consequently they are not included in our later analyses. Boys liked school less than girls (beta = .12, p < .05). Also, students with lower socioeconomic backgrounds liked school less well than others (.16, p < .05). These findings are pretty much what might be expected on the basis of the literature on the subject, but it should again be noted that none of the relationships are large.

What about the satisfaction of minority students? Black (beta = .08, p < .05) and Chicano students (.12, p < .05) liked school even better than others. Although this finding is contrary to many popularly held beliefs, similar results have been duplicated in a few recent



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Standardized regression slopes (or betas): reading (.24), math (.30), and social studies (.32). In this analysis, for reasons to be made clear below, self-perceived ability and self-esteem were included.

studies which show relatively high academic self-esteem and high involvement and faith in school on the part of Black and Chicano students (Fernandez, Massey, and Dornbusch, 1975). One interpretation is that minority students place much more importance on school and the work they do in school for their success than do other students. Another involves the revolution in the special consideration and positive treatment of minority students.

#### Methods

We studied 334 third-grade students from 17 classrooms in six schools. The schools were selected from among 16 chosen for our intensive work with teachers to provide a good deal of variation in organization and curriculum. The classrooms in each which contained third-grade students were the focus of the study. Of the 17 classrooms, five were multigraded (with from five to twelve third graders), and one was a combined or teamed class with a total of 50 students. The other classes had from 25 to 33 students.

Since the schools selected were part of our larger surveys, we had district and school data of the sort discussed earlier in this report, and we also had the detailed descriptions of classroom organization and curriculum from the teachers. Further, for this study, the teachers involved were asked to rate each student's performance in three subject areas; to describe each student's membership in ability groups, if present; and to estimate the extent to which they tended to provide feedback of various kinds to the students. School records provided information on the standardized reading test scores the third graders had received as first graders.

A questionnaire was prepared for the students. It was pretested extensively and was very short. In order to make sure the students understood the questions, the test administrator went through the entire questionnaire with the students, leaving time for them to answer each question after it was read aloud. The students reported how they perceived their own abilities in various subjects and their beliefs about .



the abilities of their peers. They also reported how much they liked the several academic subjects as well as school as a whole. They described the amount of choice they had in their academic work and responded to a series of self-esteem items.

In addition, five of the third-grade classrooms were observed and described on a systematic observation form. In these classrooms, we observed one period each of math, reading, and social studies instruction. -rouping practices, varieties of available materials, the uses of these materials, the degree to which the children could choose what to do, and the degree of student and teacher physical movement were observed and recorded. Three separate observations were made during each observed period; thus, each classroom was observed at least nine times during our visit.

# Hypotheses on Student Job Satisfaction

Liking school seemed to mean liking the work of school. We thus turned to the job satisfaction research tradition for some plausible ideas about the factors involved. (This literature is reviewed by Tannenbaum, 1966, and by the authors of a number of papers in Scott and Cummings, 1973.) In this way, we arrived at six lines of explanation, or six hypotheses.

<u>Ability and rewards</u>. People tend to be more satisfied with work they and others believe they can do well. One might organize a separate argument about rewards, but in the school situation, the student is rewarded in the currency of grades and approval, which are themselves evaluations of the student's performance. Thus, translating this hypothesis into the school situation, we can make a distinction between the student's satisfaction with his own feelings that he is good at his work and the rewards he derives from others who believe he is good at his work. This produces two specific hypotheses:

1a. A student's own conception of his ability to do schoolwork contributes to his satisfaction or dissatisfaction with school.



1b. The assessments by others of a student's work contribute to his satisfaction or dissatisfaction with school.

<u>Self-concept</u>. Over and above a person's specific assessment of his ability to do certain work, he makes general assessments of his adequacy. Higher self-esteem is usually thought to make a person abler to perform roles and more satisfied with the roles and his performance in them. One could imagine that a student who thought of himself as having generally valued abilities for the academic task at hand might be more satisfied.

- 2a. A student's general self-concept contributes to his satisfaction or dissatisfaction with school.
- 2b. A student's general conception of his intelligence contributes to his satisfaction or dissatisfaction with school.

<u>Social success</u>. Broader, more affective aspects of a worker's role may affect his satisfaction more than the specific task activities do. Perhaps friendships and the ability to participate effectively in socially desirable activities contribute to school satisfaction. The school day, even more than the ordinary workday, allows for a great deal of socializing. There is recess, lunchtime, physical education, art classes, and after-school interaction.

 A student's social success contributes to his satisfaction with school.

<u>Autonomy</u>. An issue that flows through the literature on teacher satisfaction (and the literature on job satisfaction in general) is work autonomy. Discretion in choosing and scheduling activities is thought to be an important source of work satisfaction.

4. The degree of work autonomy a student is allowed affects his satisfaction with school.

<u>Classroom complexity</u>. An argument running throughout this report relates the complexity of the classroom situation to the effective integration of the child into the classroom work situation. Complex classrooms offer the teacher and the student more ways to fit the latter



effectively into the work situation. These expanded possibilities should increase the work satisfaction of the student--partly through the variables discussed above, and partly independently of them.

5. More organizationally complex classrooms increase the satisfaction of the students.

<u>Vertical integration</u>. Effective involvement in schoolwork ordinarily seems to require an effective working relationship between student and teacher. In any classroom--perhaps especially in a complex one-higher levels of work-related contact (that is, more frequent and individualized interaction) between teacher and student are crucial to the student's involvement and satisfaction, and may, in addition, increase the rewards the situation offers.

6. Higher levels of contact with teachers increases students' satisfaction with school.

### Measures of Perceived Ability and Self-Esteem

Throughout our analyses, two variables seem to importantly affect liking for school: the child's conception of his ability to do the work, and his general self-esteem.

We measured the student's <u>perceived ability</u> by adding together five items: (1) Compared to the other kids in this class, how good are you at schoolwork? (2) Compared to all third graders, how good are you at schoolwork? (3) Compared to all third graders, how good are you at arithmetic? (4) Compared to all third graders, how good are you at reading? (5) Compared to all third graders, how good are you at social studies?

To items 1 and 2 the student could answer: (1) I'm one of the best, (2) I'm better than most, (3) I'm about in the middle, (4) I'm not as good as most, (5) I'm one of the worst. To items 3, 4, and 5, he could answer: (1) I'm a lot better, (2) I'm a little better, (3) I'm about in the middle, (4) I'm a little worse, or (5) I'm a lot worse. The most positive response was scored as 5, the most negative as 1. A mean score on all the items was computed (for item interiorrelations, see Simpson, 1975).



<u>Self-esteem</u> was measured by combining seven items in which the child was asked to rate himself on whether he was more hardworking or lazy, happy or sod, kind or mean, unsuccessful or successful, a leader or a follower, and to get along with or easy to get along with. There were five possible answers, ranging, for example, from very lazy to very hardworking. The most positive response was scored as 5, the most negative as 1. A mean score on the items was computed.

# Results

# Factors Affecting Liking for School

Table 8.1 shows the effects of self-esteem and perceived ability on "liking school." Both variables have significant effects. Perceived ability and self-esteem are positively correlated (.40), but have independent effects. It could, of course, be that the findings of Table 8.1 reflect a general halo effect; a child who rates himself high on some other variables may also rate himself high on liking school. Some of our results below cast doubt on this idea. It seems more likely that Hypotheses la and 2a are supported.

# TABLE 8.1

Regression Effects of Perceived Ability and Self-Esteem on Liking School (N=292)

12.05**
16.15** -

198

\*\*p < .01



-184-

But let us consider Hypothesis lb. Other people's ratings of the child's ability, over and above his own, might reasonably be expected to affect the rewards he receives, and hence his satisfaction with school. That is, the evaluation of his work by others should work independently to some extent. In fact, however, it does not. Of course, these ratings might partly be "captured" by the child's rating of himself, and thus when others' ratings are added to the analysis in Table 8.1 no results are added. The results from each indicator are as follows:

- a. The teachers were asked to rate each child's overall performance in math and reading. When this variable was included in the analysis of Table 8.1, an utterly insignificant beta weight of .03 resulted. Teacher rating did not correlate with selfesteem (.06), but did with perceived ability (.36).
- b. Each child was asked to list the best and worst students in his class in math and social studies. A peer rating index was created by counting the number of times each child was chosen as best in math. This was divided by the total number of good choices. From this number was subtracted the number of times each child was chosen as worst in math divided by the total number of good choices. The same procedure was followed for social studies. The final index was obtained by adding the resulting figures for math and social studies together. A high positive number therefore would indicate that a student was often thought of by his peers as best in math and social studies. A high negative number would indicate that a student was often thought of by his peers as worst in math and social studies. Any number approaching zero would be about average. When added to Table 8.1, this variable showed an insignificant effect of -.05 on liking school. The peer rating measure correlated only slightly with self-esteem (.15) and more strongly with perceived ability (.39).
- c. The first-grade reading test score of each child is recorded in the school office. It might be thought to affect in subtle ways how the teacher and others treat the child. When added to Table 8.1, it shows an effect of .00, which is naturally insignificant. This measure did not correlate significantly with self-esteem (-.02) or with perceived ability (.06).
- In many of the classrooms, some sort of ability grouping is in effect. The teachers were asked which math and reading ability group each student was in. These reports were combined into an index, which was then entered into the analysis of Table 8.1. It showed an insignificant effect of -.01 (3 = fast



group, 2 = medium group, 1 = slow group). The correlation between this index and self-esteem was -.05; that between the index and perceived ability was .20.

<u>Hypothesis 1b</u> is eliminated by the data. This is not to say that teacher and peer ratings are unimportant to the child. Simpson's (1975) analysis of these data shows that these variables have substantial effects on the child's conception of his own ability. Our point here is that they apparently do not indicate a set of rewards that affect the student's satisfaction directly; they operate only through their effects on his own perception of his ability. Over and above this, having his ability respected by others may please the child, but it apparently does not make him say he likes school more.

<u>Hypotheses 2b and 3</u> fare no better. Hypothesis 2b argued that beyond high self-esteem, high and generalized academic self-esteem would produce satisfaction with school. Along with the other self-esteem items the children were asked to rate themselves on how "smart" they were. These ratings were correlated with the other self-esteem items, but showed by far the lowest individual correction with liking school. And when included in the regression analysis of Table 8.1, the item showed an almost significant <u>negative</u> effect of -.13 (beta); "smart" correlated with self-esteem .45 and with perceived ability .47. Thinking well of oneself and thinking one is good at schoolwork improves one's satisfaction. Believing one has high capacity in the abstract does not help.

<u>Hypothesis 3</u> (the social success idea) was tested in two ways. First, the children were asked how good they thought they were at athletic activity. We believed that even among third graders, such success might be valued. When added to Table 8.1, however, the item showed no independent effect (beta = .04). The correlation is .21 with self-esteem and .25 with perceived ability.

Second, more powerful evidence is provided by a sociometric question: The children were asked to name three friend, and the number of nominations received by each child was scored and divided by the total number of choices. Here, the correlation with self-esteem is .07 and



with perceived ability, .20. This variable, when added to Table 8.1, has an insignificant (.06) effect on liking school.

-187-

An even more powerful finding which provides evidence against the social success hypothesis is that whether students <u>think</u> they have friends or not does not affect their liking school. When the <u>perceived</u> sociometric choice item was added to the items in Table 8.1, there was no significant effect (beta = .00); perceived friendship was correlated with self-esteem and perceived ability .20 and .16, respectively. The students were asked to "circle the drawing which shows how many kids in this class like you and want to be your friend." The five answer categories ranged from a picture with one face to a picture with fifteen faces. This is very surprising. When students are asked how much they like school, they just are not thinking about how many friends they have or how popular or socially successful they <u>think</u> they are. They are thinking about how competent they are at doing schoolwork and how they think of themselves generally. Hypothesis 3 clearly fails.

These data make very clear what children mean by "liking school." Having friends who rate one highly and thinking oneself socially successful must add to the satisfactions of a child's life considerably, as must being athletically skilled or having one's abilities admired. But this turns out not to be the question the children were answering. The children, much like the adults who answer job satisfaction questions, were literally telling us whether they liked their schoolwork. They liked it more if they felt they were good at it (but not if they thought they were "smart"), and they liked it if they had more general selfrespect. The point is, however, that they were telling us about their feelings about their work, not their school life in general.

We turn now to examine the specifically work-related hypotheses: 4, 5, and 6. <u>Hypothesis 4</u>, the idea that work autonomy should affect job satisfaction--an idea with substantial support in adult populations--fails:

a. The children were asked how much they could choose which activities they did, and when they did them. When added to Table 8.1, these variables have completely insign ficant



20i

effects (beta = .03 and .04, respectively). Student autonomy/time correlated .14 with self-esteem and .16 with perceived ability. With student autonomy/activity the correlations were .18 and .08.

- b. We asked the teachers how much choice they permitted the children. The effect on students' liking for school was completely insignificant (beta = .05). The correlations with self-esteem and perceived ability were near zero.
- c. From our direct classroom observation, we categorized the classes by the amount of independent choice the classroom structure (in five classrooms) allowed the child. We have data for only 63 of the children, but an insignificant beta of .06 resulted when this variable was added to Table 8.1. The correlations with self-esteem and perceived ability are -.02 and .11, respectively.
- d. Also from our direct observations, we classified the classrooms by the amount of physical movement among the children which could be observed, on the grounds that in a sense this reflects child autonomy (Lueders-Salmon, 1972). An insignificant beta of .06 resulted (based on only 63 cases in five classrooms). The correlations with self-esteem and perceived ability are near zero. (Intercorrelations between the three sources of data on student autonomy--teacher, stud\_at, and observation--will be discussed in the autonomy subsection of this chapter.)

We believe our measures of autonomy have many weaknesses, as mentioned previously. Nevertheless, it is astonishing that five different ones fail to show significant effects. This contrasts greatly with most surveys of adults. Apparently our measures were so broad as to include in "autonomy" classroom situations which provided so much uncertainty and lack of structure and guidance that the net effect lacked satisfying qualities. If so, the result is reminiscent of our previous data on teachers (Meyer & Cohen, 1971), which suggested that some types of autonomy for teachers, particularly those in self-contained classrooms, are so isolating as to be dissatisfying. In any event, these data on autonomy seem important and even more striking given that more than a decade of educational innovations in oth the United States and Great Britain under such names as free schor 15, open education, democratic teaching, and informal education have been built on the assumption



that students are happier, more motivated, and more apt to achieve in school if they are given some degree of freedom to learn what they want, when they want, and in their own way, and for their own purposes. Whole schools, both public and private, have dedicated themselves to \_\_\_\_\_\_\_s as-sumption. The open space schools have actually committed themselves structurally to this belief.<sup>2</sup> Our results, or rather, our lack of results, suggests that this process of student autonomy is not sufficiently understood. Further research seems necessary in order to begin to identify the specific conditions under which student freedom is indeed both meaningful and satisfying to the student.

-189-

We will return to this issue of student autonomy in the next section of this chapter.

The same failure confronts <u>Hypothesis 5</u>--the idea that complex classrooms increase student satisfaction. We had imagined that these more complex settings provided enough features of interest--more materials, more possibilities for work and satisfaction--to show at least some effects. But data from our survey of teachers is convincing:

- a. Open space classrooms show no effects on students' satisfaction (beta = -.04).
- b. Teamed teachers do not have more satisfied students (-.09).
- c. Wider variations in instructional style and materials show insignificant effects in reading (.12) and in math (-.09). (In this case the teachers were asked how often their students engaged in using manipulative and audiovisual materials.)

÷.

The teachers were also asked how much variation there was in the materials their students used in each subject. Again there is no effect (beta = .00). As a final, and crushing, test of the relationship of



 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ G. H. Bantock, a popular critic of the British informal education movement, offers a possible explanation for the origin of these movements. He suggests that this belief in the virtue of student autonomy is really based on philosophical assumptions about the nature of the child, dating back to Rousseau's writings, rather than on any empirical data. Bantock expresses no surprise that so many teachers sympathetic to the idea of student freedom, have failed to implement it "in its true state in the classroom" (Bantock, 1965).

satisfaction and complexity, we conducted a one-way analysis of variance to see if the satisfaction of the 320 students who answered the satisfaction question was significantly affected by <u>which of the 17 classrooms</u> <u>they were in</u>. This was a fairly loose test, since any classroom property (including some we have no measure of, such as teacher competence) could, if it were operating with some force, produce a significant effect. And there are enough cases for a significant result to occur. The analysis of variance showed <u>insignificant</u> classroom differences (F = .146, d.f. = 16,313).<sup>3</sup>

We have gone to some trouble to study, in this special investigation, schools that vary to an exceptional degree in structure and curricular organization. And the result is an insignificant difference in student satisfaction with school. The point bears repetition: despite our efforts to violate the principle of random sampling and to find schools that varied sharply in curricular organization, we were unsuccessful in finding systematic between-classroom variance in student satisfaction.

The finding that variations among our classrooms in pupil satisfaction are not significant does not completely eliminate the possibility that a more exact examination of the effect of a particularly strategic classroom characteristic will show a significant result. In fact, below we examine a general classroom property--student-teacher contact--which does seem to have an effect. But an analysis of variance tells us that however statistically significant such a result can be, and however interesting intellectually, it is not likely to account for much of the overall variation in pupil satisfaction with school.

The finding, however, reminds us of a weakness in our data. These data are drawn from very young children, who do not have well-developed frames of reference from which to make comparative judgments. They can



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>However, one of the five schools in which we collected these data does tend to receive high satisfaction scores. It is represented by two of our 17 classrooms. Our analysis of variance provides no reason to believe this is not an accident.

report their ability or social success with some accuracy--because they are <u>within the classroom</u> surrounded by more and less able and popular peers. But they have very little between-classroom experience. And if asked whether they like school (or, later, how much autonomy they have in the classroom), they may have difficulty making a comparison. They know little about other schools and had typically only been in two other classrooms before the year in which they were questioned; thus it is perhaps to be expected that comparisons of their answers between classrooms would show few results. How were they to decide whether <u>this</u> classroom was satisfactory or unsatisfactory if they could recall few comparisons, and if they lacked the social maturity to have acquired bases for comparison by talking with others (or by even more indirect means)? Perhaps, in other words, our data are not adequate for the problem we are approaching.

<u>Hypothesis 6</u> (vertical integration--i.e., communication with the teacher--produces satisfaction) returns our analysis to the individual level, in part. But the measures we use (feedback, grading, teacher physical movement, collective teacher responsibility) are derived from our teacher questionnaire and thus give the same score to all the students in each classroom. And while we already know that no single classroom variable is likely to produce substantial results, it is extremely interesting that our data produce encouraging findings.

(1) Our simplest measure is the teacher's report of how often <u>feedback</u> is provided to the students. (Teachers were asked: "In general, how frequently do you give your students feedback regarding their performance in each subject below?" There were six possible answers: daily, several times a week, about once a week, once or twice a month, once or twice a year, and never.) This measure--a classroom characteristic in our data--showed significant effects on student satisfaction in our regression analyses. When added to the two basic variables in Table 8.1, it produced a beta of .15, and an F-ratio of 6.8, with a significance level of .01 (see Table 8.2). The effects of perceived ability and self-esteem remained significant. Feedback did not significantly correlate with self-esteem (-.11) or perceived ability (.01).



**.** 2.2



# TABLE 8.2

(276 cases)			
Variable	Standardized regression coefficient (beta)	F-ratio	
Frequency of feedback	.15	6.99**	
Frequency of grading	.05	.95	
Perceived ability	. 21	12.03**	
Self-esteem	.24	15.4 **	

# Regression of Effects of Frequency of Feedback and Grading on Liking School (276 cases)

\*\*p < .01

Interestingly, frequency of feedback is essentially uncorrelated (-.04) with the frequency with which the teacher reports <u>grading</u> the child. Grading, in the teacher's definition, has no significant effect on student satisfaction and does not alter the effect of reported feedback (see Table 8.2). This means that the teachers are reporting to us a kind of contact with the child's work that is removed from the standardized evaluation system and unrelated to it. In sum, frequency of feedback significantly contributes to students' liking for school. Frequency of grading does not.

(2) A second indicator of vertical integration derives from our observational data. We scored the extent of <u>teacher physical movement</u> in the classroom. We reported above that pupil physical movement is not related to satisfaction with school. But in our limited observational data (63 cases), teacher physical movement, when added to perceived ability and self-esteem, shows an interesting, though insignificant effect (beta = .22, F = 1.95). Our interpretation is simple: if teachers move about the classroom, it is to maintain contact with the diverse student activities and to provide control and meaning to these activities.



(3) A third indicator has to do with <u>collective responsibility</u> for the progress of the children. We earlier reported that teacher <u>teaming</u> has no effect on the satisfaction of the children. But within teaching teams, when we isolate the property of genuine complexity in relation to the child, we find that within the teaming situation, this variable shows a significant effect (N = 155, beta = .20, F = 7.3, p < .01). The teachers were asked, "Which most accurately characterizes your team?: (a) It is <u>collectively responsible</u> for a common group of students <u>in all</u> <u>subjects</u>, (b) It is <u>collectively responsible</u> for a common group of students <u>in one or more subjects</u>, but not in all subjects, (c) Students are really assigned to individual teachers who are <u>individually respon-</u> <u>sible</u> for them. The answers were scored as follows: answer 1 = 3; answer 2 = 2; answer 3 = 1.

(4) A fourth indicator is even more indirect. We asked the teachers to rank which way their students were organized most frequently in reading--whole class, two or three groups, four or more groups, or students working individually. (Reading was the most important subject taught in the third grade in terms of time and energy devoted to it.) This variable, in our view, suggests a systematic attention on the part of teachers to the particular performances of the child. Its effect on child satisfaction in school, when added to the basic variables in Table 8.1, is barely significant (beta = .14, F = 3.02, p < .10). We would emphasize this result even more, especially because of the absence of generalized grouping effects as shown earlier, were it not that the same variable for grouping in mathematics shows an insignificant negative effect (beta = -.11, F = 1.9).

Overall, it seems that those aspects of classroom organization which produce direct contact between the teacher and the student may increase student job satisfaction. In this respect, the school differs from a modern technical system, such as a factory, in which satisfaction derives from completely impersonal factors. The child is, perhaps, too dependent on the teacher's definitions of what constitutes adequate work and behavior to formulate his own independent picture of the progress



of his work. It is certainly true that the student is in a dependent situation (as in a familial, or perhaps even a feudal, social system), for in most schools the main educational goals are set by other people, as are the standards of evaluation. If learning is an insufficiently integrated technical activity for the child, he cannot establish his overall position.

Thus, like people everywhere who occupy highly dependent work roles, the child obtains satisfaction from (a) a general knowledge of his moral worth, (b) a sense of ability equal to the tasks at hand, and (c) direct personal contact with the center of authority in his world. This makes a great deal of sense, in view of the picture of schools we have developed elsewhere in this report. The feeling of success or failure is not organizational or broadly interpersonal in character. It derives from the private activities and feelings concerned with individual production, and from the moral authority (the teacher) that decides on the meaning of this individual production.<sup>4</sup>

To sum up the results thus far, we find that pupils' perceived ability, general self-esteem, and teacher contact are related to satisfaction with school. Rewards from others, general academic self-concept, autonomy, general classroom characteristics, and social success have no effects that we can find.

What does this mean? In our view, it means that the students are more simple and direct than either we researchers or the contemporary educational system properly comprehend. They form their own impression of where they stand vis-à-vis the day-to-day requirements of the school system and their authorities (i.e., teachers), and they disregard what the rest of us think of as considerations for manipulation (their diffuse ability, their arbitrary standing, their social success, and their complex classroom circumstances). They see, perhaps because of general



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The only fly in this ointment is, so far as we can see, the fact that the teacher's evaluation (specifically, grading) of the student has no direct effect on student satisfaction.

cultural definitions of the school, what the score is. And in terms of that, they evaluate their status with respect to the school.

# The Ambiguities of Student Autonomy

Ordinarily, a certain amount of autonomy in the performance of work contributes to worker satisfaction. The literature on open classrooms has been singing the praises of more autonomy for the student for years, although much of this activity has been based on philosophic rather than empirical argument. We had supposed that complex classrooms would considerably increase the satisfaction of the child, and would do so by generating higher levels of autonomy. In a complex classroom, a given child may work on many more different tasks than in an ordinary classroom because the possibilities are greatly expanded. Which tasks he works on at any given time should be worked out by the child and the teacher, with the child's interests and feelings included as factors. The effect of the complex classroom should be that the child has more effective control over what he does, is better fitted to his tasks, and is more satisfied.

This line of reasoning seems quite plausible--and indeed captures some of the central claims of the current movement toward more complex classrooms. But it fails to be supported by our data. Our three measures were the student account, the teacher account, and an observation measure. None of them--not even either of the two measures taken directly from the students--is related to liking school. This leads us to consider two questions: First, what do the children themselves mean in their answers to our questions about autonomy? And second, why do none of our autonomy measures relate to the children's account of their satisfaction with school?

# The Meaning of Autonomy to the Child

The 334 third graders were asked two questions which we interpreted as indicators of autonomy. The results are based on 327 responses.



1. How often do you decide what time to work on different subjects?

I usually decide.	25%
Sometimes I decide, but usually my teacher tells me.	46%
I almost never decide. My	
teacher terrs me.	27%
Missing data	2%

2. How often do you decide what kind of work you will do for school?

I usually decide.	26%
Sometimes I decide, but usually my teacher tells me.	39%
l almost never decide. My teacher tells me.	33%
Missing data	2%

To our surprise, the students' answers to these questions concerning their freedom of choice in school were <u>not correlated</u> with the teachers' answers to similar questions. The 17 teachers were asked:

How often are students in your class free to choose their own activities in each subject area?

Frequency	Math	Reading	Social Studies
Always	70	() <i>"</i> ;	7%
Usually	9	9	9
Fairly often	26	37	32
Occasionally	16	54	31
Seldom	35		
Never		~ -	
Missing data	7		

Table 8.3 shows the correlations between the students' and teachers' answers for math and reading.

The absence of significant relationships is very surprising. The teachers and students are reporting on very similar issues that bear directly on the day-to-day work of the classroom. But there is no agreement. We tend to think that the teachers share something of our own meaning of the term in answering the questions (we later present



2i0

Antonia M

TABLE	8.	3

-197-

Student Work Autonomy, by Subject			
Type of Autonomy	r	ىغىرە يەر يەنىپ يېرىغىنى بەر يەر يەر يەر يەر يەر يەر يەر يەر يەر ي	
	Math	Reading	
Time	.03	.04	
	N=(305)	N=(327)	
Activity	.06	04	
	N=(305)	N=(327)	

# Correlations between Students' and Teachers' Reports on

Note: N is the number of student responses. They are correlated with 17 teacher responses.

some evidence on the point), but what do the children mean? We did not find, in administering the questionnaire to the children, that they showed such uncertainty in answering the question as to make the answers random. They probably mean something with reasonable consistency--the question is, what? This question is made more pertinent by the fact that although both student and teacher answers to the items vary significantly among classrooms, they do not vary together.

Further indirect evidence on student autonomy comes from our observational data. By observing the structure of classroom work in math, reading, and social studies for a day, we collected a good deal of evidence that bears on the degree of student choice built into the teaching methods and materials of the classroom. We used these data to construct an overall index characterizing each classroom by the level of student autonomy we perceived. These answers were slightly related to the teachers' responses in math (an insignificant r = .11 for 36 observed classrooms)<sup>5</sup> and reading (.25 for 45 classrooms),



 $<sup>^{5}</sup>$ A sample of 36 classrooms was chosen for the classroom observation study. A sample of 17 classrooms was chosen for the student perception study. There are five classrooms in common between the two studies.

but were negatively related for social studies (-.37 for 21 classrooms). The observational data compared to the children's answers, for five classrooms for which both were available, showed a relationship (.35 for autonomy in both time and activities).

All in all, we do not take our observational data very seriously for two reasons: (1) They were collected very late in the school year, when classroom patterns--particularly in social studies classes--may have changed, (2) they were collected, typically, in one day. Assuming that classroom organization may vary a good deal from day to day, one would expect low correlations between classroom properties observed on any given day and similar properties assessed by teachers over longer periods of time. But the data do suggest, again, that the meaning of the children's answers to the autonomy questions requires interpretation.

One plausible interpretation is that the children, with typically limited time frames, are reporting events over the week or so prior to answering the questionnaire. The observation is also reporting a limited time view of the classroom situation; but the teachers are probably summarizing the events of the whole year. If the last weeks of the school year vary a great deal from the entire year, that might explain the low correlations between teacher and student answers.

Another explanation might be simply that children do not have any frame of reference within which to evaluate their school or their classroom. They have a comparative base for assessing their ability and self-concept, since these vary considerably within classrooms and even within ability groups. But how does a child say how much freedom he has in the classroom or school when he has very few experiences with any other classroom situations?

The child's conception of "autonomy" may also be more limited than that of the teacher in still another way, so that teachers and students could be referring to quite different notions of freedom of choice. That is, the third graders may have seen the question in a much more limited comparative framework than the teachers. For example, the students may see the opportunity for "their own choice" as arising only

ERIC

2i2

\* \*\*\* p. . # · · · .

in situations in which teachers present them with limited, explicitly personal choices: for example, "You may choose, in doing this picture, between crayons and watercolors," or "You may decide for yourselves whether to do the problems on the board first or those in the workbook first." Such trivial choices, formally delegated by the teachers to the students, may seem to the latter to be the meaning of their own formal right to decide something. Such choices might not even be seen by teachers as involving real student choice or autonomy. The fact that such choice situations are trivial to both student and teacher might account for the absence of a relationship between the students' accounts of having choices and their satisfaction with school.<sup>6</sup>

The larger choice situations teachers might notice could be occasions on which the student works out <u>with the teacher</u> the lines of work he will pursue. Teachers might be conscious of the extent to which the child's wishes and/or needs are taken into account in such complex classroom decisions. An observer during a short observation period would be unable to perceive such subtle behaviors.

From the point of view of the child, the overarching authority of the teacher may be the dominant factor in the situation; that is, the decision, in the child's mind, must be approved by (and takes place under the legitimate authority of) the teacher. From the child's point of view, such decisions, even though the outcome may be extremely satisfactory, are not made under his own jurisdiction. If this kind of autonomy, which may be quite satisfying to the child, does not enter into his own report of situations in which he decides what to do, we have another explanation of the lack of correlation between satisfaction and autonomy.

We have no way of exploring further, with these data, the meaning children gave to the autonomy questions. However, the suggestions we have made may have further implications.



-199-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Possibly the phrase "what kind of work" (Q2) meant "good or bad work" in the minds of some of the students when answering the activity autonomy question. This should not, however, account for the finding concerning the time autonomy question.

# Students' Autonomy and Satisfaction

Accounting for the lack of association between the child's report of his autonomy and school satisfaction is a problem. <u>None</u> of our autonomy measures--neither students' nor teachers' reports--were related to students' satisfaction with school.

It is possible that many classroom situations in which students might reasonably be thought to have a good deal of choice represent to the child merely an absence of restraint. In such laissez faire classrooms, the students might have a great deal of formal freedom that means little to them. They would, in such classrooms, still be subject to the general educational expectation (presumably shared by teachers, parents, and the students themselves) that they make good progress in learning, and would be formally free to do so. But it seems likely-recalling that we are discussing eight-year-old third graders--that such a classroom might be experienced by the students as highly anomic and in a sense isolating. Constraint would be missing, but so would guidance and help. It may be that, given the uncertainties of studying and learning difficult subjects, freedom from constraint is not very satisfying to the child. This explanation would account for our general lack of association between measures of autonomy and child satisfaction with school. It would suggest that the presence of more guidance and structure in the classroom, which may have costs of its own, offers more help, clarity of work obligations, and personal satisfaction.

This line of reasoning gains force from earlier studies of elementary school teachers. We found (Meyer & Cohen, 1971) that elementary teachers in self-contained classrooms often experience a sense of powerlessness in their classrooms which is quite dissatisfying, and that the shifts to open space schools and team teaching-both of which involve a considerable loss of privacy, and, one would think, autonomy--are in fact often experienced as leading to increases in satisfaction and even autonomy.

In any case, the elementary school classroom may always be near enough to the edge of meaningless disorder that a good deal of structure



might provide greater satisfaction for both teacher and student. The self-contained classrooms in our present data, while probably not particularly structured or satisfying to teachers, may offer a little more clarity to the children to make up for any slight loss in flexibility. Another explanation for our surprising lack of results, i.e., lack of association between student autonomy and student satisfaction, lies, perhaps, in a faulty assumption in justifying the connection between student autonomy and student satisfaction. It is not necessarily the case that, given a complex classroom in which students have some degree of autonomy, the teacher is indeed able to guide each and every student into work that takes note of his particular interests and capabilities, or that the student is always capable of such a task. Management of a complex autonomous classroom is a factor that might well need to be reckoned with in further research.

These speculations gain force when we see what kinds of school support are needed to maintain what our observers defined as autonomous classrooms. Table 8.4 shows a series of correlations between observed classroom autonomy and various teacher descriptions of the school. We found that teachers who reported more helpful principals, more influential school policies concerning discipline, and higher rates of faculty interaction and influence were more likely to operate classrooms of the sort our observers saw as creating student autonomy.

It can be noted in Table 8.4 that the school features which seem to be required to maintain pupil autonomy are precisely ones that all our data suggest are in short supply in elementary schools. A high degree of school structuring and activity is rare, but may be important to help maintain classrooms that achieve more complexity in relation to the students. It may be, therefore, that in most classrooms in which teachers attempt to create autonomy and complexity in the experience of their students without structural supports, any gains they make are reduced in significance by the concomitant breakdown in guidance, help, and structure. Our evidence on the point is extremely weak, but it deserves further exploration.



# TABLE 8.4

-202-

# Correlations between School Factors and Observed Student Autonomy in the Classroom

	School Factors (Measured by Teacher Questionnaire)	Correlation with Student Autonomy
1.	Principal more helpful regarding teaching ideas	. 31*
2.	Principal more helpful regarding discipline backup	. 09
3.	School policy more influential regarding discipline	.22*
4.	School policy more influential regarding curriculum	04
5.	Talking informally more often about subject matter	.15
6.	Talking informally more often about control	.15
7.	Sharing materials more often in math	. 30*
8.	Sharing materials more often in reading	. 33**
9.	More faculty influence in curriculum	.09
10.	Own influence greater in curriculum	.14
	4	

\*p < .05 \*\*p < .01



# Conclusions

Students seem to be in awe of the larger structure of school and schoolwork. Most of this structure is a taken-for-granted part of their world, quite beyond their right or capacity to manipulate. Common experience suggests that they take their age and their grade in school as ultimate facts of life, not as matters to be negotiated. Our data clearly suggest that they approach the subject categories of school in the same way. Liking school means liking the formal tasks reified in the school structure--math, reading, social studies, and others. Liking school results from feeling good in general about oneself and feeling capable of dealing with these reified activities. Liking school is not, perhaps, a matter of being happy; it is a matter of being acceptable to the external, almost invisible authority system. If one is good at the main activities, one is at ease in the little universe of the school. In particular, if one has a reasonable amount of contact with the one visible manifestation of the transcending authority structure--one's teacher--one is satisfied. In light of this, we turn now to how autonomy might function.

Autonomy--the right to manipulate and reorder the school universe-may also have little meaning to the child. The larger set of obligations to learn is still there, with categories of knowledge the child must learn in order to become an adult and with standards of approval and disapproval. But this set of obligations is invisible to the autonomous child. In addition to doing the right thing, then, the autonomous child has to find out what the objectively right thing <u>is</u>-autonomy is sometimes confusing. The child may be uncertain, and as much can be lost by autonomy as is gained. This uncertainty might not exist if the child's tasks made technical sense in their own right--as learning a game does, for instance. (There is no point in arguing, with Fromm, that everyone is uncertain without authority, or, with Piaget, that authoritarianism and moral realism are inherent in early stages of children's development.) School is not, however, designed to make sense as an activity in its own right. It is part of growing



up, and it is organized by adults to create adults. It is not supposed to be for children to remain children. Thus, it makes great sense that third graders should be moral realists, and that their satisfaction should depend, not on autonomy, but on the moral canopy of the school. The best they can do is to find out their place in a moral system created from the point of view of others, to conform to that place, and in this fashion to obtain a measure of comfort.

-204-



### References

Bantock, G. H. Education and Values. London: Faber and Faber, 1965.

- Fernandez, C., Massey, G. C., and Dornbusch, S. M. High School Students' Perceptions of Social Studies. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Occasional Paper No. 6), Stanford University, August 1975. ED 113 241.
- Lueders-Salmon, E. The Active Classroom: A Comparison of Team-Teaching and Self-contained Classroom Schools. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 31), Stanford University, 1972. ED 074 069.
- Meyer, J., and Cohen, E. The Impact of the Open-Space School upon Teacher Influence and Autonomy: The Effects of an Organizational Innovation. (Stanford Center for Research and Development in Teaching, Technical Report No. 21), Stanford University, October 1971. ED 062 291.
- Scott, W. E., Jr., and Cummings, L. L. <u>Readings in Organizational</u> <u>Behavior and Human Performance</u>. Homewood, Ill.: Richard D. Irwin, 1973.
- Simpson, C. "The Social Construction of Ability in Elementary School Classrooms." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stanford University, 1975.
- Tannenbaum, A. S. Social Psychology of Work Organizations. Belmont, Ca.: Wadsworth, 1966.



APPENDIX

QUESTIONNAIRES AND INTERVIEWS



.

÷

.

.

# 2/16/73

SUPERINTENDENT QUESTIONNAIRE

To obtain an overall picture of your district, we would appreciate the following information.

 Does your district have an organizational chart showing the relationships among the district's administrative and professional personnel?

Yes \_\_\_\_\_ Xo \_\_\_\_

IF YES: May we please have a copy?

 Does your district have written job descriptions for your administrative and professional positions?

All Most Some None

May we please have a copy of those job descriptions which are available?

- 3. What is the total number of certificated personnel in this district?
- If your district is a unified school district, please indicate whether elementary olucation is defined as K-6, K-3, or some other combination of grade levels.
  - \_\_\_K-6
  - \_\_\_K-8

Other (please specify)

We are interested in the elementary educational systems. In the case of unified districts, this requires asking you to separate personnel who are concerned primarily with elementary education from those concerned with secondary education.

We are <u>not</u> concerned with personnel whose work is <u>indirectly</u> related to the educational process in the classroom. In particular, we are not concerned with food service personnel, custodial and maintenance personnel or transportation personnel.

We are concerned with all others who have responsibilities in elementary education. This includes four categories:

- Persons who have general administrative responsibilities at the district level.
- (2) Other administrators, who have responsibility for specialized staff functions at the district level.
- (3) Other district-level professional or certificated staff, nonsupervisorial.
- (4) District-level persons who have direct instructional responsibilities for elementary achool children.

#### Superintendent Questionnaire

We have obtained a list of your district-level staff members from the California Public School Directory. We have attempted to classify them according to the four categories listed above. Each of the following four questions deals with one of the staff categories. Please check over each list adding positions not shown or deleting those which have been eliminated. Also, if you feel that we have placed any positions in the wrong categories, please make corrections.

5. General Administration

This category is intended to include the chief administrative officers of the district who have some responsibilities for elementary education. It should include the superintendent and his chief assistants or associates who are in charge of elementary instruction, personnel, or business. It should not include persons who work only in secondary education or only with food service transportation, or the maintenance of buildings and grounds.

	Proportion of time spent in Elementary Education
Position	( <u>Estimate if necessary</u> )
Superintendent	•
Director of Personnel	•
Assistant Superintendent of Operations .	1
Associate Superintendent	



3

4

# 6. Administrators of Specialized Staff Functions

Superintendent Questionnaire

This category is intended to include other district level administrators who have responsibilities for special areas such as guidance, special aducation, multi-cultural education, curriculum, community relations and coordination of personnel in specific subject-matter areas. It should <u>not</u> include persons who do not supervise or evaluate other professional or certificated personnel.

	Proportion of time
	spent in Elepentary
	Education
Porttion	(Estimate if pecessary)

Director, Guidance and Special Services. . .

Coordinator, Instructional Materials. . . . Center

Director of Curriculum . . . . . . . . . . .

(b) Professional staff who do <u>not</u> work directly with children (such as consultants, curriculum specialists, psychometrists, and accountants).

·		Total No. of full- time equivalents
	No. of	engaged in work related to
Position	People	Elementary Education

Consultant

Superintendent Questionnairs

5

#### Superintendent Questionnaire

# 7. Non-Supervisorial District Staff with Specialized Punctions

This category is intended to include professional or certificated persons who work at the district level, but who have not been included in the last two categories because they do not supervise or evaluate other professional or certificated personnal. These persons fall into two subcategories:

(a) Professional staff who work directly with elementary students in a non-instructional capacity (such as counselors, psychologists, and estendance personnel)

		Total No. of full- time equivalents
	No. of	engaged in work
Position	People	Elmentary Education

Psychologist

# Superintendent Questionnaire

8. District-Level Staff with Direct Instructional Reponsibilities

This category is intended to include teachers who are members of the staff of the district office. Such teachers usually provide services to more than one elementary school. Examples would include music teachers, special education, teachers, and physical education teachers who are supervised by district-office personnel (rather than by school principale).

	No. of	No. of full-time
Position	People	equivalents

#### Superintendent Questionnaire

9. Please examine the answers to questions 5, 6, 7, 6 8. Would you please estimate the number of district-level non-professional personnel who work in a support capacity for all these district-level professional personnel. This will include secretaries, file clerks, keypunch operators, receptionists, and those in similar positions.

Estimated Total:

10. Does your district allocate funds specifically for the purpose of hiring consultants' from outside the district?

IF YES, Approximately how much is budgeted for the current school year?

11. Printed Manuals and Documents

May we please have copies of any or all of the following documents which you may use in your district?

a) Hanual of Policies of the Board of Education (or equivalent)

\_\_\_\_\_Yes, we have one \_\_\_\_\_Copy is available to researchers

- b) Printed faculty handbook (or certificated employees handbook)
   Yes, we have one Copy is available to researchers
- c) Printed student code or handbook for elementary schools

\_\_\_\_ Yes, we have one \_\_\_Copy is available to researchers

- d) Handbook for elementary school principals, (or equivalent)
  - \_\_\_\_ Yes, we have one \_\_\_\_Copy is svailable to researchers
- e) Curriculum guide for teaching reading in elementary schools (or equivalent)

\_\_\_\_Yes, we have one \_\_\_\_Copy is available to researchers

f) Manual of evaluation procedures for professional employees

\_\_\_\_Yes, we have one \_\_\_\_Copy is available to researchers

g) Evaluation forms for professional employees

\_\_\_\_ Yes, we have one \_\_\_\_Copy is svailable to researchers

 Does your district regularly publish any kind of newsletter or report which provides information to school personnel?

Yea \_\_\_\_ No \_\_\_\_

VYES: How often does it come out?



Superintendent Questionnaire

13. Lre there elementary schools in the district which currently receive special state or federal program assistance which provides support or includes support for reading instruction in grades 1-3 (for example, Miller-Unruh or Title I funds)?

No \_\_\_\_ Yes

IF YES: Please list the sources of aid received, the approximate amounts, and the number of schools directly benefiting from these programs.

Sources of Ald	Approximate <u>Amounts</u>	No. of schools directly bene- fiting
	<u>.</u>	
T		

- 14. a) Aside from special state or federal program assistance, does the district have other funds set aside from the regular budgeted items which elementary schools may request for the support of reading instruction?
  - Yes No \_\_\_\_
  - b) IF YES: How much does your district make available to schools on an annual basis?
- 15. Are there any elementary schools in the district which have, in the past two years, undergone <u>major</u> changes in their reading programs or approaches in grades 1 - 3?
  - Yes No \_\_\_\_
  - IF YZS: Please list the names of each school and describe the changes briefly.

School Name	Changes
1 <b></b>	
<u></u>	<del>ما والدين المحالة المانية والتي مستقدم والمجر</del>

Superintendent Questionnaire

9

- 16. Are there any elementary schools in your district which have, within the past two years, undergone major changes in their staffing arrangenents, the use of teams, aides, teacher specialization, for example.
  - Yes \_\_\_\_ No \_\_\_
  - <u>IF YES</u>: Please list the names of each school and describe the changes briefly.

School Name	<u>Čhanges</u>
<u></u>	
. <u> </u>	

228

-212-

Superintendent Questionnaire

17. Do you ever assign district-level personnel to one or more elementary schools as a part of their training?

Tes\_\_\_\_ No\_\_\_\_

IF YES: How many people from the district office are typically involved as trainees in such a program at any given time?

What types of district personnel are usually trained in this manner?

- 13. Do you ever assign teaching personnel to district level responsibilities as part of a training program for future administrators?
  - Yes No

<u>IF YES</u>: Now many teachers from your schools are typically involved in this training program at any given time?

19. Is it your district's policy to rotate principals among schools on a regular basis?

Yes No

<u>IF YES</u>: How often are they rotated? Every \_\_\_\_\_ years

20. Does your district permit elementary students to attend schools in the district other than their "assigned" school at their parents request?

Yes No \_\_\_\_

IF YES: how many students were reassigned in this way? \_\_\_\_

 Does the district provide special programs which involve transferring students from "assigned" schools to other schools in the district?

Yes No \_\_\_\_\_

IF YES: Please list these programs and the approximate number of students in each.

229



۶
- 22. We would like a summary of the number and functioning of standing district-wide committees in three areas of concorn. Please include only committees which affect all the elementary schools in the district.
  - a. Committees conterned with the teaching of reading in grades 1-3. (This may include the selection of materials, teaching methods, evaluation of materials, or the training of staff for teaching reading.)

Comittee	Nunber   Tarti=	How often Committee	Types of Participants
Name	cipants	<u>Nécta</u>	(district staff, board of education, principal reachers, parents etc.)
	═┼╧╧╼╼╼┾╴		
			. <b>i</b>
	<del>┈┼╍══┥</del>		

ц Ņ 11241

231

b. Committees concerned with the recruitment, assignment, and working conditions of the professional teaching staff. (This may include committees concerned with selection of staff, salaries and benefits, for example.) These committees may be either advisory or decision-making.

Committee Name	No. of Partici- pants (	How often Committee Meets	Types of Partic.pants (district staff, board of education, principals, teachers, parents, others)
:- <u></u>			
, <u>a </u>	<u></u>		

230



Ë

education, public relations, for example.)						
	No. of Parti- cipants	Nov often Counittee Neets	Types of Participants (district staff, board of education principals sectors of the			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
			1			
			,			
		·······				
	•	<del></del>				
			: :			
:						
			5			
			,			

c. Committees concerned with school-community relations. (This may include committees on multi-cultural

#### Principal Questionnaire and Superintendent Questionnaire

- 10. - 10**9** 

-----

Your cooperation in filling out this questionnaire is very much appreciated.

We have provided this last page for any written comments you would like to make. Please feel free to detach this page from the rest of the questionnaire and hand your comments in anonymously.

Of course we would also walcome your direct (verbal) comments and criticisus about the questionnaire, or any other aspect of the research we have been doing. It would be most helpful to us if you did express any negative reactions you have had to this research project, so we can learn to improve our research methods in the future. In addition, we really do appreciate all the help you have given us and would like the opportunity to talk with you further, if you have questions or comments.

£,



1. How long have you been superintendent here?

years

2. How long have you been employed in this school district?

yéars

3. How long have you been an educational administrator?

years

- INTERVIEWER: IF ADVANCE QUESTIONNAIRE WAS NOT FILLED OUT, SAY: I'd like to begin with the questionnaire we sent you earlier.
  - OTHERWISE, SAT: We want to thank you for responding to our advance questionnaire. There are a couple of questions 1 want to ask you about the committees listed on the earlier questionnaire.
  - 4. We would like your assessment of the degree of influence each committee has in its own area. As I read the list of committees, please indicate the degree of influence exercised by each.
- INTERVIEWER: GIVE RESPONDENT SCALE 1; READ COMMITTEE NAMES FROM PAGES 11-13 OF ADVANCE QUESTIONNAIRE AND RECORD RESPONSES IN MARGIN OF APPROPRIATE PAGE-11-13--OF ADVANCE QUESTIONNAIRE
  - In addition to principals, what school-level personnel does the district staff regularly evaluate?

 In general, how frequently do you evaluate how well or poorly principals are performing as school administrators.

\_\_\_\_s) Hore frequently than once a year

\_\_\_b) Once a year

\_\_\_\_\_c) Once every two years

\_\_\_\_d) Once every three to five years

\_\_\_\_e) Other (Please specify)

- 7. As you know, in order to evaluate any member of your staff, it is necessary to develop criteris or standards of evaluation and also to gather information on the performance of the staff member being evaluated.
  - a. What criteria or standards have been set to determine how well or poorly principals are performing as school administrators?

b. What types of information are collected to determine how well or poorly principals are performing as school administrators?



- N II N-

#### Interviev--S.

- Interview--S
- 8. Which of the following statements most accurately characterizes the procedures used by elementary-school principals for the evaluation of teachers in this district?
  - \_\_\_\_a) The district provides standard evaluation forms to principals and requires their use in evaluating teachers.
  - \_\_b) The district provides standard evaluation forms to principals but the principals may choose whether or not to use them in evaluating teachers.
  - \_\_\_\_\_: The district does not provide standard forms, but provides written descriptions of criteria and procedures for principals in evaluating teachers.
  - \_\_\_\_d) The principals are responsible for developing criteria and procedures for evaluating teachers.
  - \_\_\_\_e) None of the above: The most accurate statement would be as follows:

10. Does your district periodically gather information for the purpose of evaluating the overall performance of the individual (elementary) schools in your district?

Yed? No

IF NO: ASK QUESTION 13 NEXT

IF YES: ASK THE FOLLOWING

- 11. Now often is this type of school evaluation carried out? Would you say

\_\_b) Once a year

- \_\_\_\_\_c) Once every two or three years
- \_\_\_\_d) Only when a particular school seems to be having problems.
- 12. Do you use any of the following types of information in evaluating your district's (elementary) schools?

ini E OS

4

<u></u>		Yes	No	Occasionally (Under what circumstances?)
a)	Student scores on state mandated standardized tests	;		
b)	Student scores on other ability or achievement tests	 		
c)	Non-cognitive data on students such as attitudes or interests of students			

IF YES: Woold you give me an example of the type of information used?

238

9. Has the Stull Act required any changes in the evaluation procedures in this district?
Yes \_\_\_\_\_ No

IF YES: Eriefly, what kinds of changes?





Interview--S.

Now we would like to ask you some questions on decision-making in your district. We realize that school systems differ in the way decisions are made. In some systems certain decisions are made primarily within the individual school, whereas in other systems the same decisions are primarily made at the district level.

6

13. In your system, would a decision on how to reorganize a particular (elementary) school's personnel primarily be made by the individual school or by the district office? (We have in mind here such decisions as whether to use teaching teams, whether to increase staff specialization, etc.)

\_\_\_\_a) Primarily at the school level.

- \_\_\_b) Primarily at the district level.
- 14. In your own opinion, at what level should decisions concerning the reorganization of personnel within a particular elementary school be made?

\_\_\_\_a) Primarily at the school level

\_\_\_b) Primarily at the district level

15. In your system, if a decision were made to adopt a new reading program or a new approach to reading instruction in a particular school, would such a decision be made primarily by the individual school or by the district office?

\_\_\_\_a) Primarily at the school level

\_\_\_b) Primarily at the district level

16. In your own opinion, if a decision were made to adapt a new reading program or a new approach to reading instruction in a particular school, should this decision be made by the individual school or by the district office?

\_\_\_\_a) Primarily at the school level

\_\_\_\_b) Primarily at the district level

-212-

Interview--S,

17. In your system, when a particular school wishes to change the manner in which pupils are grouped for instructional purposes, would such a decision be made primarily by the individual school or by the district office? (For example, a school may wish to abolish a system of ability grouping.)

\_\_\_\_a) Primarily at the school level

\_\_\_b) Primarily at the district level

10. In your own opinion, if a particular school wished to change the manner in which pupils are grouped for instructional purposes, should this decision be made by the individual school or by the district office?

\_\_\_\_a) Primarily at the school level

\_\_\_b) Primarily at the district level

- 19. Suppose a school vished to adopt a new reading curriculum. We would like to know how explicit the district policies and procedures are which the principal would follow in seeking approval for this program. Would you say:
  - \_\_\_\_a) This decision would be governed by explicit policy guidelines and established procedures.
  - \_\_b) This decision would be governed by general policy guidelines only.
  - \_\_\_\_c) This decision would be governed by informal or ad hoc arrangements.

#### Interview--S

- 20. How explicit are the district policies and procedures applying to the situation in which a particular school wishes to reorganize its staff for team teaching? Would you say:
  - \_\_\_a) This decision would be governed by explicit policy guidelines and established procedures.
  - \_\_b) This decision would be governed by general policy guidelines only.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) This decision would be governed by informal or ad hoc arrangements.
- Suppose a school vished to adopt a new system of grouping pupils for instruction. How explicit are the policies and procedures applying to this situation? Would you say:
  - \_\_\_\_s) This decision would be governed by explicit policy guidelines and established procedures.
  - \_\_b) This decision would be governed by general policy guidelines only.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) This decision would be governed by informal or ad hoc arrangements.
- 22. Would it be accurate to say that your district presently has a districtwide reading program or approach to reading for grades 1-3?

IF YES, ASK: Would you please describe it briefly?

23. It seems clear that there are advantages and disadvantages accompanying both the policy to diversify reading curricula among schools and the policy to make reading curricula the same or similar among various schools in the district. Nonetheless, we would like to know which you consider to be more appropriate for your district. Which of these would you say it is, all things considered?

INTERVIEWER: HAND RESPONDENT SCALE 2

- \_\_\_\_a) Highly valuable for schools to have the same reading program
- b) Somewhat valuable for schools to have the same reading program
- \_\_\_\_\_c) Somewhat valuable for schools to have different reading programs d) Highly valuable for schools to have different reading programs

242

Full Text Provided by ERIC

24)

Ņ Ņ

9

Interview---S

25.

24. How influential are the teachers' organizations within your district (CTA or AFT local chapter, or CEC) in these areas:

INTERVIEWER: HAND OUT SCALE 1

	Not at all Influen.	Slightly Influen.	Moderately Influen.	Very Influen.	Extremely Influen.
Salaries and fringe benefics == av.					
Teaching conditions, such as class size and extra duties	 i	,		: 	
Curriculus decisions					
Decisions on professional staff assignments					
Decisions on the way pupils are assigned or grouped					
	Salaries and fringe benefits	Not at all Influen. Salaries and fringe benefits	Not at all Influen.     Slightly Influen.       Salaries and fringe benefits     Influen.       Teaching conditions, such as class size and extra duties     Influen.       Curriculum decisions     Influen.       Decisions on professional staff assignments     Influen.       Decisions on the way pupils are assigned or grouped     Influen.	Not at all Influen.     Slightly Influen.     Moderately Influen.       Salaries and fringe benefits     Influen.       Teaching conditions, such as class size and extra duties     Influen.       Teaching conditions, such as class size and extra duties     Influen.       Curriculum decisions     Influen.       Decisions on professional staff assignments     Influen.       Decisions on the way pupils are assigned or grouped     Influen.	Not at all Slightly Moderately Very Influen.       Moderately Very Influen.         Salaries and fringe benefits       Influen.       Influen.         Teaching conditions, such as class size and extra duties       Influen.       Influen.         Curriculum decisions       Influen.       Influen.         Decisions on professional staff assignments       Influen.       Influen.

- 24a. Does any local teachers organization in your district (CTA local affiliate, AFT, or other) employ a paid director or executive secretary?
  - Yes No

If yes, we would like to know which organizations employ such a paid director or executive secretary, and whether this person or persons is employed full time or only part time by the organization(s) in your district:

,	Organization employing paid director or <u>executive secr</u> etary	Pull time	ōŤ	Patt blaz
	CTA local affiliate		ų.	1945 <u>(196</u>
	AFT			-
	Öther			

- I am going to read a (partial) list of the (elementary) schools in your district, and I would like to know how you would characterize each of them regarding their openness to change or willingness to experiment. Please rate each of the schools using a scale where +5 indicates very high interest in change and experimentation and -5 indicates very high resistance to change and experimentation. Zero should indicate the school's neutral stance. Please feel free to answer "don't know" if you are unable to assess a particular school.

244

Interview-S

- 26. We would like to know whether there are any (elementary) schools in the district which you feel are outstanding in either of the two following areas:
  - a. First, are there any (elementary) schools in the district which you feel are especially creative and effective in teaching reading? If so, plause list up to 3 or 4 (SMALL DISTRICTS UP TO 2) schools and briefly indicate why you chose those schools.

School Name	Reason
	<u></u>

b. Second, are there any (elementary) schools in the district which you feel have organized their personnel in an especially creative or unusual manner? If so, please list up to 3 or 4 (#MALL DISTRICTS UP TO 2) and briefly indicate why you chose those schools.

School Name	Reason

laterviev--5

11

27. With regard to the adult community within which this district is located, which of these alternatives best describes the community climate regarding education?

CHOOSE 1:	CHOOSE 1:
Active	Innovative
Inactive	Traditional
Mixed	<u> </u>

- 28. In general, how such influence do parents and community groups have on decisions and planning in your district? Parents and/or community groups are:
  - \_\_\_a) Extremely influential
  - \_\_\_b) Very influential
  - \_\_\_\_c) Moderately influential
  - \_\_\_d) Slightly influential
  - \_\_\_e) Not at all influential

Finally, I would like to ask you 3 questions concerning the way in which of your see your own role as superintendent (as \_\_\_\_\_\_).

29. First, we would like to know how you see your own role regarding educational change within your district. Please rate yourself on a scale from one to five, where five indicates that you are able to spend a great dial of time stimulating change within the district, and one indicates that you are able to spend almost no time in such activities.

\_\_\_\_\_1 - Almost no time \_\_\_\_2 \_\_\_) 5 - A great deal of time

- 30. Second, we would like to know how you view your own position in relation to schools in the district. Do you see yourself nore as the coordinator of the activities of separate and relatively autonomous school units, or more as the head of an integrated organization with schools as subunits of the larger whole?
  - \_\_\_\_\_a) Coordinator of relatively senarate and autonomous school units.
  - \_\_\_b) Head of an integrated organization



### Interviev-S.

31. Finally, it seems possible that someone in your position might well view his or her role as an educational leader or as an organizational manager. Recognizing that all superintendents are involved in both types of activities, which of these descriptions most accurately characterizes your present role as superintendent?

a) Educational leader

\_\_\_b) Organizational manager

They are:

a. not at all influential

- b. slightly influential
- c. moderately influential
- d. very influential
- extremely influential

That completes the information we need. Thank you very much.

SCALE 2

They are:

- a. highly valuable for schools to have the same reading program
- b. somewhat valuable for schools to have the same reading program
- c. somewhat valuable for schools to have different reading programs
- d. highly valuable for schools to have different reading programs

13

Ŧ SCALE 1

-

In this section we ask for a summary of all personnel who work in your school, with the exception of custodians and nurses,

In order to get an accurate summary of your staff, we ask about the number of people, and also about the number of "full-time equivalents." A half-time counselor would be reported as one person, and 1/2 full-time equivalents. Three half-time sect taries would be reported as three persons, but 1 1/2 full-time equivalents. . . f necessary in the case of district personnel whose time in your school may fluctuate, estimate the proportion of time the person spends in your school.

#### Certificated personnel 1.

This chart is intended as a summary of all paid certificated personnel who work in your school, except administrators. Every paid certificated person who works in your school either full-time or any fraction of time should be included. Some persons may be reported in more than one category, but no one person should be reported as more than one full-time equivalent. In cases of doubt, choose the best alternative. If no alternative is appropriate, please use the category labeled "other" with an explanatory note.

		Scho	ol Staff	District Staff		
		No. of	Rull-time	No. of	Full-time	
		persons	equivalents	persons	equivalents	
a)	Regular classroom teachers					
b)	Teachers with special classes (e.g., teachers working with mentally gifted classes, educ tionally handicapped classes,	•- etc.)				
c)	Teachers who do not have a regular class (e.g., remedial reading teachers, special teac in art, music, phys. ed., etc.	chers )		-		
d)	Psychologists					
e)	Comselors					
e.		-	<u> </u>			
IJ	apeech therapists					
g)	Librarians					
h)	Curriculum specialists					
11	Athens Interes and the	<del></del>				
*1	Armera (hTease abscilà) . *					
	TOTALS				<del></del>	

P. Questionnaire

Title

a)

5)

c)

Administrators in this school:

2.

3.

persons \* Principal ..... Vice-principal..... Other administrative personnel (please specify), \*NOTE: In the event that a person carries an administrative title but also carries a full-time teaching assignment, please note that above in the column for full-time equivalents. How many clerical personnel are in this school? Number of persons

No. of

Full-time

equivalents

4. How many paid teacher aides does your school employ? 

\_\_\_; Full-time equivalents \_\_\_\_\_

- 5. How many adult volunteers (non-paid helpers) work in your school on a typical day? (If necessary, please estimate the average at any one time during the year.):
  - a) Adult volunteers working with teachers
  - Adult volunteers working in other capacities b)

Please estimate the number of hours spent in the school by the average adult volunteer per day:\_\_\_\_\_.

How many of the truchers in your achool are temured? 6.

7. How many of your teachers have worked at this school?

- \_\_\_\_4) 1-3 years
- b) 4-8 years
- \_\_\_\_\_c) 9-12 years
- \_\_\_\_d) over 12 years
- 8. How long have you been principal of this school?

How long have you been an educational administrator?

How long have you worked in this school district?

240

250

2

1919년 1919년 -

- P. Questionnaire
- 9. All schools have faculty meetings, but faculty meetings are organized differently in different schools. Which of the following is the most accurate description of faculty meetings in your school?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Faculty meetings are primarily for communicating information and soliciting reactions from the staff to aid the administrative process.
  - b) Faculty meetings are primarily occisions for making decisions and setting policies for the conduct of the school.
- 10. How often are faculty meetings held? \_\_\_\_\_ times per \_\_\_\_\_.
- Does your school have any standing committees for dealing with school level matters such as curriculum, teaching methods, special programs, student discipline, etc.? If so, please list these committees and provide the information requested.

Description of Julie (if not clear from						
Types of parts ter- parts (purents, puincipal, ruachers, ctc.)						
No. of Perti- cipante		<u></u>				
Haw often it Hoets	÷-		 			
OF CURPT FEE						

P. Questionnaire

3

12. Would you characterize any of your classrooms as those in which pupils are free to choose their own activities <u>during a major portion of the</u> <u>school day</u>?

4

IF YES: How many classrooms?

13. Would you characterize any of your classrooms as classrooms in which each pupil proceeds independently using a series of planned or programmed learning activities <u>during a major portion of the school day</u>?

Yes No

IF YES: How many classrooms?

14. Has your school applied for any special <u>district</u> funds for instructional purposes during the last two years?

IF YES: Now many times have you applied?

Please list the application for which you received such funds, and the approximate amount the school received.

Purpose of Application	Amount Received
	ن چینی میں میں اور

15. Does your school receive special <u>federal or state</u> funds, such as Miller Unruh or Title III funds, for educational programs?

Yes\_\_\_\_ llo \_\_\_\_

<u>IF YES</u>: Please explain the nature of the program or programs briefly, and give the approximate amount of the special funds.

Nature of the Program	Source (State or <u>Federal)</u>	Approximate /mount of Special Funds
		<del></del>
	<u></u>	

P. Questionnaire

16. Have these funds enabled you to create any additional positions?

Yes\_\_\_\_No\_\_\_\_

IF YES: What types of positions are they and how many of each?

Type of Position	Eo.
<del></del>	<u></u>

Principal Questionnaire and Superintendent Questionnaire

5

4

Your cooperation in filling out this questionnaire is very much appreciated.

We have provided this last page for any written comments you would like to make. Please feel free to detach this page from the rest of the questionnaire and hand your comments in anonymously.

Of course we would also walcome your direct (verbal) comments and criticisms about the questionnaire, or any other aspect of the research we have been doing. It would be most helpful to us if you did express any negative reactions you have had to this research project, so we can learn to improve our research methods in the future. In addition, we really do appreciate all the help you have given us and would like the opportunity to talk with you further, if you have questions or comments.



254

INNO-

## PRINCIPAL INTERVIEW

## PART A: STAPFING PATTERNS

- INTERVIEWER: IF IN READING THROUGH THE QUESTICHMAIRE YOU FOUND ANY MISSING OR UNCLEAR RESPONSES, GO OVER THEM WITH THE PRINCIPAL AT THIS POINT.
  - 1. I would now like to ask you about any teaming or collaborative relationships your teachers use in instruction. We recognize that there are a great variety of working relationships possible among teachers; therefore, rather than asking you for the number of "teams" you may have, I would like to know whether you have any small teacher groups who meet one or more of the criteria on this piece of paper.

INTERVIEWER: HAND PRINCIPAL SCALE 1 (FIVE TYPES OF COLLABORATION)

IF NO: SKIP TO QUESTION 4 (P. 3)

IF YES: PROCEED AS FULLOWS

Please tell me how many such groups you have, how many teachers are involved in each group, and which of the criteria on this list apply to each group.

List of Names of Collaborative Groups	No. of	Applicable Criteria					
(Specify Subject Areas if Specialized)	each group	(C	(Circle the letter)				
		Å	B	C	D	E	
		٨	B	Ç	D	ti i	
		Å	B	Č	þ	Ē	
		Å	þ	C	Ď	Ē	
		Å	B	C	D	Ē	
		Å	B	C	D	E	
		A	B	Ç	D	E	

## Principal Interview

 a) Now of all the teacher groups you listed above, which--if any--do you regard as really exemplary teams--that is teams which you would point out as models for other schools?

- INTERVIEWER: IF THERE ARE ANY, ASK 2b OTHERWISE, SKIP TO QUESTION 3
  - b) Is it possible for you to briefly identify the factors contributing to the success of these teacher groups?

- 3. a) Of all the teacher groups you have listed in question 1, which--if any--do you regard as having recurrent serious problems in working together?
- INTERVIEWER: IF NO RESPONSE TO QUESTION 3, ASK QUESTION 4 OTHERWISE ASK 3b
  - •b) Is it possible for you to <u>briefly</u> identify the nature of these recurrent problems?



3

4. Has your school developed a policy that encourages teacher collaboration or teaming?

> Ĭeļ llo

IF NO: SKIP TO OVESTION 5

IF YES: ASK: a) Is this a formal written policy or a general atmosphere that encourages teacher collaboration or teaming?

> General Atmosphere Formal

- 5. From your personal viewpoint as principal, do you view teacher collaboration or teaming an:
  - \_\_\_\_a) something that should be de-emphasized in your school?

b) something that should be increased in your school?

- \_\_\_\_c) satisfactory at the present level in your school?
- 6. During the past two years, would you say that on the whole the level of teacher terming or collaboration in your school haā :
  - a) increased?
  - b) decreased?
  - c) remained stable?
- 7. Does you school have any "open space pods" or other instructional spaces where two or more teachers regularly work at the same time?

\_\_Yes \_\_No

IF NO: SKIP TO QUESTION 8 IF YES: 13X

- a) How many such spaces? \_\_\_\_\_ With altogether how many teachers?
- b) In these pods or open-space classrooms do the teachers generally teach in such a way that they are visible to each other while they work?

in general, this is true.

\_\_\_\_this is true for some, not for all.

in general, this is not true.

c) Has the amount of such space changed significantly during the past two years?

\_\_Yes, it has increased.

Yes, it has decreased.

No. 1: has remained about the same.

Principal Interview

8. Are any of your classrooms multi-graded or ungraded?

Yes

IP NO: SKIP TO OUESTION 9

IP YES: ASK: a) How many?

- b) How many of these are in "open space" areas?
- c) What is the predominant criterion for assigning pupils to multi-graded or ungraded classrooms?

\_\_\_\_academic criteria (such as achievement test scores)

- social or personality criteria
- \_\_\_other (please specify):
- d) In assigning pupils to multi-graded or ungraded classes, would you say that you are trying to achieve classrooms that are: - 1111 まし
  - honogeneous
  - heterogeneous
  - \_\_\_other (please specify):

9. Now considering your classrooms where all the pupils are in the same school grade, what is the predominant basis for assigning pupils to these classrooms?

\_\_\_\_a) Academic criteria (such as achievement test scores)

- \_\_b) Social or personality criteria
- \_\_\_\_\_c) Other (Please specify)



## Principal Interview

, 1

259

5

# PART B: SCHOOL DECISION-MAKING

As you know, schools differ in the matter of who is consulted or becomes involved when various decisions are made. In this section we ask about some specific decisions which are commonly made in the course of operating a school. We are interested in finding out which individuals or groups are consulted or become actively involved when these decisions are made in your school.

Please note that we are asking only about active involvement or consultation, not about the amount of influence these individuals or groups may have. For example, teachers may be actively involved in deciding whether to make changes in the school time schedule, but they may not be very influential in the matter.

Please be careful not to respond in terms of what should be the case by anyone's standards. We would like to know what the usual procedure actually is in practice in your school.

- 10. Please score each person or group for each decision according to the following scale:

INTERVIEWER: HAND RESPONDENT THE SCALE FOR QUESTION 10.

- 1 would never (or almost never) be consulted or become actively involved.
- 2 would seldom be consulted or become actively involved.
- 3 would occasionally be consulted or become actively involved. the i
- 4 would usually be consulted or become actively involved.
- 5 would always (or almost always) be consulted or become actively involved.

Principal Interview6 Active Participation or <u>Involvement</u>	Admimistratore or staff at the dis- trict office.	Principal	School faculty as a group	Tcacbers-individ- uelly or as a teaching team	Parents or community groups	No decision on this has ever occurted in this school	
a. Decision to hire a new teacher (the specific decision resulting in a contract offer).					¯·¯·¯·¯·¯	****** <u>***</u>	, t
b. Decision to adopt a new major reading curriculum to be used within this school.							<b>-</b>
c. Decisions assigning pupils to classes and teachers for the next school year.							
d. Decision to make changes in the school schedule affecting the whole school.							
e. Decision to adopt individualized instruction or some other partic- ular teaching method, in more than one class.	1						l Ni N
<ol> <li>A general policy decision on whe- ther to use paid teacher aides in this school, given available funds.</li> </ol>							Ŭ I
g. Deciding on the agenda for faculty meetings					т. С. 1		
h. A decision to alter the profes- sional assignments of staff men- bers to permit greater specializa- tion.							
<ol> <li>A decision on the best course of action for handling a serious disciplinary problem,</li> </ol>							
<ol> <li>A decision whether to use ability grouping, or some other form of grouping of pupils, as a general policy for this school.</li> </ol>						*	
k. A decision to develop a special course or unit not standard in the cutriculum (such as ecology) with- in this school.				:		·····	· · ·
<ol> <li>Decisions establishing school poli- cies on the use of the playground, buildings, and equipment (for the <u>pupils</u> and staff of this school).</li> </ol>	;						
	frita da	<b>T</b> 	[	;			260

In the previous question we asked about the degree to which various persons and groups participate in certain specific decisions. In this section we ask which persons or groups have the predominant influence on the outcome of these decisions.

7

Please keep in mind that no judgments are being made on what the "right" way is. We would like to know how things work in practice.

11. On each of the decisions listed, please choose the statement from the list provided which most accurately describes how the matter is decided.

INTERVIEWER: HAND RESPONDENT THE SCALE FOR QUESTION 11

- 1 this decision is basically made at the district level, with consultation with the principal and/or teachers.
- 2 this decision is basically made by the principal, with consultation with teachers and/or district administrators.
- 3 in practice, this decision is basically made by teachers, although the principal and perhaps district staff persons, are influential and involved.
- 4 this decision is made at the school level, and in practice is shared quite equally between the principal and teachers.
- 5 no decision on this matter has been made in this school; question cannot be answered.

	Principal Interview		· 8 ·
	: :	Choose the most appropriate state- ment from the scale for question 11; Indicate choice iu this column	<pre>If answers "3" or "4" are chosen, ask the following: "By 'teachers' do you mean: a - the teacher or teachers affected by the decision. b - a committee, or c - the teaching staff as a group?"</pre>
		żs <del>kie warze</del> ł	
ā,	Decision to hire a new teacher (the specific decision resulting in a new contract offer)	1	· • • •
þ,	Decision to adopt a new major reading curriculum to be used within this school	·	4 1 1 1 <u></u>
Ċ,	Decisions assigning pupils to classes and teachers for the next school year		* \$ \$ * <u></u>
d.	Decision to make changes in the school schedule affecting the whole school.	1	• • • • • • • • • • • • • •
ć.	Decision to adopt individualized instruction or some other particular teaching method, in more than one class.	۰ <u>۰</u>	· · · · ·
f.	A general policy decision on whether to use paid teacher aides in this school,given available funds	•	
ġ,	Deciding on the agenda for faculty meetings	:	· · · · ·
h.	A decision to alter the professional assignments of staff members to permis greater specialization	t	· · · · · <u></u>
1.	A decision on the best course of action for handing a serious disciplinary problem		
j.	A decision whether to use ability grouping, or some other form of grouping of pupils, as a general policy for this school.	·	· · · · ·
k.	A decision to develop a special course or unit not standard in curriculum (such as ecology) within this school .		1 \$ \$ \$ <u></u>
1.	Decisions establishing school policies on the use of the playground, building and equipment for the pupils and staff of this school	) (8,	

26 i

262

Principal Interview

### Principal's Influence

There are many pressures on school principals, as we all know. Public schools do not select the pupils who will attend. The concerns and interests of parents, teachers and district administrators do not always coincide. Some things about any school cannot easily be changed.

9

We assume that your school has its share of difficulties and problems. Given the specific situation you are in, we would like your judgment about the amount of influence you as the principal can exert in a number of areas of concern which are common to schools.

\* \* \*

12. Compared to all the other factors influencing the situation, how influential are you, as principal, in the following matters?

		Ez: renev ly Influ -ential	Very Influ- ential	Redet- ately In- fluential	Slightly Iaflu- ential	Not at all Influ- ential
4.	Carrying out the poli- cies of the Board or District at the local achool level.					
b.	Determining specific methods used by teach- ers in their daily classroom work.					
Ċ.	Maintaining or achiev- ing good morale and behavior on the part of pupils in the school.	ı				
đ.	Helping weaker teach- ers improve the quali- ty of their work with pupi?s.			2		
ê,	Maintaining or achiev- ing good attitudes toward the school on the part of parents.			,		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
f.	Maintaining or achiev- ing good teacher morale	x	a			₩ <u>₩₩₩</u> ₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩₩
g	Developing and/or adopt- ing improved curricula or programs in the school.	•				
h. 1 1 1	Raising the level of schievement of pupils who are weak in read- ing and arithmetic.					- <u></u>

Principal Interview

- 13. Suppose you and your staff desired to adopt a new reading curriculum for your school. We would like to know how explicit the district policies and procedures are which you would follow in seeking approval for this program.
  - \_\_\_\_a) This decision would be governed by explicit policy guidelines and established procedures.
  - \_\_b) This decision would be governed by general policy guidelines only.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) This decision would be governed by informal or <u>ad hoc</u> arrangements.
- 14. Suppose you wished to reorganize your staff for team teaching. How explicit are the district policies and procedures applying to the situation?
  - \_\_\_\_\_a) This decision would be governed by explicit policy guidelines and established procedures.
  - \_\_b) This decision would be governed by general policy guidelines only.
    - .

- \_\_\_\_\_c) This decision would be governed by informal or <u>ad hac</u> arrangements.
- 15. Suppose you and your staff vished to develop a different method of grouping and assigning pupils for instructional purposes. How explicit are the district policies and procedures applying to the situation?
  - \_\_\_a) This decision would be governed by explicit policy guidelines and established procedures.
  - b) This decision would be governed by general policy guidelines only.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) This decision would be governed by informal or <u>ad hoc</u> arrangements.

Principal Interview

11

Principal Interview

16. We would like to know how you see your own role regarding educational Change within your school. Please rate yourself on a scale from one to five, where five indicates that you are able to spend a great deal of time stimulating change within the school, and one indicates that you are able to spend almost no time in such activities.

almost no time
 a great deal of time

17. Which is the best estimate of the economic level of families whose children are served by your school:

Lov=Incone	Low-middle	High-middlc	<u>High-</u>	Mixed
	incone	incone	income	

- IF MIXED, SAY: Please indicate the two most predominant income categories:
- 18. With regard to the adult community within which this school is located, which of these alternatives best describes the community climate regarding education:

Choose	one :		Choose	086;	
	<b></b>	Active			Innovativa
		Inactive		مي	Traditional
		Mixed			Mixed

19. In general how such <u>influence</u> do parents and community groups have on your school decisions and planning?

Parents and/or community groups are:

- \_\_\_\_a) Excremely influential
- \_\_\_\_b) Very influential
- \_\_\_\_\_c) Moderately influential
- d) Slightly influential

\_\_\_\_e) Hot at all influential

- How influential is the teachers' organization(s) within your district (CTA or APT local chapter, or CEC) upon decisions made within your school, in these areas:
  - \_\_\_\_\_a) curricular decisions \_\_\_\_\_b) decisions on professional staff assignments \_\_\_\_\_c) decisions on the way pupils are assigned or grouped. <u>\_\_\_\_\_\_b</u> = <u>SCALE</u> 1 - not at all influential 2 - slightly influential 3 - moderately influential 5 - extremely influen
  - \_\_\_\_d) school rules and regulations

ļ

12

ERIC

Principal	l Intervinv	13	fri	ncipal Interview		14
PART C:	READING PROGRAM				i L	14
21.	In your regular reading program in grades 1- are there?	3, how many teachers	26,	In your reading program in p materials are used? In how	grades 1-3, what sets of many classes is each of	instructional these used?
	м			Hater <u>1</u>		No. of classes
22 <b>.</b> "	How many classes are there?					Burning and the second
23.	In most classes in your regular reading prog- many of the following types of personnel are typical instructional period in a single cla	ram in grades 1-3, how present during a asroom?				
	a) Teacher(s)					····
	b) Paid aide(s)					
	c) Adult voluateer(s)				<u> </u>	<del>2,2,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1</del>
	d) Student tutors from other schools					
	e) Student tutors from other grade levels	within this school			,	
	f) Student tutors from the same grade love	l within this school		•		ا ــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ
24.	How many students are usually present in a cl instruction in grades 1-3?	less during reading				
	No.					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
25. A o	pproximately how many minutes a day is a chi rdinarily involved in the reading program?	ld in grades 1-3				
	: 		27.	Is one of these sets of mater materials in grades 1-3?	isls regarded as the mai	n set of
				Yes	No	
			<u>if y</u> e	S: What set is it?		
	ан сайтаан ал		:			*
			<u>IP NO</u>	Do half or more of the tea sets of materials as a mai	chern in grades 1-3 unc n set?	one of these
				Yos	Na	

2 ERIC

IP YES: What is it?

Principal Interview

28. Now I would like to ask you about the way in which decisions are made about which materials and methods are used in your reading program in grades 1-3. First, concerning the materials:

		_
]	laterials	<u>Methods</u>
a) Each teacher decides indepen- dently which (materials/methods) to use		•
b) Teachers at the same grade level jointly determine the (materials, methods) to use	,   , , , , , ,	·
c) A committee of teachers in the school determines what (materials methods) to use	s/ 	
INTERVIEWER: THIS COMMITTEE MAY INCLUDE	ADMINISTRATORS	

d) A district-wide committee determines what (materials/methods) to use . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .

Now about the methods (answer a through d):

- 29. Which of the following statements best characterizes your reading program in grades 1-3?
  - \_\_\_a) Our reading program varies considerably among teachers at the same grade level in both materials and methods.
  - b) Our reading program varies considerably among teachers at the same grade level in materials, although the methods used are about the same.
  - \_\_\_\_c) Our reading program varies considerably among teachers at the same grade level in methods used, although the materials are about the same.
  - \_\_\_\_\_d) Our reading program varies little in either methods or materials among teachers at the same grade level.
  - \_\_\_e) Our reading program requires teachers at the same grade level to use the same methods and materials.

- 30. Juring reading instruction in most classes in grades 1-3, how much variation is there in the materials used? \_\_\_\_a) All students generally usu the same materials.
  - b) Students are divided into 2 or 3 groups, each group using different naterials.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) Students are divided into 4 or more groups, each group using different materials.
  - d) Each student uses different materials

\_\_\_\_e) Don't know

INTERVIEWER: IF "b, c, or d" is checked, ASK 30A

### OTHERWISE, ASK 31 NEXT

30A. What kinds of information are used as a basis for placing and transferring students among groups? (IF MORE THAN 1 IS USED, PLEASE RANK ORDER THEY)

\_\_\_\_a) Tests provided by the reading program/

년 19

16

- \_\_\_b) Tests prepared by the teacher(s)
- c) Current classroom performance
- \_\_\_\_\_d) Past teacher recommendations including how students were grouped in the past.
- 31. Within most classes in grades 1-3, how do students generally work during reading instruction?
  - a) All students work at approximately the same pace.
  - b) Students are divided into 2 or 3 groups working at different báces.
  - c) Students are divided into 4 or more groups working at different paces.
  - d) Each student works at his/her own pace.
  - \_\_\_\_e) Other (Please specify)

\_\_\_f) Don't know

INTERVIEWER: IF "b" or "c". ASK 32 OTHERWISE, SKIP TO 33



260

- 32. Now stable are these groups?
  - \_\_\_\_a) No one ever shifts between groups.
  - \_\_b) There is the possibility of changing groups, but almost all students remain in the same group.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) The membership of these groups shifts occasionally.
  - \_\_\_\_d) The membership of these groups shifts fairly often.
  - \_\_\_e) Don't know
- 33. Which of the following statements best characterizes the working relationships in your school among reading teachers in grades 1-3?
  - \_\_\_\_\_s) Teachers work fairly independently, but have knowledge of the materials and approaches used by other teachers.
  - \_\_\_b) Teachers meet occasionally to coordinate materials and approaches used.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) Teachers meet frequently to coordinate materials and approaches used.
  - \_\_\_d) Don't know

à,

- 34. For grades 1-3, which of the following statements best characterizes the working relationships among teachers at earlier and more advanced grade levels?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Teachers in grades 2 or 3 <u>frequently</u> consult with teachers in earlier grades about materials and approaches used.
  - \_\_b) Teachers in grades 2 or 3 occasionally consult with teachers in earlier grades about materials and approaches used.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) Teachers in grades 2 or 3 consult on an <u>ad hoc</u> basis only with teachers in earlier grades about materials and approaches used.
  - \_\_\_\_d) Teachers in grades 2 or 3 never or almost never consult with teachers in earlier grades about materials and approaches used.
  - \_\_\_e) Don't knov,

Principal Interview

35. Do any of the following groups of people regularly work together on a day-to-day basis in your reading program in grades 1-3? INTERVIEWER: RESPONDENT MAY ANSWER MORE THAN ONE

\_\_\_\_a) Teachers at the same grade level

- \_\_\_b) Teachers at different grade levels
- \_\_\_\_\_c) Teachers and special staff personnel
- \_\_\_\_d) Teachers and administrators
- 36. Which of the following situations most closely represents the operation of your reading program in grades 1-3?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Reading instruction is specifically integrated into other subject areas during the day.
  - \_\_b) Reading instruction is basically concentrated into one or two time periods daily.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) Other (Please specify):
- 37. Does your school have any procedures for evaluating the success of the reading program in grades 1-3?

Yes No

- INTERVIEWER: IF NO, SKIP TO QUESTION 41 OTHERWISE, ASK 38, 39 & 40
  - 38. How often is the evaluation performed?
  - 39. Who is primarily responsible for carrying out this evaluation?

\_\_\_a) District-level evaluators

- \_\_\_b) Principal
- \_\_\_\_c) Teachers

Ю СМ СЛ

#### Principal Interview

- 19
- 40. Which of the following types of information are gathered for the purpose of evaluating your reading program in grades 1-3?

INTERVIEWER: RESPONDENT MAY CHECK HORE THAN ONE

- \_\_\_\_a) Students' scores on achievement tests
- b) Other systematic data on atudent performance (for example, observational data, interest inventories, etc.) Please specify:

c) Teachers' opinions about the reading program

- \_\_\_\_d) Students' opinions about the reading program
- \_\_\_\_e) Parents' or community members' opinions about the reading program
- \_\_\_\_f) Other evaluation information (Please specify what)

(IF HORE THAN 1 IS USED, PLEASE RANK ORDER THEN)

- How satisfied are you as the Principal with the reading program in grades 1-3?
  - a) Extremely setisfied
  - \_\_\_b) Very satisfied
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) Moderately satisfied
  - d) Slightly satisfied
  - \_\_\_\_e) Not at all satisfied

- 42. In your opinion, how satisfied are the teachers with the reading program in grades 1-3?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Extremely satisfied
  - \_\_\_b) Very matisfied

**Principal Interview** 

- \_\_\_\_\_c) Moderately satisfied
- \_\_\_i) Slightly satisfied
- \_\_\_\_e) Not at all satisfied
- 43. In your reading program for grades 1-3, how much choice do materials provide the teacher in assigning students work?
  - \_\_\_\_a) The teacher has many alternative materials available when making a choice.
  - \_\_b) The teacher has some alternative materials available when making a choice.
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) The teacher has <u>few</u> materials available when making a choice.
    \_\_\_\_\_d) Don't know.

INTERVIEWER: IF "a" or "b", ASK QUESTION 44 OTHERWISE, SKIP TO QUESTION 45

- 44. Who provides the guidelines used by teachers to select materials appropriate for dealing with particular reading programs?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Guidelines are supplied primarily by the developers of the reading program.
  - \_\_\_b) Teachers work together to develop guidelines.
  - \_\_\_\_c) Teachers independently develop guidelines.
  - \_\_\_\_d) Don't know
- Is the evaluation of students' progress in this reading program determined more by: (Circle one below)

Teaching	Haterials	The	Teacher
1			2



273

 $\mathcal{L}$ 

274

: : : : : :

50. Would any of the interials and/or methods used in your school make 46. Was special training of any type provided to help the teachers learn it difficult for substitute teacher to continue reading instruction in any of the classrooms in grades 1-3?

IF YES, ASK: How difficult? Would you say:

\_\_\_\_a) Extremely difficult

- b) Very difficult
- \_\_\_\_c) Moderately difficult
- \_\_\_\_d) Slightly difficult
- 51. Have there been any major changes in your school's approach to reading in the last two years?

Yeş No



48. What type of personnel were used in this training? L'IERVIEWER: YOU MAY CHECK MORE THAN ONE

to use any of the materials in your reading program?

IF YES, ASK QUESTIONS 47, 48, 6 49

47. For which materials was this training provided?

lio

Yes

INTERVIEWER: IF NO, SKIP TO QUESTION 50 (P. 22)

- \_\_\_\_a).Dist '' :t personnel
- \_\_\_\_5) Consultant provided by the developer
- \_\_\_\_c) Other outside consultant
- 49. What types of training activities were used?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Specir.1 presentations

\_\_\_\_b) Short term vorkshops

- c) Summer training programs
- \_\_\_\_d) Ongoing in-service training
- \_\_\_\_e) Other (Please specify):

- INTERVIEWER: IF YES TO QUESTION 51, ASK QUESTION 52 OTHERWISE ASK QUESTION 53 NEXT
  - 52. Who has been chiefly responsible for these changes of the original program?
    - \_\_\_a) Individual teachers
    - \_\_\_b) Groups of teachers
    - \_\_\_\_c) Specialists
    - \_\_\_\_d) The Principal
    - \_\_\_\_e) District-level putsonnel

N U U V



1.3.8

278

#### PART D: EVALUATION

Now we want to ask you some questions about how you evaluate teachers in the reading program in grades 1-3. For example, you may compliment teachers on their good work periodically or criticize them for mistakes; you may occasionally give them formal written evaluations; you may simply indicate your judgments of their performance with a smile or a frown; or you may look at how they are doing and say nothing, and yet they may know whether or not you are satisfied.

In general, when you indicate in <u>any</u> way, directly or indirectly, how well or poorly you think a teacher is doing, you are giving an evaluation. Please remember that what we mean by evaluations <u>includes much more than formal</u>, written evaluations.

- 53. In general, how frequently do you avaluate how well or poorly teachers are doing on the task of teaching reading ingrades 1-3?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Very frequently
  - b) Frequently
  - \_\_\_\_c) Fairly often
  - \_\_\_\_d) Occasionally
  - e) Seldon
  - \_\_\_\_f) Almost never
  - \_\_\_\_g) Never
- 54. As you know, in order to evaluate any member of your staff, it is necessary to develop criteria or standards of evaluation and also to gather information on the performance of the staff member being evaluated.
  - a. What criteria or standards have been set to determine how well or poorly teachers are performing on the task of teaching reading in grades 1-3?

¥.

Ŋ

b. What types of information are collected to determine how well or poorly teachers are performing on the task of teaching reading in grades 1-3?

- 55. In your opiuion, to what extent do teachers have knowledge of the <u>criteria</u> which you use to determine how well or poorly they are doing on the task of teaching reading in grades 1-3?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Teachers have a great deal of knowledge
  - \_\_\_b) Teachers have considerable knowledge
  - \_\_\_\_\_c) Teachers have some knowledge
  - \_\_\_\_d) Teachers have little knowledge
  - \_\_\_\_e) Teachers have no knowledge

277



25

## Principal Interview

56. In general, in your view, how influential are the following persons or groups in determining the criteria which you use to judge how well or poorly teachers are doing on the task of teaching reading in grades 1-3?

Principal Interview

		Extreme- ly Influ- ential	Very Itflu- ential	Koderate- ly Influ- ential	Slight= ly Influ- ential	Not at all Influ- ential
4)	Saparintendent or Assistant Superintendent					
6)	You, a cincipal					<u> </u>
e)	Assistant Principal (if any)					
5)	The faculty of the school					
ê)	Individual teachera in the reading program					
f)	District-wide committees					
g)	Parento					
h)	Students					

57. In general, in your opinion, how influential should the following persons or groups be in determining the criteria which you use to judge how well or poorly teachers are doing on the task of teaching reading in grades 1-3?

		Extreme- ly Influ ential	Very Influ- ential	Noderate- ly Influ- ential	Slight= ly Influ- ential	Not at all Influ- ential	
a)	Superintendent or Assistant Superintendent						
b)	You, as Principal						1
c)	Assistant Principal (if any)				<u> </u>		
d)	The faculty of the school			L			
e)	Individual teachers in the reading program						- 239-
f)	District- vide committees						
g)	Parents						
ā)	Students			•			

- 58. How satisfied are you with the way the criteria are determined for judging bow well or poorly teachers are doing on the task of teaching reading in grades 1-3?
  - \_\_\_\_a) Extremely satisfied
  - \_\_\_b) Very satisfied
  - \_\_\_\_c) Noderately satisfied
  - \_\_\_\_d) Slightly satisfied
  - \_\_\_\_e) Not at all satisfied

Principal Interview

59. Does the district provide standard teacher evaluation forms for your use in evaluating teachers in your school?

Yes \_\_\_\_\_.io \_\_\_\_

Have you developed standard evaluation forms for your own use in evaluating teachers in your school?

Yes llo

IF YES: May we have a copy?

- 60. Does the district provide written descriptions of evaluation criteria and procedures for your use in evaluating teachers in your school?
  - Yes \_\_\_\_\_\_,10 \_\_\_\_
- 61. Does the district expect you to keep records containing systematic information pertaining to your evaluation of teachers?

Yes \_\_\_\_\_ No \_\_\_\_

62. Has the Stull Act required any changes in evaluation procedures in your school or district?

Yes No \_\_\_\_

IF YES: Please describe them.

6.3. Does your district periodically gather information for the purpose of evaluating the overall performance of the individual schools in the district?

Yes .io

INTERVIEWER: IF "NO", THIS IS THE END (? THE INTERVIEW

Principal Interview

IF "YES", ASK QUESTION 64, etc.

64. How often is this type of overall evaluation carried out by the district for your school?

INTERVIEWER: YOU MAY CHECK MORE THAN 1, WITH AN EXPLANATION

\_\_\_\_a) Hore then once a year

b) Once a year

\_\_\_\_\_c) Once every two or three years

- \_\_\_\_\_d) Only when a particular school seems to be having problems
- 65. Does the district routinely gather any of the following types of information in evaluating the performance of your school?

	- - 	Yea 	oh.	Occasionally (Explain under what circumstances)	14 年后 1
a)	Student scores on state mandated standardized tests				
b)	Student scores on other ability or achievement tests				
L)	Kon-cognitive data on students, such as personality or interest inventories		o the second		
ф)	Staff satisfaction with the school (Please give an example of the type of information used to measure this.)				
e)	Community satisfaction with the school (Please give an example of the type of information used to measure this.)				
f)	Information on curricu- lar or program improve- ments by the school.	L.			

That completes the information we need. Thank you,

281



282

TO BE USED WITH PRINCIPAL INTERVIEW QUESTION

1

Teacher Collaboration or Teaming Criteria

- Teachers divide children into groups according to either subject matter or ability and rotate students among groups.
- B. Teacher group meets at least every other week for one or more of the following purposes: planning of instruction, evaluation of student progress, and/or coordination of student discipline.
- C. Teacher group members work directly with each other in instruction, that is, teachers jointly teach the same lesson to the same group of pupils.
- Leacher group is collectively responsible for its students, who are really assigned to the group as a whole rather than to any individual member.
- Teacher group designates an official leader to coordinate the group's program with other teachers and with your office.

Principal Interview

SCALE FOR USE WITH QUESTION 10

- 1 would never (or <u>almost never</u>) be consulted or become actively involved.
- 2 would seldom be consulted or become serively involved.
- 3 would <u>occasionally</u> be consulted or become actively involved.
- 4 would <u>usually</u> be consulted or become actively involved
- 5 would <u>always</u> (or <u>almost always</u>) be consulted or become actively involved.

Administrators or staff at the district office

Principal

School faculty as a group

Teachers -- individually or as a teaching team

Parents or comunity groups

1.) 4. –

#### Principal Interview

#### SCALE FC. USE WITH QUESTION 11

- 1 = Timis decision is basically made at the district level, with consultation with the principal and/or teachers.
- 2 This decision is basically made by the principal, with consultation with teachers and/or district administrators.
- 3 In practice, this decision is basically made by teachers, although the principal and perhaps district staff persons, are influential and involved.
- 4 This decision is made at the school level, and in practiceis shared quite equally between the principal and teachers.
- 5 No decision on this matter has been made in this school; question cannot be answered.



#### TEACHER QUESTIONNAIRE

#### 19(603\_(1100

The stantor's Center for Revearch and Development in Testing, funded by the submitted Var Stall institute of Education, is charged with during research responded to build a body of knowledge about education and also provide submitted variable feerback to schools and teachers. To this end, our provide submitted variable feerback to schools and teachers. To this end, our provide submitted variable feerback to schools and teachers. To this end, our provide submitted variable feerback to schools and teachers. To this end, our provide submitted variable feerback to schools and teachers. To this end, our provide submitted variable feerback to schools and teachers. To this end, our provide submitted variable feerback to schools and teachers. To this end, our provide submitted variables interview with superintendents and principals of 33 school disc to use the submitted of schools, and the selection of variashool and to use the submitted by the schools with superintendents that the views of overy which there 18 schools be taken into account. We are therefore indebted use for your cooperation.

It als tests with other teachers indicate that the questionnaire will take you not with the teachers indicate that the questionnaire will take you not with the teachers into the atom, past reachers, and current reachers, felt it recessary the source that which which we full atom, past reachers, and current reachers, felt it recessary to with the weight of each school as persible in order to insure that the results in the weight will be useful to teachers. Our research that is to get information as the spectro bails are organized and about various aspects of curriculum and statem will be useful to help us determine the relationship between elements it will be analyzed to help us determine the relationship between elements it which are offic guidance in designing school organizations approvable to the analyzed to help us determine the relationship between elements it will be analyzed to help us determine the relationship between elements. It will be analyzed to help us determine the relationship between elements it will be analyzed to help us determine the relationship between elements. It will be analyzed to help us determine the relationship between elements it will be analyzed to help us determine the relationship between elements.

• Council will reserve a full report of all our findings, including a handbook fail to the practical implications of our research. In addition, you will from SuBFAry Properts of this and other research via our newletter.

We have attempted to make the questionnaire easy to complete quickly. Most quest the user answered to circling or checking the number which corresponds to the user of an answer category. Since the questionnaire must serve different schools, it user, some iters may seen inappropriate for your situation. Please answer them all a corately as possible and feel free to add comments in the spaces provided at the statistic action. Please ignore the numbers in partitibles which appear of conjugation of the service as they are for conduct use only.

- very important accurates: your responses will be treated <u>absolutely</u> confident to but findings will always be reported in wass guaranteeing that you and cut school will not be identifiable.

The of your colledges has been appointed as flaison person between your school and the Steeford Center. If you have any questions about the duestionnaire of the research please contact thes. They will also provide you with instructions the restarching the perstionnaire after you have scaled it carefully in the crucicy provided.

 $\mathbb{P}(q) \in p_{00}$ 

sickywa fodoe\_\_\_\_\_\_ Sickywa Name

#### Back providing and inter-

station to What is your year?

(11) I. What is your age?

- 1) under 30 2) 31-40 3) +1=50
- \_4) over 50

י דן קו קו

(1) ). How many years have you tought at this school, counting this year?

- \_\_\_\_1] 1=2 years
- 2) ]=5 years
- \_\_\_) 6=10 years
- 4) 11-20 years
- \_\_5) over 20 years

(13) 4. Now many yours have you taught at this and other schools, counting this year?

- 2) 5-5 years
- \_\_\_\_) 6+10 years
- \_\_\_\_\_4) 11-20 years
- 5) over 20 years
- 5. which grade(s) do you ceach?



- (a) Some states of a state to an use of the state state
  - i i in the
  - na signa an aggratesta Pagratesta Pagratesta an Saar @80.000 - Saar et the time
  - 1. Charache segurated balonaule partition sustantare charache quarter charache.
  - Su<sup>3</sup> = (1)<sup>3</sup> d − 0<sup>3</sup> d − 0<sup>3</sup> d − 0<sup>3</sup> V<sup>3</sup>
  - in 1994, gi va v∰gilly

This growthen grow presents a number of process and the process process of the second seco

(1) S. (7) (1) spin all solutions for a set of second second states for the spin second se Second s Second se

unter la delata teactor

First an unuld (Fir to ask you about the way students are assigned to your class and about the way they may be moved between classes.

- .1 A stat large arc students assigned to part classion12 (Creck the one which test applies, i)
  - 1) Lach of the classical is assigned statements at mixed leavish of seriomance.
  - 2) Each of the classifiers is assigned students at a proticular load of performance.
  - 3. At least one of my classes is ussigned students at mixed levels of destumance, and at least one is assigned students at a particusar level of performance.
  - 4. 1. End to show how performance level 1. taken into account 10 1.15 assignment of students to exclassion.
  - 5) Steer, strate specify

is about of the following pest accurately applied to used detect probability.
i Found the same students foreigned to used, could day.
i to be same students during new using the same different students for a few subjects.
i to be the same subjects to different sets of students.
i to be the same subjects to different sets of students.
i to be different subjects to different sets of students.
i to be different subjects to different sets of students.
i to be different subjects to different sets of students.
i to be different subjects to different sets of students.
i to be different subjects to different sets of students.

for the purposes of this study to "<u>crossingRung</u>" students infinite to the ofaction of sending some or all of your students to another teacher for a curricular lesson, or receiving some or an of approximate teacher's students for our bitsector is infight to dure, for complet to allow students to the students who are more markly at the same levels to allow students to plot the artivity they want most for a period, or so teachers as teach the subjects) they proteen.

## (30-20) 16. How <u>Productly</u> do students who are cross-grouped move between your class and applier teacher's classi (Please circle the nest appropriate number in each column.)

	<u>Math(29)</u>	Reading [71]	Social Studies(22)	:
Once a day	1	1	t	
Several fines a week	2	1	j.	
Once a week		)	3	
Gree or twice a nenth	4	Å	4	
Less than once a month	i,	ĥ	L.	
My students are not cross-grouped	Ō	Ō	Ô	

If you answered "O" for all subjects, please  $\phi_{\rm c}$  in to question number  $R_{\rm c}$ 





is in the figure of the second of the second strategic states and the second second second second second second

	*ath(21)	e <u>king</u> (24)	Social Studies (25)
la, the gritter beginning of the set	ł	1	1
A month to unversit months aread of th	". ".	2	7
A eres a Had of time	3	}	3
Several dats aread of time	4	4	4
i day angad it ting	L.	5	5
Arranged on the log it occurs	é	ĥ	6

.

12. Please rark the following four categories for each subject, to show which way your students are organized most frequently (rank=1), second most frequently (rank=2) and so forth.

¥

	Hath	Reading	Social Studies
	Rank :	Bañk :	Rank ;
a <sup>11</sup> F L H L M M L L M 教授す	· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	;;;·	
The end three groups	(37)	( <b>]</b> [)	_(35)
Four of the demogra	(28)	( <u>12</u> )	(36)
Stydents worket individually	(29)	_(})	(37)

#### 

		Math ( 18)	Reading (39)	Social Studies(4	j)
al	#1.4 <b>.</b> 391	1	1	1	
n)	Usially .	2	2	2	
c)	Fairly often	]	}	j	
j)	Ĵc;a;ignaliy	L,	ļ,	Ļ	
e)	Seldur or never	5	5	5	
f)	I carely preak the class into				
	910423	Č	D	Û	

(41-43) IV. If the class is sometimes broken into groups for a subject, how often would you say the membership of groups changes?

		<u>Math(41)</u>	Reading(42)	Social Studies(4])
a)	Everyday	1	Ť	!
5)	Several times a week	2	2	2
c)	ûner a wrei	]	3	~
<b>1</b> ]	Once or twice a month	4	4	4
e)	less than once a month	5	5	5
!)	I rarely break the class into			
	greups	Q	Q	0



### 

this must east to deal with the ways in which you may to claborate with other intervers in your scheel.

# Constraint and actual actual applied by your filmer constraints

- in Lanally class and reach by lessons by myself.
- 11 i often taxe turns alter other teachers in planning and presenting lessons to students.
- 41 I offen wurk with other teachers to jointly plan and present lessons to a contined group of students.
- i Crear, please specify

### Note that one team?

(47-51)

ļ

If you are, whease answer for the team which involves more of your tracking time.

ίū.	what subjects are taught by this team?								
	<u>nath(47)</u>	Peacing(48)	Social Studies (45)	<u>All Subjects</u> (50)	Öther	_(51)			
	<u> </u>	Y¢5	YES	Yes	Y#5				
		111)	RC .	10	ñu.				

- ist) (y. How many teachers are on your teach (number)
- (53) 20. Which must accurately characterizes your team?
  - 1) It is collectively responsible for a common group of students in all subjects.
  - It is <u>collectively responsible</u> for a correct group of students in one or more subjects, but not in all subjects.
  - \_\_\_]) Students are really assigned to individual teachers who are individually responsible for them.
- (54) 21. Which most accurately describes your team? (check one)
  - 1) It has a formally designated Inader who is given extra released time.
  - 2) It has a formally devignated leader who is not given extra released time.
  - 1 It does not have a formal leader, but one member informally provides leadership in most areas.
  - 4) It does not really have a leader; some members lead in some areas and some in others.

If you checked "4", please skip to question number 2].

293

1 ....

١

122

2.12

(i) constructs to the smoother of a traching lean for the purposes of the construction of the smoother of a traching lean for the purposes of the constructs.

- a). Blanning of instruction together
- bi Evaluation of student environs
- c) Joint teaching of a class
- d) Coordinating student discipling
- wa its interval a proper of a teaching (early

If you are not, please do no to question number 33. If you are, please continue.

- . 21 etas 1225 54 la constrenders eliter turcal os ceturnai, are viu .... the leader?
  - •!!?
  - 1
- Haw frequently does your team hold regular or impromptu meetings?
  - Norra il resia das
  - \_\_\_\_\_]) Jace J ia.
  - \_\_\_\_3' Several times a week
  - \_\_\_\_\_ TO DEC 3 APPE
  - \_\_\_\_\_ St there an inter a week
  - \_\_6" Level than once a month
- - 1. Mary
  - \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, i.e., i.e.,
  - \_\_\_\_}Flitly of the

  - to felder
  - 6: Allows inver or never
  - the frequently would you say you meet with other mombers of your team on a modial (non-work) basis? (e.g. lunchtime, after school, a mixends)
    - \_\_\_\_\_ At least once a day
    - 11 Several times a week
    - \_\_\_\_\_ hiera anni
    - 4) Once or twice a month

.

- \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Liss than once a month
- . . . . 69.
  - How frequently do you jointly conduct activities or lessons with another lother) reacher(s) for a cormon group of students?
  - "ate (54) Reading (60) Social Studies (64) At least special day 1 1 Several times a week 2 2 Once a week ţ 1 3. Orce of twice a conth L i. L Lenn than phen a month 5 5 5 Sever ŧ ĥ, 6
  - of the answered Meyer" for every subject, please skip to question number 28.

27 - How fur strad of the are your jointly conducted activities usually 5. <u>9</u>4 divided on (

	<u>Meth</u> /(2)	Reading (63)	Social Studies (64)
Arranged on the day they occur	1	1	1
A day ahead of time	2	į	E
Several Lays alead of time	3	3	3
A differ afficial to the	<u>L</u>	i,	4
A month or nore around of time	5	Ę	5

23. To what degree would you say your team has developed rather explicit team policies or apreements affecting ... (Please circle the most appropriate number in each row.)

	, ,	A Great Deal	A Consid- erable Anount	A Hod- erate Ancunt	Å Little	None	Not Applicath
(64)	Instructional methods	1	7	}	4	5	0
:56!	Levium content and material to be taught	v I	2	1	4	ξ	)
(67)	Standards of student contro and discipline	! 1	ī ž	}	4	ţ	
(68)	The way students are to be grouped and moved	1	2	3	4	5	Ú
( <b>5</b> 91	The schedule of subjects and activities	ł	7		4	5	Ō

19. How influential are other members of your team pr...

(70)

(71)

(72)

(71)

 $(1^{1})$ 

		Extremely Influen- tial	Very Influen- tial	Moderately Influens tial	Slightly Influen= tial	Not At All Influen= tial	Not Applicable
i	The instructional methods <u>you</u> use	Į	2	3	4	5	0
	The Tesson content materials <u>you</u> use	and 1	2	3	4	5	Q
1	The standards of s dent discipling an control <u>you</u> use	tu≖ I I	7	}	4	5	Q
Ē	The way <u>you</u> group . Nove students	and 1	2	)	4	5	Ō
i i	The schedule of leg and activities <u>you</u> follow	15005	1	ļ	Å	5	0



	٩.	en ne orther for Briterici et for <u>De</u>	le ufdeliev, key each at the following bave in <u>Ant of your team pretings</u> ?						
			Extremely toflyen: tial	Very Infigena tigl	Møder at els Inflyen- tial	Silantiy Influen= tial	Not A: Ali Influen- Cial	Not Applicable	
-		The grading i	1	÷	}	4	Ę	э	
·.		har Leas	1	2	ĵ	4	ij	J	
· <del>.</del>		۰. ۱	I	ţ	1	ų	ş	0	
f.e.		han to de destas	. 1	1 1	1	ų	;	2 5	

the two two influence should each of the following have in determining the withint of your tear montings?

	Extremely Influen- Lial	Very Influen- tial	Moderately Influent tial	Slightly Influen= tial	Not At All Influen+ tial	Not Applicable	
to a≓droigal	į	2		1	Ş	0	<u>}</u> [=]]
fear Lealer	1	2	;	ļ.	5	Õ	
* <u>.</u>	i	7 1	}	4	5	Ó	
ther team merler	1	ž	3	4	5	0	

(). Mow sufficient are you with your team in each of the following areas?

	Extremely Satisfied	Very Satisfied	Moderately  Satisfied	Slightly Satisfied	Not At All Satisfied
The extent to which resources are shared	; 1	2	3	4 <sup>'</sup>	5
Vernness in commenting of each utter' teaching	1	2	3	4	5
àtilit, to pla trigether entectively	ł	5. The second se	3	4	5
tiexidility in scheduling classes and activities	1	j		4	5
*					

Do you have any other comments on your grouping or tearing practices?

\_\_\_\_\_

1

ł

(and the

heet an adult time to any you cone questions about the curr cours and instructional entropy you use.

33. To what dourne would you say your instructional program-lessons or conceptor-has to se presented in a particular order, in each subject? (Circle the first appropriate number in each column.)

		Mate/181	Reaging(19)	Social Studies (20
j,	Grder very important	t	1	1
b)	Order moderately important	2	9 £	2
¢į	Order slightly important	2	i, and	)
d)	Order not at all important	ł,	Ļ	<u>l</u>

 ${\rm Be}_{\rm c}$  , to inneral, how may variation is there in the variations your students use in mach subject? (Check the most accurate answer.)

	-	Pa: 9(2)	Reading(22)	Social Studie	<u>s</u> [23] L
d)	All students generally use the same materials	1	1	I	4 36 1
b)	Students are divided into 2 or 3 groups, each group using different materials	2	2	2	
¢)	Students are divided into 4 or "One groups, each group using different materials	1	3	3	
4)	Each student uses different materials	4	4	4	

(24-26) 35. How often are students in your class(es) free to choose their own activities in each subject area?

	<u>Main(24)</u>	Reading(25)	<u>Social Studies</u> (26)
Almays	1	1	I
Usually	2	ž	2
Fairly often	3	3	}
Occasionally	4	4	4
Seidon	5	5	5
Never	6	6	6
Fairly often Occasionally Seidon Never	2 3 4 5 6	2 4 5 6	2 3 4 5 6

i

5

290



÷.

- 27-35) 36. How often do most of your students engage in each of the following types of activities as part of their instruction within each subject?
  - a. Working puzzles or playing games (e.g., scrabble):

Math(27) Reading(28) Social Studies (29) ivenda, 1 Ī İ Several Lin – a week Ž Ž Ż About once a week 1 j ] Once or twice a month l 4 Ļ Less than once a month Ş 5 ŝ

c. Kaking things (e.g., drawing or building something):

	<u>     Matl (</u> ]0)	Reading(]1)	Social Studies(32)
Everyday	1	I	1
Several times a week	2	2	2
About once a week	]	)	3
Once or twice a month	i aj	4	4
Less than once a month	5	5	5

c. Working with audio-visual materials, individually or in small groups:

	Math(33)	Reading (34)	Social Studies (35)
Everyday	1	l	1
Several times a week	2	Ż	2
About once a week	3	J	}
Once or twice a month	4	i i	4
Less than once a month	Ĕ,	5	Ę

Teachers differ in the number of rules or guidelines they establish for their classes in varous areas (I.e., rules or guidelines students know will be followed). In each of the following three questions, please indicate the approach <u>you</u> take.

- How many rules or guidelines do you establish for your class(es) regarding student conduct and discipline?
  - \_\_\_1) Hany \_\_\_2) A considerable number \_\_3) Some \_\_4) Few \_\_5) None

(36)

- (37) 38. <u>How explicitly</u> do you define for your class(es) the methods by which students' academic performances will be evaluated?
  - \_\_1) Very
  - \_\_\_\_2) Moderately
  - \_\_)) Somewhat
  - 4) Slightly
  - \_\_5) Not at all
  - 39. When you evaluate a student at the end of some period of time, you may consider many factors. Four such factors are listed below. Please rank them to show which you emphasize most in evaluating a student. (1 = most important, 2 = second most important, etc.)

	,	Rank
(38)	How each student's work compares to the work done by the rest of the class	
(39)	Whether the student's work meets criteria set for all students at his/her level	
(40)	The amount of improvement the student has shown during the year, regardless of actual level of performance	_
(41)	How hard the student has worked, regardless of actual level of performance	_

ķ

ERIC

同事項目
(s)-44 40. If you had to be absent for a few days and wanted your class(es) to continue as if you were there, how difficult would it be to instruct a substitute so that he/she could teach your subjects in the way you usually teach them?

	<u>Math</u> (42)	Reading(43)	Social Studies(44)
Extreme's difficult	1	1	
Very difficult	2	2	2
Noterately for cult	3	3	3
Stimuly difficult	4	í.	4
Nut at all difficult	5	E.	5

41. In addition to your state adopted texts, what curriculum materials (r.g., texts, kits) have you used most frequently during the current school year, in each subject? Please write the names of up to three.

Math	Reading	Social Studies
<u> </u>		
	<u></u>	

fre next two questions concern your  $\underline{reading}$  program. If you do not teach reading, skip to question number 44,

(144) 42. Which procedure best describes the way in which decisions are made about which materials you use and about which methods you use in teaching reading? (Check the most appropriate answer for each.)

	,	<u>Materials(45)</u>	<u>Methods</u> (46)
a)	I decide independently which to use	1	1
B)	Teachers at my grade level jointly decide which to use	2	2
C)	A comfittee of teachers in the school determines which to use	. There is a first second s	]
d}	A district-wide committee determines which to use	4	4

- (ii/) 4). Which of the following statements best characterizes the working relationships you have with other <u>reading</u> teachers (including both team members, if applicable, and others)? (Check one)
  - I work fairly independently but have knowledge of the materials and approaches used by other teachers.
  - I meet with other teachers occasionally to coordinate materials and approaches used.
  - 1 meet irequently with other teachers to coordinate materials and approaches used.

Do you have any other comments on your curriculum or instructional methods?



#### in wie Maring

.

r

The next questions ask about the influence of different persons or groups in over school regarding several decisions areas. If you are not a member of a teaching team, please leave the appropriate line in each question blank.

\*\*. In precisions regarding the <u>content of the lessons</u> you thach students of a particular grade or subject, how influential is each of the following persons or groups? (Please circle the most appropriate number in mach row.)

	Extremel Influen tigl	y Very = influen= tia)	Koderately Influen= tial	Slightly Influen= tial	Not At All Influen= tial	Don't Know
Intrict	Dyrsonnei I	2	]	ų	5	Ď
the prin	cipal 1	2	)	4	5	Õ
ine facu	lty 1	2	]	4	5	Ō
Your tea	ening team - I	2	3	4	5	Ó
<sup>‡</sup> iµi	1	2	]	4	5	Õ
P.(Peril)		2	}	4	5	0
Jerer (p	lease specify)					
<u> </u>	1	2	3	4	5	Ó

45. In your mainton, how influential should each of the following persons or process by in decisions regarding the <u>content of the lessans you</u> teach students of a particular grade or subject?

		Extremely Influential	Very Influential	Moderately Influential	Slightly Influencial	Not At All Influential
;;; (	District personnel	1	2	3	4	5
	"Ne principal	1	1		4	5
<i>i</i> 7.	The Faculty	1	2	3	4	5
ίξ	Your teaching team	1	2	3	4	5
ń.	You	1	Ż	}	4	5
(.):	Parenți	1	2	3	ų	5
5 :	dther (please speci	fy)				
		1	7	3	4	5

	disciplinary problem	is, how in	luential	is each of	the follo	wing person	5
	or groups?	Lstremely Influen≠ tial	Very Influen- tial	Moderately Influen= tlal	Slightly Influen- tial	Not At All Influen Tial	Don't Know
(62)	District personnel	1	2	3	4	5	Q
(63)	The principa'	i	Ż	3	4	5	Ō
(64)	The faculty	۱	2	3	4	5	٥
(65)	Your teaching tear	1	Ž	3	4	5	Ô
(66)	You	1	Ż	3	4	5	Ó

2

2

3

3

k

4

١

5

Ę

ð

Õ

(67)

(68)

(69)

(70)

(71)

(72)

(73)

(74)

(75)

Parents

Other (please specify)

46. In decisions regarding the best course of action for handling serious

47 In your opinion, how influential <u>should</u> each of the following persons or groups be in decisions regarding the <u>best course of action for handling</u> <u>serious disciplinary problems</u>?

Very Moderately Slightly Not At All Extremely influential influential influential influential influential District personnel 1 4 Ş 2 ł The principal Ş 1 Ž 4 3 The faculty Ź 3 4 1 5 Your teaching team Ż 3 4 5 Ì You Ž 1 4 ł 5 Parents 4 Ż 1 5 1 Ather (please specify) 4 . Ž 3 5



## 48. In deciding on the <u>agenta for faculty meetings</u>, how influential is each of the following persons or groups?

	as the recommind be-	adata de As	aaba i				,
		Extremely Influen= tial	Very Influen- tial	Moderately Influen- tial	Slightly Influen <del>:</del> tial	Noi Ai All Influén tial	Den't Know
.} I⊊	District personnel	1	2	3	4	5	Ō
(11)	The principal	1	2	3	4	5	Ó
(12)	The faculty	1	2	3	ų	5	Ó
11	Your (eachim) rian	1	2	)	4	5	Ō
н.,	You	1	2	3	4	5	Ō
	Other (please spec	ify)					
(15)			2	}	4	5	Q

in decisions regarding how pupils will be assigned to classes and teachers, how influential is each of the following persons or groups?

		Extremely Influen= tial	Very Influen tlal	Moderately Influen* tial	Slightly Influen= tial	Not At All Influen tial	Don't Know
( )	District personnel	I	2	3	4	5	Q
1171	The principal	1	• 1	)	4	5	٥
(i))	The faculty	J	2	3	4	5	Ô
*5 21 2	Your teaching team	1	2	3	4	5	Ó
(3)	You	1	2	3	4	5	Q
<u>i</u> l.	Ather (please spec	;ify}					
	, <u></u>	<u> </u>	Ż		4	5	Ó

Schools differ in the number and type of school wide policies or guidelines established in various areas. The next three questions ask you about policies and quidelines at your school, regardless of who established them (e.g., district, principal or faculty).

(22)

 How much do school wide policies or guidelines govern <u>student conduct</u> at your school?

\_\_\_1) A great deal

2) A considerable amount

\_\_\_\_\_3) A moderate amount

\_\_4) Slightly

\_\_\_5) Not at all

\_\_\_\_6) Don't know

(7)) 51. How much do schoolwide policies or guidelines govern what teachers at your school include in the curriculum for their classes?

- \_\_\_l) A great deal
- \_\_\_\_2) A considerable amount
- \_\_\_]) A moderate amount
- \_\_\_4) Szightly
- \_\_\_5) Not et all
- \_\_\_6) Dan't know

(24)

52. How much do schoolwide policies or guidelines govern the ways in which teachers at your school evaluate the academic performance of their students?

- \_\_1) A great deal
- 2) A considerable amount
- \_\_\_]) A moderate amount
- \_\_\_4) Slightly
- , <u>5</u>) Not at all
- \_\_6) Don't know

Do you have any additional comments on the ways in which decisions are made at your school?

ļ

i. Vi

ERIC Full least Provided by ERIC

# Relations with School Personnel

This next section deals with more of the ways your work may be related with that of other school personnel.

 $G^{2}H$ 

53. How often whald you say instructional materials are shared among teachers at your school in each subject area? (please circle the most appropriate number in each column)

	<u>Math</u> (25)	<u>Reading</u> (26)	<u>Social Studies</u> (27)
Very frequently	I	1	1
Frequently	2	1	2
Fairly often	)	3	}
Octasionally	4	4	4
Seldon	5	5	5
Never	6	6	6

- 34. Now much released time (e.g., planning periods or minimum days) do you have for planning lessons or coordinating with with other teachers? (Answer in which ever category fits your situation)
- 55. On the average, now frequently would you say other teachers at your school (including team members, if applicable, and others) observe aspects of your performance in each area below (Please circle the most appropriate number in each row)

		Every Day	Several Tímes a Veek	Once a Veek	Once or Twice a Month	Less Than Once a Honth
(29,	Teaching subject matter	I	2	3	4	5
(33)	Maintaining control in your class(es)	Ì	2	}	4	5

56. On the average, how frequently would you say your principal observes aspects of your performance in each area below?

		Every Day	Several Times a Veek	Onc'e A Veek	Once or Twice a Honth	Once or Twice a Year	Never
(31)	Teaching subject matter	I	2	)	4	5	6
(32)	Haintaining control in your class(es)	1	2	3	ł	5	6
(]])	Record keeping	l	2	)	4	Ę	6

57. How often do you talk informally with other teachers in your school (including both team members, if applicable, and others) about...

		Every Day	Several Times a Veek	Önde A Veek	Ónce or Twice a Month	Dace or Twice a Nonth
(]4)	Teaching Subject matter	1	2	3	4	j
(35)	Meintaining control in your class(es)	1	2	j	4	5
1	-A .: •					

- (36) 58. How frequently do you discuss your teaching or your students with a specialist at your school?
  - \_\_\_) Once a day or more often
  - \_\_\_\_2) Several times a week
  - \_\_\_)) Once a week
  - 4) Once or twice a month
  - \_\_\_\_5) Less than once a month
  - \_\_\_\_0) No specialists at my school
- (37-42) 59. During a typical instructional period in each subject, how many aides and adult volunteers are in your classroom? (Please write in how many)

	<u>Hath</u> Number:	Reading Number :	Social Studies Number:
Paid aide(s)	()7)	(38)	(19)
Adult volunteer(s)	(40)	(41)	(42)



bi. P'ease indicate how much of their time your aides spend on each of the tailowing types of activities? All of Most of Some of None of

		Their Time	Thuir Time	Their Time	Their Time
L¥])	Instructing or tutoring students	1	Ż	)	4
-4)	Performing Glevico' tasks or supervising (municaring) class avtivities	I	2	3	4

sl. How helpful is your principal regarding each of the following areas?

	÷	Extremely Helpful	Very Helpful	Noderately Helpful	Slightly Heipful	Not at all Helpful
( <b>4</b> )	Providing teachers with ways to gain new teaching idwas (e.g. through in= service training or visit to other schools)	) 1 15	2	3	4	5
i a ĝ	Backing up teachers on student discipline matters	1	2	j	4	2
:4 <b>]</b> }	Supporting special pro- jects you may wish to undertake	İ	2	<b>,</b>	4	5
(45)	Relations with parents and the community	I	1	3	4	Ę
	Do you have other comm	ients regar	ding the	questions in	this secti	on?

### Evaluation

Now we want to ask you some questions about how often you receive ratings or evaluations: for example, an evaluator may compliment you on your good work cach day or criticize you for mistakes; you may occasionally receive forwal written evaluation; an evaluator may simply indicate his judgments of your performance with a smile or a frown; an evaluator may look at how you are doing and say withing, yet you may know whether or not he is satisfied.

In general, when you learn 16 <u>any</u> way, directly or indirectly, how well or poorly an evaluator thinks you are doing on a task, you are receiving an evaluation. Please remember that what we mean by evaluations includes much more than formal written evaluations.

We realize that the area of evaluation is undergoing change in California. For these questions, however, please answer only in terms of the current school year.

62. How often do you learn in any way, directly or indirectly, your principal's evaluation of how well or poorly you are doing on each task below?

		Very Frequently	Frequently	Fairly Often	Occasionally	Seldom	Neve/
(49)	Teaching subject matter	1	2	}	4	5	6 5
(50)	Kaintaining control in your class(es)	J	2	3	4	5	6
(51)	Record keeping	į	2	3	4	5	6

6). How often do you learn in any way, directly or indirectly, other teachers' evaluations of how well or poorly you are doing on each task below?

		Very Frequently	Frequently	Fairly Often	Occasionally	Seldon	Hever	
(52)	Teaching subject matter	1	2	}	4	5	6	
(53)	Maintaining control in your class(es)	1	2	j	4	5	6	

309



b4. In each area pelow, how soundly based are your <u>principal's</u> evaluations of your work (i.e., to what extent do his/her evaluations accurately reflect the quality of your performance)?

		Extremely Soundly Based	Very Soundly Based	Noderately Soundly Based	Slightly Soundly Based	Not at all Soundly Dased
Ş.)	Teaching subject matter	1	2	}	4	5
(55)	Raintaining control in Nour classies)	1	2	3	4	5
(56)	Record Leeping	ł	2	Ĵ	4	ç

65. In each area below, how soundly based are <u>other teachers</u>' evaluations of your work (i.e., to what extent do their evaluations accurately reflect the quality of your performance)?

	$\frac{d^2}{d} \sum_{i=1}^{n} e_{i}$	Extremely Soundly Based	Very Soundly Based	Moderately Scundly Based	Slightly Soundly Based	Notatall Soundly Based
ili	Teaching, subject matter	I	2	3	4	5
: .	Maintaining control in your class(es)	1	2	3	4	5

- - \_\_\_\_]) Extremely helpful
  - \_\_\_\_2) Very helpful
  - \_\_\_\_3) Hoderately helpful
  - \_\_\_\_4) Slightly helpful
  - <u>5</u>) Not at all helpful
- (63) 67. How helpful are the evaluations you receive from <u>other teachers</u> at your school in improving your teaching performance?
  - [] Extremely helpful
  - \_\_\_\_2) Very helpful
  - \_\_\_\_3) Moderately helpful
  - \_\_\_4) Slightly helpful
  - \_\_\_5) Not at all helpful

Although many people may evaluate your work, perhaps not all of them have influence on your organizational rewards and penalties.

The term, <u>organizational rewards and penalties</u>, includes many things for example, class assignments; room assignments; pay for extra services; tenure; scheduling preferences; salary; assignments of assistants; leaves of absence; access to equipment; being retained in services of the school, etc.

- (61) 68. How important to you are the organizational rewards and penalties which your school offers?
  - \_\_\_\_1) Extremely important
  - \_\_\_\_2) Very important
  - \_\_\_\_3) Hoderately important
  - 4) Slightly Important
  - \_\_\_\_5) Not at all important

(62)

(61)

(64)

(65)

(66)

(67)

(68)

(69)

69. How much influence does each of the persons or groups listed below have on your organi/ational rewards and penalties? Is each:

	Extremely Influential	Yery Influential	Moderately Influential	Slightly Influential	Not at all Influential
SuperIntendent or Assistant super- intendent	1	2	]	<u>,</u> 4	5
Princlpal	I	Ż	3	4	5
The faculty of the school	Ì	Ż	3	4	5
Individual teachers	. 1	2	3	4	5
Hembers of your tea ing team (if applic	ch- i able) ,	Ż		4	5
Aides or volunteers (If applicable)	1	2	)	ų	5
Parents	I	2	3	4	5
Students	1	Ż	)	4	5



N N N 73. In your opinion, now much influence should each of the persons or groups listed below mave on your organizational rewards and penalties? Should each be:

Very

Extremely

Hoderately Slightly Not at all

Influential Influential Influential Influential Influential

<b>)</b> *.	Superintendent or Assistant super- intendent	t	2	tranı,	4	ш?)
<u>*</u> 1	Principal	I	2	3	4	5
1.4	The faculty of the school	1	2	3	4	5
-7 <b>5</b> i	individual teachers	ļ	2	~	4	5
(/4)	Members of your teach= ing team (if applicabl	 e}	1	l, Land	4	5
1 d 2 -	Aides of volunteers (if applicable)	I	2	3	4	5
:/6)	Parents	I	2	3	4	5
17	Students	1	2	3	4	5

Do you have any other comments on the way you are evaluated at your school?

- (4+10) 71. How good is the educational background of most of the students assigned to you this year?
  - \_\_\_\_1) Excellent \_\_\_2) Very good \_\_\_3) Good \_\_\_4) Fair \_\_5) Poor

(11) 72. Which is the best estimate of the economic level of families whose children are in your class(es): (Circle more than one if it is impossible to generalize.)

- 1) Low-Income
- 2) Low-middle-income
- \_\_\_\_]) High=middle=income
- 4) Kigh=middle
- Please indicate whether you agree or disagree with each of the following statements.
- (12) a. I could see myself helping to lead a workshop on teaching techniques.

\_\_\_\_[)strongly agree \_\_\_2)agree \_\_\_3)neutral \_\_\_4)disagree \_\_5)strongly disagree

 b. I would be very much interested in showing other teachers styles and techniques I've developed.

\_\_\_\_\_l)strongly agree \_\_\_\_\_2)agree \_\_\_\_3)neutral \_\_\_\_4)disagree \_\_\_\_5)strongly disagree

(14) c. If my school encouraged me in acquiring a supervisory certificate by financing me, I would be extremely interested.

\_\_\_\_])strongly agree \_\_\_\_])neutral \_\_\_4)disagree \_\_\_5)strongly disagree

(15) d. | personally wish good teachers got more recognition.

\_\_\_\_1) strongly agree \_\_\_2) agree \_\_\_3) neutral \_\_\_4) disagree \_\_\_5) strongly disagree

e. I would be competent at making supervisory evaluations of other teachers.

\_\_\_\_])strongly agree \_\_\_\_2)agree \_\_\_3)neutral \_\_\_4)disagree \_\_\_5)strongly disagree

312

(16)

f. It is very important for me to be in a school with many opportunities for advancement for the classroom teacher.	
])strongly agree2)agree3)neutral4)disagree5)strongly disagree	
g. In general, the personality characteristics of the teacher are more important in determining success in teaching than any particular knowledge or set of skills the teacher possesses.	
])strongly agree2)agree3)neutral4)disagree5)strongly disagree	
h. My work experience (since finishing my training) is <u>extremely</u> helpful in enabling me to carry out my work.	
<pre></pre>	
In general, how satisfied are you with the school in which you presently teach?	
Extremely Very Moderately Slightly Not at all Satisfied Satisfied Satisfied Satisfied Satisfied	
1 2 3 4 5	
	<ul> <li>f. It is very important for me to be in a school with many opportunities for advancement for the classroom teacher.</li> <li></li></ul>

÷

(21) 75. In general, how satisfied are you with your occupation as a teacher?

Exrremely	Very	Moderately	Slightly	Not at all
Satisfied	Satisfied •	Satisfied	Satisfied	Satisfied
1	2	3	4	5

Thank you very much for completing this questionnaire. If you have other comments you may wish to add, please use the space below.

,

THANK YOU



316

#### STUDENT QUESTIONNAIRE

(Unless possible responses are shown here, the student chose one of five responses ranging from "I'm one of the best" to "I'm one of the worst" or from "I like it a lot" to "I con't like it at all.")

- Compared to the other kids in this class, how good are you at school work?
- 2. Compared to all other third graders, how good are you at school work?
- 3. Compared to all other third graders, how good are you at science?
- 4. When you answered the last question, were you (a) very sure which answer described you best, (b) pretty sure..., (c) pretty much guessing...?
- 5. How much do you like science?
- 6. Compared to all other third graders how good are you at arithmetic?
  (a) I'm a lot better, (b) I'm a little better, (c) I'm about in the middle, (d) I'm a little vorse, (e) I'm a lot vorse.
- 7. When you answered the last question, were you (a) very sure which answer described you best, (b) pretty sure..., (c) pretty much guessing...?
- 8. How much do you like arithmetic?
- Compared to all other third graders, how good are you at playing games, like dodgeball or running races? (a) I'm a lot better,
   (b) I'm a little better, (c) I'm about in the middle, (d) I'm a little worse, (e) I'm a lot worse.
- 10. How much do you like playing games like dodgeball or running races?
- Compared to all other third graders, how good are you at reading?
   (a) I'm a lot better, (etc.)
- 12. Do you think that will change? (a) It will probably stay the same,(b) ... probably change a little, (c) ... probably change a lot.
- 13. How much do you like reading?
- 14. Compared to all other third graders, how good are you at social studies? (a) I'm a lot better, (etc.)

- 15. Do you think that will change? (a) It will probably stay the same,
  (b) ... probably change a little, (c) ... probably change a lot.
- 16. How much do you like social studies?
- 17. Compared to all other third graders, how good are you at drawing?(a) I'm a lot better, (etc.)
- 18. How much do you like drawing things or making things?
- 19. Write in the names of the 3 kids in this class who are best at math.
- 20. Write in the names of the 3 kids in this class who have the most trouble in math.
- How often do you decide what time to work on different subjects?
   (a) I usually decide, (b) Sometimes I decide, but usually my teacher tells me, (c) I almost never decide. My teacher tells me.
- 22. How often do you decide what kind of work you will do for school?(a) I usually decide...(etc.)
- Do you think you will go to college? (a) Yes, (b) No, (c) I don't know.
- 24. What kind of job do you want to have when you grow up?
- 25. Write in the names of the 3 kids in this class who are best at social studies.
- 26. Write in the names of the 3 kids in this class who have the most trouble in social studies.
- Write in the names of the 3 students in this class who you like the most.
- 28. Circle the drawing which shows how many kids in this class like you and want to be your good friend. (a) (Drawing of one face in a box), (b) (Drawing of three faces), (c) (Drawing of six faces), (d) (Drawing of ten faces), (e) (Drawing of fifteen faces).
- 29. Circle the one that describes you best. Example 1.
  - <u>TALL</u> very pretty middle pretty <u>SHORT</u> Example 2. WEAK very pretty middle pretty <u>STRONG</u>

(continues with HAPPY/SAD, LAZY/HARD WORKING, MEAN/KIND, SUCCESS-FUL/UNSUCCESSFUL, LEADER/FOLLOWER, COOD LOOKING/NOT GOOD LOOKING, DUMB/SHART. EASY TO GET ALONG WITH/HARD TO GET ALONG WITH).

s, to a

- 30. Do you usually know how your teacher thinks the other kids in the class pre doing at their school work? (a) Yes, (b) No.
- 31. Do you think it's true that some kids are just smarter at most things than other kids? (a) I'm sure it's true, (b) I think maybe it's true, (c) I think maybe it's not true, (d) I'm sure it's not true.
- What kind of jobs do your mother and father have? (a) mother's job, (b) father's job.

.

.

33. How much do you like school?



÷

and March